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Four more Hurricanes positive for COVID-19, game against the Minnesota Wild postponed 

By Justin Pelletier 

The Carolina Hurricanes’ game against the Minnesota Wild, 
scheduled for Tuesday night in St. Paul, Minnesota, has 
been postponed after four more Canes players tested 
positive for COVID-19. 

According to a release from the NHL, the decision was made 
following consultation by the NHL’s, NHLPA’s and club’s 
medical groups. Ian Cole, Steven Lorentz, Jordan Staal and 
Andrei Svechnikov all tested positive Tuesday, the team 
said. 

The Hurricanes were one of the first teams last season to be 
stricken with a round of COVID-related postponements, and 
with cases across the NHL rising exponentially each day this 
past week, the Canes will once again have to take some time 
off, beginning with Tuesday’s game against the Minnesota 
Wild. 

The Canes, who were set to get a pair of defensemen back 
into the lineup Tuesday after they cleared the league’s 
COVID-19 protocols, learned Monday that two forwards — 
top scorer Sebastian Aho and rookie Seth Jarvis — and a 
trainer tested positive in Canada and had to remain behind in 
Vancouver to quarantine. 

“I don’t know what else there is to do,” Canes coach Rod 
Brind’Amour said Tuesday. “Guys are testing all the time, 
masking up. It is what it is right now. Everybody is getting 
this thing. Fortunately the good news they’re not getting sick. 
... But they’re paying the price for it. Just sitting there is super 
frustrating. I feel for those guys.” 

Cole addressed the media Tuesday before it was announced 
he had tested positive for COVID and was asked about the 
challenges of getting this season in. 

“I think it will be challenging for sure,” Cole said. “It’s one of 
those things where unfortunately this is the world we live in. 
We’ve got to be careful. We don’t want it to spread to the 
whole team. We don’t want it to shut down and have to tack 
on (games) to the end of the season. That’s probably the 
worst-case scenario.” 

But the list grew again, making playing in Minnesota on 
Tuesday night impossible. In all, nine Canes have now 
tested positive for COVID-19 in the past three weeks. 

Ethan Bear was the first player to test positive on Nov. 22, 
followed by Brett Pesce and Tony DeAngelo, who were 
unable to join the team on its Canadian road trip after 
completing quarantine because they weren’t allowed to cross 
the border. They met the team in St. Paul and were prepared 
to play Tuesday. 

“It’s frustrating,” defenseman Jaccob Slavin said Tuesday. 
“But you’ve got to roll with the punches. It’s the game we’re 
living in right now and you just have to roll with it. 

“Every year has a lot of adversity, and it is always the teams 
in the end who battle through that adversity that winds up 
winning. This is our adversity right now.” 

The Hurricanes are now the fourth team to have at least one 
game postponed after the Flames joined the Ottawa 
Senators and New York Islanders, who had games 
postponed last month. The Canes played in Calgary last 
Thursday. More than 23 players across the league are now 
on the NHL’s COVID-19 reserve list. 
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As Canes and NHL cope with COVID, league should revisit its schedule – and the Olympics 

By Luke Decock 

Twenty-one months later, it’s time to shut it down again. 

For the conclusion of one season, the entirety of an 
abbreviated one and the beginning of this one, the NHL has 
successfully been able to navigate this new COVID 
landscape, thanks first to its postseason bubbles and then the 
combined deterrents of vaccines and strict rules of behavior. 

That worked, to a point. And that point is now. 

Whether we’re seeing the impact of the Omicron variant or just 
bad luck with breakthrough infections in a league that’s almost 
unanimously vaccinated and boosted against COVID, the 
latest waves of positive tests are starting to create a 
competitive imbalance. 

Two dozen players across the league have gone onto the 
COVID-19 reserve list in the past few days, including six 
Carolina Hurricanes. That prompted the postponement of 
Tuesday night’s game at the Minnesota Wild and cast doubt 
on a three-game homestand starting Thursday. 

It came after the Calgary Flames postponed a trip south of the 
border amid a rash of positive tests. The Hurricanes played in 
Calgary on Thursday. Sebastian Aho felt under the weather 
and didn’t play against the Vancouver Canucks on Saturday. 
By Monday, Aho, Seth Jarvis and a trainer were all 
quarantining in Vancouver. By Tuesday, four more players 
tested positive and the game was off. 

Whether the Hurricanes got it from the Flames or vice versa, 
there was some kind of Typhoid Mary deal going on at the 
Saddledome, and it’s clear that whatever worked for the NHL 
for the better part of two years isn’t working now. 

Fortunately, because of the widespread vaccination, 
Hurricanes coach Rod Brind’Amour said the affected players 
haven’t been symptomatic. The risk here is less to their health 
than it is further spreading the virus. But there’s also a 
competitive balance issue the NHL has to address. 

With first Ethan Bear and then Brett Pesce and Tony 
DeAngelo testing positive, the Hurricanes played one game 
without the entire right side of their defense, then spent their 
entire swing through Canada without Pesce and DeAngelo 
because they weren’t allowed to cross the border. It’s a 
testament to the Hurricanes’ talent that they went 3-1-0 during 
that trip, but they might have gone 4-0-0 with Pesce and 
DeAngelo. 

For a team like the Hurricanes, one of the very best in the 
NHL, those two lost points may matter come June if it means 
playing a Game 7 on the road that would otherwise be at 
home. Look how much that mattered in 2006. 

And it’s not just the Hurricanes: The Islanders are without 
Mathew Barzal, one of more than a dozen players to go on the 
COVID list on Tuesday. 

It’s time to hit the pause button, let teams on the road bubble-
up at home and take advantage of an unexpected break in the 
schedule. With what appears to be a non-negotiable three-
week quarantine in China for any positive test during the 
Olympics, the odds of NHLers still going to the Winter Games 
are infinitesimal at best. 

Better to pull the plug now and move the next 10 days or two 
weeks of games to the open space in early February, to take 
a break and see if this current wave of positive tests subsides. 

The NHL has been able to stay just enough ahead of COVID 
to award a pair of Stanley Cups without an asterisk on either, 
but the current pace of positives is going to make a mockery 
of the season, with teams icing half-full rosters and players 
stuck for weeks in foreign hotel rooms. 

It’s been a good run, and there’s no reason it can’t be a good 
rest of the season, but there’s nothing wrong with taking a 
moment now to give it the best chance when it really matters. 
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Don Waddell Q&A: How the Hurricanes’ COVID-19 situation played out and what comes 
next 

By Sara Civian  

Speaking after morning skate Tuesday in Minnesota, 
Hurricanes coach Rod Brind’Amour had a simple message 
amid his team’s ongoing COVID-19 situation. 

“At the end of the day, everyone did what we had to do,” 
Brind’Amour said. “We got vaccinated. We did our part. I 
don’t know what else there is to do. Guys are testing all the 
time. We’re masking up. But it is what it is right now. 

“Everyone’s getting this thing. The good news is that they’re 
not getting sick. I think that’s the whole point of the 
vaccination: You weren’t gonna get sick. I don’t think it was 
going to prevent you from getting it, so that’s the world we 
live in right now.” 

Shortly after Brind’Amour spoke, his words sounded even 
truer. Another four Hurricanes were announced to have 
received positive tests — Ian Cole, Andrei Svechnikov, 
Steven Lorentz and Jordan Staal join Sebastian Aho and 
Seth Jarvis on the protocol list — and Tuesday night’s game 
between the Hurricanes and Wild was postponed. 

Will more games follow? How will makeup dates be found? 
What does this mean for the Olympics? 

For an inside view of how this all went down, and what 
comes next, The Athletic turns to general manager Don 
Waddell. 

(Note: The following Q&A has been edited lightly for clarity 
and length.) 

Can you just talk me through the situation and what the past 
few days have been like? 

Ever since this season started, every morning I’m waiting for 
that call from (Canes Head Athletic Trainer) Doug Bennett — 
and it’s either a good day or you find out about guys testing 
positive. That’s how the day starts off. 

We went through it here with Brett Pesce, Ethan Bear and 
Tony DeAngelo. But yesterday, we went through probably 
the worst-case scenario ever, being in Canada in the farthest 
point in the country in Vancouver. 

So we got the call that we’ve got three people testing 
positive. The team was delayed in Vancouver because of the 
testing, not able to get to Minneapolis. So you’ve got two 
things going on: You’re worried about your team getting to 
the next stop and about these guys being in Vancouver — 
what we’re going to do with them. Then the team gets into 
Minneapolis, and you have to call up a player. Then you 
wake up this morning and go to practice and find out at noon 
that four guys test positive. 

Between three people (Jarvis, Aho and staff member) testing 
positive in Vancouver and no salary-cap exceptions this 
season when you guys are close to the cap, did you see this 
coming this morning or were you taken by surprise? 

To be honest, we were hoping Jarvis and Aho were isolated 
cases because you want to play the game — you don’t want 
to reschedule these games. The schedule is already tough 
enough, and we’ll see what happens with the Olympics. 
We’ve got 16 games in March and 15 in April, so there’s not 
a lot of places to make up games. You’re hoping you get a 
negative test today, you come home tomorrow and you just 
regroup. Unfortunately, that’s not how it played out. 

You just mentioned the Olympics. There’s so much 
contingent on this, right? If players don’t go to the Olympics, 
maybe the league could pause for a little bit and make up 
some games during the Olympic break. What do you think? 

Well, the Olympics is up to the players, the NHLPA. It was 
part of the bargaining agreement we reached last year during 
return to play. We’re supportive of what they want to do. 
Obviously, in today’s climate, and with everything going on, 
it’s going to be a tough decision for them to make — whether 
they want to travel or not. If they want to, we’re going to 
support it and hope for the best and for everyone to return 
here safely. If something happens and the players decide it’s 
not in their best interest, then we’re going to have to look to 
see what we can do. 

Buildings are pretty full. We thought we were going to be off 
in February, so PNC Arena has been booking concerts and 
everything else. So it’s not just us; we have to look at the 
building availability. And it’s the same for all 32 teams. Right 
now four or five teams have canceled games, but by then it 
might be more. So you try to figure out what the best thing is 
to do. 

To me, one will dictate what the other one does. If the 
players decide to go, we’re going to have to figure out where 
we’re going to place these games. If the players decide not 
to go, then we’re going to look at what options we can. 

Do you think the league should postpone operations with 
cases rising? Or are there are other things the league can 
implement? Or do you think it’s fine the way it is and the 
league should just push through? 

I think you keep going. You’ve got a 32-team league, and 
right now there are a lot of teams that have only one guy out 
or don’t have anyone out. I don’t think you stop the league at 
this point. I think you make the most of it and move forward 
the best you can. 

Mike Sundheim (Hurricanes Vice President of 
Communications and Team Services) said you guys were 
trying to get Aho and Jarvis back to Raleigh as quickly as 
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possible. First, is that a 10-day or a 14-day quarantine? 
Second, what kinds of things can you do in this situation? 

It’s a 14-day quarantine in Canada, but there are exceptions 
to the rule. If doctors feel they’re able to travel, they can 
travel through a MedLife service to get into the States, then 
can charter home. But coming home from Canada, they have 
to come home through some sort of medically approved 
vehicle, whether it’s an airplane or an ambulance, to get 
them to the States. And they can’t get on a commercial flight; 
they’ve gotta charter from there. 

We’re working on all of that right now. We’ve been dealing 
with the British Columbia infections doctor. Aho did have a 
fever, but he’s good now. As long as the players are 
asymptomatic, there are possibilities to get home quicker. 

They just can’t take public transportation. Those are details 
we’re working on right now, because now we’ve got three 
guys there and four guys in Minnesota. Maybe we can bring 
them all home together. 

Do you anticipate more Canes games getting canceled? 

Well, we’re waiting to hear from the league. There have been 
no updates on that front yet. They’re dealing with some other 
teams that have had some issues today. So I think they’re 
looking at the schedule, trying to see where they can place 
games and all of that. As of 3 p.m. today, they told me “Just 
hang tight and we’ll get back to you.” So that’s where we’re 
at, still. 
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Hurricanes-Wild game postponed, 4 other Hurricanes players added to COVID-19 protocol 

Tuesday night's contest between the Minnesota Wild and the 
Carolina Hurricanes has been postponed due to four more 
players added to the league's COVID-19 protocol. 

The four players are Andrei Svechnikov, Jordan Staal, 
Steven Lorentz and Ian Cole, according to The Athletic's 
Michael Russo. 

Russo and Pierre LeBrun both say that the Hurricanes' four 
players in COVID-19 protocol have each tested positive.  

Prior to Tuesday, the Canes already had two players, Seth 
Jarvis and Sebastian Aho, in COVID-19 protocol. A member 
of their training staff is also in protocol. The three men are 
currently quarantining in Vancouver, where the Hurricanes 
last played Sunday.  

The Hurricanes-Wild game is the league's ninth 
postponement of the season, dating all the way back to Nov. 
16 when they first postponed a game between the Ottawa 
Senators and New Jersey Devils.  

Tuesday saw three members of the Calgary Flames, Sean 
Monahan, Milan Lucic and Noah Hanifin, added to the 
league's COVID-19 protocol. The Flames have already had 
games postponed through Thursday with six of their players 
already in protocol. Boston Bruins forward Brad Marchand, 
New York Islanders forward Mathew Barzal and Colorado 
Avalanche defenseman Devon Toews were also added to 
COVID-19 protocol Tuesday.  

Edmonton Oilers superstar forward Connor McDavid spoke 
about the rising COVID-19 cases among players Tuesday 
and, ahead of the 2022 Olympics in Beijing, acknowledged 
that the reported rules that could see players quarantined for 
up to five weeks if positive were 'unsettling'. Later today, the 
Oilers announced Ryan McLeod had been placed in 
protocol.  

Wild forward Frederick Gaudreau had just returned to the 
team after missing four games due to COVID-19 protocol. 
He, along with Rem Pitlick and Mats Zuccarello, are the only 
ones on the team who've been in protocol at any point this 
season. At the beginning of the season, the Wild had three 
members of their coaching staff and GM Bill Guerin in 
COVID-19 protocol.  

The Athletic's Pierre LeBrun reported doctors from the NHL 
and NHLPA are having a call tonight to discuss the latest 
COVID-19 happenings and potentially "recommended next 
steps." 

For more on COVID-19 cases around the NHL, you can 
follow The Athletic's live blog here. 

(Photo: Derek Leung / Getty Images) 

How did this all come about? 

Michael Russo, Wild beat writer: When Aho, Jarvis and a 
Canes trainer tested positive for COVID-19 on Monday, the 
team entered the league's 7-consecutive-day testing 
protocol. Starting at 10 a.m. Tuesday, a line of Canes 
players and staffers led from the Wild's medical room into the 
locker room hallway at Xcel Energy Center as players got 
tested. The Canes held their morning skate, then discovered 
an hour later that the four additional players tested positive. 

Why couldn't the game be played? 

Russo: Last season, the NHL allowed teams with outbreaks 
salary-cap exceptions to go over the cap if they had an 
outbreak. The Wild were one team that took advantage of 
that rule after their outbreak in February. The league got rid 
of the rule this season. Due to salary-cap issues, the Canes 
were going to have to play 11 forwards and seven 
defensemen Tuesday night because they couldn't afford to 
recall a forward for Aho or Jarvis. With four more players 
now testing positive, the Canes would have had to play four 
players short. 

Should the league postpone operations in light of this recent 
news? 

Sara Civian, Hurricanes beat writer: At this point, 23 players 
and counting have been added to the NHL's COVID-19 
protocol list in the last 36 hours. We've seen how fast these 
outbreaks develop and travel through these teams — 
especially on long road trips when they're in close contact for 
hours at a time. If the NHL is going to maintain its current 
protocol, I don't see how it can continue on like this.  

At the very least the league should reinstate salary-cap 
exceptions and maybe implement a new version of the taxi 
squad. But with growing concern about attending the 
Olympics, maybe the NHL could look into postponing 
operations with a potential cushion for makeup games. The 
good news is, none of the Hurricanes who have tested 
positive are sick according to Rod Brind'Amour today.  

Could the Hurricanes miss more games with their growing 
list of players in protocol? 

Civian: Well, of course. Especially with Aho and Jarvis 
quarantining in Canada. The Canes are looking into every 
option to get them back to Raleigh quicker, but as it stands 
they will have to abide by Canada's mandatory 14-day 
quarantine. That means they'll be in Vancouver until Dec. 27, 
missing a total of five games with tonight's cancellation. 
Between those two, four new infections and a plane ride from 
St. Paul to Raleigh. Unfortunately, it's not looking great.  
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Hurricanes have more COVID-positive players, game Tuesday in Minnesota postponed 

By Cory Lavalette  

The Hurricanes’ season is on hold. 

The NHL postponed Carolina’s game Tuesday in Minnesota 
after four more players tested positive for COVID-19 
following the team’s morning skate. 

Jordan Staal, Andrei Svechnikov, Ian Cole and Steven 
Lorentz joined Sebastian Aho and Seth Jarvis as the team’s 
most recent players to contract the coronavirus. Aho and 
Jarvis are quarantined in a Vancouver hotel room along with 
a member of team staff who also tested positive. The four 
players who are the most recent positive cases were left in 
Minnesota while the team was readying itself to return to 
Raleigh. 

The Hurricanes have now had nine players test positive 
since Ethan Bear was the first from the team to enter the 
NHL’s COVID-19 protocol on Nov. 22. Bear has played in 
four games, starting with the Dec. 4 home game against 
Buffalo, since completing his quarantine, and Brett Pesce 
and Tony DeAngelo — who were both added to the list a 
week after Bear — were set to make their return to the lineup 
Tuesday before the game was canceled. 

“We did our part, and so I don’t know what else to do,” said 
Hurricanes coach Rod Brind’Amour, referring to all his 
players being vaccinated, Tuesday before the latest positive 
tests were revealed and the game canceled. “I mean, guys 

are testing all the time, we’re masking, but, I mean, it is what 
it is, right? 

“Everybody’s getting this thing, unfortunately. The good news 
is that they’re not getting sick, right? I think that’s the whole 
point of the vaccination, so you weren’t gonna get sick. I 
don’t think it prevented you from getting it. And so that’s the 
world we live in right now.” 

While Staal, Svechnikov, Cole and Lorentz are required to 
quarantine for 10 days, the circumstances are different for 
the three people stuck in Vancouver. While the league’s 
quarantine requirements are 10 days, Canada has a stricter 
14-day rules. Hurricanes media relations said Tuesday, prior 
to the most recent positive tests, that the team is exploring 
options such as an emergency medical flight that could get 
the trio back to Raleigh before Christmas. 

With how things are going, the Hurricanes likely have more 
to concern themselves with before then. One source said it’s 
unlikely the team would host the Red Wings on Thursday 
and that Saturday’s home game against the Kings is also in 
jeopardy. 

TSN’s Pierre LeBrun reported early Tuesday evening that 
the NHL and the NHLPA were discussing the surge in 
positive tests around the league with doctors to plan a 
course of action.  Calgary, Edmonton, Vancouver, Boston 
and the Islanders are among the teams that have had 
players enter the league’s protocol in the last couple days.
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Hurricanes’ Jaccob Slavin showing Norris Trophy potential 

By Cory Lavalette  

RALEIGH — Jaccob Slavin’s path to winning the Lady Byng 
Memorial Trophy took several years. He had to overcome 
being the rare defenseman worthy of the award and the even 
rarer Hurricanes player considered for one of the NHL’s top 
honors. 

But enough about gentlemanly play. It’s time to rev up 
Slavin’s Norris Trophy candidacy. 

“In my opinion, he’s one of the best in the league for sure,” 
Hurricanes center Sebastian Aho said of Slavin. 

The past few weeks have underlined how important Slavin — 
who went from being considered one of the most underrated 
players in the league to some believing Dougie Hamilton 
helped carry his play — is to not only the Hurricanes’ 
defense but the team as a whole. 

“I always thought he was a great defenseman,” said Ian 
Cole, who has been partnered with Slavin during the team’s 
COVID outbreak. “Not just offensively, not just defensively 
but all the way around. Two-way, can do everything, can 
skate, can play hard — can do it all. And in my mind, those 
are the types of defensemen that are the best in the league, 
that really anchor a team. And he very much is that anchor 
for us.” 

Since Ethan Bear entered the league’s COVID-19 protocol 
on Nov. 22, followed a handful of days later by the team’s 
two other usual right-handed defensemen, Brett Pesce and 
Tony DeAngelo, joining him, Slavin has picked up the slack 
in more ways than one. 

The most obvious has been Slavin’s ice time. While Slavin 
has consistently averaged 22-23 minutes a night throughout 
his NHL career, in five of six games this month he’s played at 
least 27 minutes, eclipsing 29 in four of those games. That 
included a career-high 32:28 in last Thursday’s overtime win 
in Calgary. 

“I can’t be more impressed about an individual,” coach Rod 
Brind’Amour said after the win over the Flames. “This is just 
kind of icing on the cake that he can do this.” 

Part of the bump in ice time has been Slavin taking on power 
play responsibilities with the point men on both units, 
DeAngelo and Pesce, on the shelf. 

It was another assignment he took in stride, helping Carolina 
get out of a seven-game power play drought with an assist 
against Ottawa and another in Winnipeg. 

The increased workload hasn’t diminished Slavin’s bread 
and butter. Slavin has continued to draw the toughest 
assignments each night and remains the backbone of the 
league’s second-ranked penalty kill. 

The Hurricanes have an 88% success rate on the penalty kill 
and have allowed just two goals in December — and one 

came on a five-minute major in Winnipeg. They killed off the 
entirety of a five-minute major three nights earlier in Buffalo. 

“The penalty kill is something that we take pride in as a 
group,” Slavin said after the win in Winnipeg. “I know 
(assistant coach Tim) Gleason takes a lot of pride in it and 
how we do things. So when you step over those boards, you 
got a job to do.” 

Although many of the aforementioned improvements came 
out of necessity — whether it was because of Carolina’s 
coronavirus outbreak or its propensity to take penalties — 
Slavin has also elevated other parts of his game. 

While he is known for having one of, if not the best defensive 
sticks in the league, Slavin has shown a willingness to lay 
the body when the opportunity arises this season. 

A perfect example was Sunday in Vancouver. With goalie 
Antti Raanta on the bench for an extra attacker as the 
Hurricanes tried to score a late tying goal, Vancouver 
forward Vasily Podkolzin tried to collect the puck for an 
empty-net goal. While in past seasons he probably would 
have swept away the puck with his stick, Slavin instead 
stepped up and delivered a thunderous check. It was one of 
many big hits Slavin has had this, adding another wrinkle to 
his defensive game. 

“I don’t know if it’s a conscious decision. I never necessarily 
look for it,” Slavin said before Tuesday’s postponed game in 
Minnesota. “I never try to take myself out of the play to look 
for a big hit, but when the opportunity presents itself and it 
seems like that’s my only option. I’m not afraid to use the 
body.” 

One obstacle for Slavin getting serious Norris consideration 
is he’s never been a top point producer. His best offensive 
season was in 2019-20 when he had six goals and 30 
assists for 36 points in 68 games. It’s not a coincidence he 
had his best showing in the Norris vote — he’s appeared on 
ballots each of the past five seasons — that year, finishing 
fifth. 

Slavin’s offense has increased this season as well. Despite 
having only one goal so far this season, he’s on pace for the 
most points of his career. Through 27 games he has 14 
points, which project to a 42-point season if he plays all 82 
games. The goals should come as well since he’s on pace 
for a career-high 179 shots this year but has just a 1.7% 
shooting percentage compared to a 4.4% career average 
coming into 2020-21. 

With Pesce and DeAngelo both set to return and Bear 
working his way back into shape, Slavin will probably settle 
back into his usual role of 22-minute shutdown defender. The 
last few weeks have shown just how high his ceiling is. 

“Slavo’s really picking up a lot of the slack there,” 
Brind’Amour said. “Power play, extra minutes — that’s why 
he is what he is.” 
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With seven on COVID list, game against Wild postponed, it’s unclear when Hurricanes will 
take the ice again 

By Adam Gold 

After star center Sebastian Aho and top rookie forward Seth 
Jarvis tested positive Monday for the coronavirus, the team 
added another four players to the protocol on Tuesday, 
leaving them too shorthanded to play a scheduled game 
against Minnesota. 

In addition to Aho and Jarvis, Ian Cole, Steven Lorentz, 
Jordan Staal and Andrei Svechnikov have tested positive. A 
member of the team’s training staff is also in the NHL’s 
health and safety protocol. According to the protocol agreed 
to by the league and the Players Association, the four new 
additions to the team's Covid list will remain in Minnesota for 
10 days. 

The diagnoses come after a road trip to Canada that saw the 
Canes making stops in Winnipeg, Calgary, Edmonton and 
Vancouver. 

On Monday the NHL postponed three upcoming games for 
the Flames, after the team announced that forwards Elias 
Lindholm, Andrew Mangiapane, Brad Richardson and Adam 
Ruzicka, defensemen Chris Tanev and Nikita Zadorov and a 
staffer were in the protocol. Since then, Calgary has placed 
three additioinal players into protocol including defenseman 
Noah Hanifin, who, like Lindholm, is a former first round pick 
of the Hurricanes. 

Aho, Jarvis and the trainer will remain in Vancouver, site of 
Sunday's game against the Canucks, for 14 days before 
being allowed to return to the team. A 14-day isolation period 
is required by law before people diagnosed with coronavirus 
can enter the U.S. 

It's worth noting that the team has said publicly that the 
players and staff members will stay in their respective 
locations "for the time being." The club is actively trying to 
set up emergency transport to have Aho, Jarvis and the 
training staff member return home for the Christmas holiday, 
but there are bureaucratic hoops through which to jump to 
make that happen. And that assumes it is even possible. 

Either way, all of the players would not be available to play in 
any of the remaining six games before the holiday break on 

Dec. 24. The schedule resumes at home two days after 
Christmas when the Florida Panthers are at PNC Arena, but 
it's unlikely that any of them, without the ability to practice or 
workout, would be able to play in that game either. 

The Hurricanes are also in a salary cap pinch at the moment, 
though they could free up space by placing alternate captain 
Jordan Martinook (out with a lower body injury) on long term 
injured reserve (LTIR) and by recalling players to the NHL on 
an emergency basis. Cap requirements can be complicated, 
and the Hurricanes might have to play a game with fewer 
than the allotted 18 skaters in order to replace all of the 
players they'll be missing. 

It's also unclear when Carolina will resume playing. The NHL 
has told the team only that it is not playing on Tuesday. 
However, it appears very unlikely that they'd be able to field 
a representative NHL team Thursday when they're 
scheduled to host the Detroit Red Wings at PNC Arena. The 
Los Angeles Kings and Nashville Predators are due in for 
games on Saturday and Sunday, respectively. Both of those 
games are also in serious jeopardy of being postponed. 

Further adding to the frustration is the fact that at least five of 
the six players who have entered protocol the last two days 
have not experienced symptoms. Aho missed Sunday's 
game with the Canucks due to non-Covid illness, and it is 
unclear if he's experiencing symptoms related to Covid. 

Want even more obstacles to a normal NHL season? The 
league is scheduled to shut down in February if players plan 
on participating in the Ice Hockey tournament at the Winter 
Olympics in Beijing. There are even more difficult protocols 
to follow in the event of a positive test while in China, and the 
schedule just becomes more concentrated, making it harder 
to squeeze in games that need to be made up in the event of 
cancellation. 

With positive tests coming in from Boston to New York to 
Vancouver to Edmonton to Colorado we're a long way from 
this story being over. Stay tuned. 
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Hurricanes game against Wild postponed because of COVID-19 issues 

The game between the Carolina Hurricanes and Minnesota 
Wild at Xcel Energy Center in St. Paul, Minnesota, on 
Tuesday was postponed after four Hurricanes entered NHL 
COVID-19 protocol. The rescheduled date for the game is to 
be determined. 

Forwards Jordan Staal, Andrei Svechnikov and Steven 
Lorentz, and defenseman Ian Cole entered protocol 
Tuesday, one day after forwards Sebastian Aho and Seth 
Jarvis, and a member of the training staff did.  

The NHL said it will provide an update Wednesday. The 
Hurricanes are scheduled for a home game against the 
Detroit Red Wings on Thursday, when the Wild are 
scheduled to host the Buffalo Sabres. 

"We're waiting to hear from the League," Carolina general 
manager Don Waddell told The Athletic on Tuesday. "There 
have been no updates on that front yet. They're dealing with 
some other teams that have had some issues today. So I 
think they're looking at the schedule, trying to see where they 
can place games and all of that. As of 3 p.m. today, they told 

me, 'Just hang tight and we'll get back to you.' So that's 
where we're at, still." 

The Hurricanes game at the Wild was the ninth postponed 
this season because of COVID-19 concerns. The NHL 
announced Monday that the Calgary Flames had three 
games postponed: at the Chicago Blackhawks on Monday, 
at the Nashville Predators on Tuesday, and at home against 
the Toronto Maple Leafs on Thursday. Those games have 
yet to be rescheduled. 

The New York Islanders had games postponed for Nov. 28 
(New York Rangers, rescheduled for March 17) and Nov. 30 
(Philadelphia Flyers, not yet rescheduled). The Ottawa 
Senators had games postponed for Nov. 16 (New Jersey 
Devils), Nov. 18 (Predators), and Nov. 20 (Rangers). The 
New Jersey game was played Dec. 6; Ottawa won 3-2. The 
other two games have yet to be rescheduled. 

The NHL had 55 games postponed last season; all were 
made up as part of a 56-game schedule. 
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NHL: Virus outbreak for ’Canes prompts postponement vs. Wild 

By Dave Campbell  

ST. PAUL, Minn. (AP) — The Carolina Hurricanes became 
the latest NHL team hit by a coronavirus outbreak Tuesday 
as four more players were placed in the COVID-19 protocol, 
prompting the league to postpone their game at Minnesota. 

The call came a little more than five hours before the 
scheduled start time in St. Paul, where several Hurricanes 
were lined up for testing in the arena hallways before their 
morning skate at Xcel Energy Center. The NHL did not 
immediately announce a rescheduled date.  

The Hurricanes became the fourth NHL team this season to 
have games postponed due to a COVID-19 outbreak. Last 
month, Ottawa had three games postponed and the New 
York Islanders had two postponed.  

Including opponents, 11 of the 32 teams have been affected 
by at least postponement so far. The NHL has recommended 
but not mandated booster shots for its players and team 
personnel. 

Calgary’s games on Monday at Chicago, on Tuesday at 
Nashville and on Thursday at home against Toronto were 
called off. The Flames, whose facility is closed this week, 
added three more players to the virus protocol, joining six 
teammates and a staff member.  

In Vancouver, the Canucks canceled practice after two 
players tested positive for COVID-19 hours before a home 
game against Columbus. 

Earlier Tuesday, the Boston Bruins placed forwards Brad 
Marchand and Craig Smith in the COVID-19 protocol, 
meaning they’ll miss Tuesday night’s game against the 
Vegas Golden Knights. If Marchand and Smith are required 
to isolate for 10 days, they would miss five more games 
before they are eligible to return for the Dec. 27 game 
against Pittsburgh in Boston.  

For the Hurricanes, forwards Jordan Staal, Andrei 
Svechnikov and Steven Lorentz and defenseman Ian Cole 
were placed in the protocol and must remain in Minnesota for 
“the time being.”  

The team had to leave leading scorer Sebastian Aho, 
forward Seth Jarvis and an unidentified member of the 
training staff in Vancouver, where the three of them entered 
the protocol following a 2-1 loss on Sunday. Aho was 
scratched from the lineup against the Canucks because of 
what was announced as an illness. 

That meant six players and one staff member entered the 
protocol in a 24-hour period. Hurricanes defensemen Tony 
DeAngelo and Brett Pesce also went in the COVID-19 
protocol on Nov. 30 and have missed the last seven games.  

Carolina coach Rod Brind’Amour said the team was “just 
trying to get by day to day right now.” 

“Everyone did what they had to do,” he said. “We got 
vaccinated. We did our part. So you know, I don’t know what 
else there is to do. Guys are testing all the time. We’re 
masking up. It is what it is right now. Everybody’s getting this 
thing unfortunately. The good news is they’re not getting 
sick.” 

The Minnesota game was set to cap a five-game road swing 
for the Hurricanes, who were due to return home and play 
Thursday against Detroit, Saturday against Los Angeles and 
Sunday against Nashville.  

Edmonton Oilers head coach Dave Tippett was placed in the 
COVID-19 protocol after Edmonton’s 5-1 loss to the Toronto 
Maple Leafs on Tuesday night. 

Tippett didn’t coach the game after being held out for 
precautionary reasons, but was officially put into the protocol 
after the game. 

Oilers forward Ryan McLeod was placed in the protocol 
before the game. 
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Aho and Carolina take on Detroit 

Detroit Red Wings (14-12-3, third in the Atlantic) vs. Carolina 
Hurricanes (19-7-1, second in the Metropolitan) 

Raleigh, North Carolina; Thursday, 7 p.m. EST 

BOTTOM LINE: Sebastian Aho and Carolina square off 
against Detroit. Aho ranks ninth in the league with 32 points, 
scoring 15 goals and totaling 17 assists. 

The Hurricanes are 8-4-0 in conference play. Carolina 
averages 9.6 penalty minutes per game, the 10th-most in the 
league. Vincent Trocheck leads the team serving 37 total 
minutes. 

The Red Wings are 8-6-2 in Eastern Conference play. Detroit 
is 17th in the Eastern Conference with 29.3 shots per game 
and is averaging 2.7 goals. 

The matchup Thursday is the first meeting of the season for 
the two teams. 

TOP PERFORMERS: Aho has 32 total points for the 
Hurricanes, 15 goals and 17 assists. Nino Niederreiter has 

three goals and six assists over the last 10 games for 
Carolina. 

Moritz Seider leads the Red Wings with 17 total assists and 
has 20 points. Robby Fabbri has five goals and one assist 
over the last 10 games for Detroit. 

LAST 10 GAMES: Hurricanes: 5-5-0, averaging 2.8 goals, 
4.5 assists, 3.8 penalties and 10.1 penalty minutes while 
giving up 2.2 goals per game with a .906 save percentage. 

Red Wings: 6-3-1, averaging 2.6 goals, 4.6 assists, 2.8 
penalties and 6.5 penalty minutes while giving up 2.9 goals 
per game with a .909 save percentage. 

INJURIES: Hurricanes: Seth Jarvis: day to day (health 
protocols), Tony DeAngelo: out (covid-19 protocols), Jordan 
Martinook: day to day (lower body), Brett Pesce: out (covid-
19 protocols), Sebastian Aho: day to day (health protocols). 

Red Wings: Marc Staal: out (covid-19). 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Carolina Hurricanes have four more players test positive for COVID-19; game vs. Minnesota 
Wild postponed 

By Emily Kaplan  

The game between the Hurricanes and Minnesota Wild on 
Tuesday night has been postponed after four additional 
Carolina players tested positive. 

The Hurricanes had positive tests come in for Jordan Staal, 
Andrei Svechnikov, Ian Cole and Steven Lorentz after 
Tuesday's morning skate in Minnesota, the team announced, 
which led the league to believe it could be an active 
transmission. 

Those four players will remain in Minnesota for the time 
being. Meanwhile, Sebastian Aho, Seth Jarvis and a 
Carolina trainer are still in Vancouver after testing positive 
Monday. The Hurricanes were delayed traveling to 
Minnesota on Monday after waiting for COVID-19 test 
results. 

Carolina was coming off a Western Canadian swing that 
included a game against the Calgary Flames on Thursday. 
The Flames were put on pause shortly after that game when 
six players and one staff member entered COVID-19 
protocol. Three additional Flames players entered protocol 
on Tuesday. 

The Canes and Flames are among a rash of NHL teams 
experiencing outbreaks. 

Aho, Jarvis and the trainer are supposed to quarantine in 
Canada for 14 days; however, the team is looking into a 
private medical flight so they can return to the United States, 
sources told ESPN. In the meantime, the Canucks have lent 
the players exercise equipment to use in their hotel rooms. 

So far, 23 players have been added to the NHL's COVID-19 
protocol list since Sunday night. 

 

 

 

NHL Power Rankings: 1-32 poll, plus every team's superpower 
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By Kristen Shilton 

It's certainly been a tumultuous start to the week, given a 
slew of additional game postponements due to COVID-19 -- 
and many players and team staff entering the protocol -- but 
the Power Rankings march on. And for the second straight 
week -- and fifth time this season -- the Florida Panthers top 
our list. 

But every team from one through 32 has at least one thing at 
which they excel, and we took this opportunity to identify 
every team's "superpower" too. 

How we rank: A panel of ESPN hockey commentators, 
analysts, reporters and editors rates teams against one 
another -- taking into account game results, injuries and 
upcoming schedule -- and those results are tabulated to 
produce the list featured here. 

Note: Previous ranking for each team refers to last week's 
edition, published on Dec. 8. Points percentages are through 
Tuesday's games. 

1. Florida Panthers 

Previous ranking: 1 
Points percentage: 0.714 
Upcoming schedule: vs. LA (Dec. 16), @ MIN (Dec. 18), @ 
CHI (Dec. 21) 

Superpower: Depth. Aleksander Barkov missed 11 of 
Florida's first 27 games. Anthony Duclair has been in and out 
of the lineup. How have the Panthers stayed elite? Depth of 
contributions. Over half of the team's roster is in double-digit 
point totals, the Panthers have been limiting shots against 
and Sergei Bobrovsky is rebounding admirably. Super stuff. 

2. Washington Capitals 

Previous ranking: 4 
Points percentage: 0.714 
Upcoming schedule: @ CHI (Dec. 15), @ WPG (Dec. 17), 
vs. LA (Dec. 19), @ PHI (Dec. 21) 

Superpower: Consistency. The Capitals appear unflappable. 
They have not lost consecutive games in regulation and they 
have not been shut out this season. When one area isn't 
firing as well -- like the power play lately -- the penalty kill 
aligns to keep pucks out of the net. Washington is a well-
oiled machine. 

3. Carolina Hurricanes 

Previous ranking: 5 
Points percentage: 0.722 
Upcoming schedule: vs. DET (Dec. 16), vs. LA (Dec. 18), vs. 
NSH (Dec. 19), @ BOS (Dec. 21) 

Superpower: All-around all-stars. There are no real glaring 
holes for the Hurricanes. They can do it all. Carolina is top 10 
in goals, the league's best in goals against, sits over 20% on 
the power play, is top three on the penalty kill, has a star in 
Sebastian Aho and is getting Frederik Andersen's best work 
in years. 

4. Toronto Maple Leafs 

Previous ranking: 2 
Points percentage: 0.667 
Upcoming schedule: @ VAN (Dec. 18), @ SEA (Dec. 19) 

Superpower: Soup-er stars. The Leafs don't have (or need) a 
single MVP. One night it'll be Auston Matthews dangling 
through the D. Next, it's William Nylander tickling the twine. 
John Tavares is a constant threat. And Jack Campbell's 
been elite in net. No Mitch Marner? No problem for Toronto. 

5. Minnesota Wild 

Previous ranking: 7 
Points percentage: 0.696 
Upcoming schedule: vs. BUF (Dec. 16), vs. FLA (Dec. 18), 
@ DAL (Dec. 20) 

Superpower: 5-on-5 play. Minnesota is tough to beat at even 
strength. Through 28 games, the Wild had scored the 
second-most 5-on-5 goals (68) and had the third-best 5-on-5 
shooting percentage (9.7%). During its recent eight-game 
win streak, Minnesota allowed the second fewest 5-on-5 
goals in the league in that span (10). Who needs to go on a 
power play when you can do all that? 

6. Colorado Avalanche 

Previous ranking: 10 
Points percentage: 0.692 
Upcoming schedule: @ NSH (Dec. 16), vs. TB (Dec. 18), @ 
DET (Dec. 20) 

Superpower: All the offense. Colorado can hardly be 
stopped. The Avalanche have the best 5-on-5 shooting 
percentage in the league (10.5%), so it's no surprise they 
also average the most goals per game (4.32). Colorado 
scored five or more goals in 10 of its first 24 games and 
recently went three straight games with seven goals scored 
in each. Fire. 

7. Tampa Bay Lightning 

Previous ranking: 8 
Points percentage: 0.714 
Upcoming schedule: vs. OTT (Dec. 16), @ COL (Dec. 18), 
@ VGK (Dec. 21) 

Superpower: Resiliency. How many teams could be dealt 
Tampa's hand and still thrive? The injuries (Kucherov! Point! 
Cirelli! Cernak! Bogosian!) have piled up and the Lightning 
have made no excuses. Even after a lopsided shutout loss in 
Ottawa and amid penalty kill struggles, there's little doubt the 
Lightning will rally. As usual. 

8. Anaheim Ducks 

Previous ranking: 11 
Points percentage: 0.617 
Upcoming schedule: vs. SEA (Dec. 15), vs. ARI (Dec. 17), @ 
EDM (Dec. 20), @ CGY (Dec. 21) 

Superpower: Special teams. You could argue Trevor Zegras 
might have actual superpowers after that "Michigan" goal, 
but I digress. The Ducks have been among the NHL's best 
all-around clubs on special teams. Through 30 games, 
Anaheim was the only team landing in the top five in the 
power play (25.3%) and penalty kill (86.7%). Just one more 
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example of the Ducks flying well past all previous 
expectations for this season. 

9. New York Rangers 

Previous ranking: 6 
Points percentage: 0.696 
Upcoming schedule: @ ARI (Dec. 15), vs. VGK (Dec. 17) 

Superpower: Shesterkin. Yes, Igor Shesterkin was sidelined 
by lower-body injury earlier this month. And yes, the Rangers 
won without him. But two victories over the Blackhawks and 
one over Buffalo does not lessen the super status of 
Shesterkin's stellar play. And a bonus: Shesterkin is skating 
again, on his way back from that injury. 

10. Calgary Flames 

Previous ranking: 3 
Points percentage: 0.643 
Upcoming schedule: vs. CBJ (Dec. 18), vs. ANA (Dec. 21) 

Superpower: Stinginess. Before Calgary's season was 
paused due to COVID-19, Darryl Sutter's group was locking 
things down against everyone. Through 28 games, the 
Flames had ceded the fewest 5-on-5 goals (37), were 31st in 
goals against per game (2.21) and fourth in shots against per 
game (29.3). Good luck getting through that. 

11. Nashville Predators 

Previous ranking: 18 
Points percentage: 0.625 
Upcoming schedule: vs. COL (Dec. 16), @ CHI (Dec. 17), @ 
CAR (Dec. 19), vs. WPG (Dec. 21) 

Superpower: Overachieving. Who penciled the Predators in 
as a top Central Division contender? Don't see many hands 
raised out there. Nashville has outshot expectations early, 
thanks to great starts by Matt Duchene, Mikael Granlund and 
Juuse Saros. A top-10 power play and being top five in shots 
against has helped too. And the Predators are still rolling on 
a five-game win streak. 

12. St. Louis Blues 

Previous ranking: 17 
Points percentage: 0.638 
Upcoming schedule: vs. DAL (Dec. 17), @ WPG (Dec. 19), 
@ OTT (Dec. 21) 

Superpower: Comeback kids. It's not every team that gets 
better as games go along, but St. Louis can claim it. The 
Blues are the NHL's best team when trailing after the first 
period (.625 winning percentage through their first 28 games) 
and they're in the top third of the league when trailing after 
40 minutes. The second period is really when the Blues 
shine, outscoring opponents 35-22. St. Louis stays in it until 
the end. 

13. Pittsburgh Penguins 

Previous ranking: 13 
Points percentage: 0.625 
Upcoming schedule: vs. BUF (Dec. 17), @ NJ (Dec. 19), vs. 
NJ (Dec. 21) 

Superpower: Jarry-good goaltending. Forget all the players 
Pittsburgh has been missing. Tristan Jarry has been 

available, and he's been the team's MVP. While bodies have 
moved in and out of the Penguins' lineup, Jarry has 
remained steady and produced incredible numbers through 
21 starts (12-5-4, .934 save percentage, 1.92 goals-against 
average). 

14. Vegas Golden Knights 

Previous ranking: 15 
Points percentage: 0.607 
Upcoming schedule: @ NJ (Dec. 16), @ NYR (Dec. 17), @ 
NYI (Dec. 19), vs. TB (Dec. 21) 

Superpower: Adaptability. The Golden Knights have no fear 
of curveballs. They've seen it all. COVID-19 issues, injuries 
to key players (Max Pacioretty, Mark Stone and William 
Karlsson specifically), salary cap snafus and a slow start that 
had critics burying Vegas in October. No bother for the 
plucky Golden Knights, who are still firmly in the playoff mix. 

15. Boston Bruins 

Previous ranking: 14 
Points percentage: 0.600 
Upcoming schedule: @ NYI (Dec. 16), @ MTL (Dec. 18), @ 
OTT (Dec. 19), vs. CAR (Dec. 21) 

Superpower: Stayin' alive. Boston stepped into the playoff 
picture for the first time this season last week by doing what 
it does best: no matter what, keep moving forward. The 
Bruins didn't have coach Bruce Cassidy behind the bench 
due to COVID-19, Jake DeBrusk's trade request is 
distracting, trusted forwards have sputtered and the team's 
goaltending has been shaky at times. And yet, Boston 
continues to find a way through it all 

16. Edmonton Oilers 

Previous ranking: 9 
Points percentage: 0.593 
Upcoming schedule: vs. CBJ (Dec. 16), @ SEA (Dec. 18), 
vs. ANA (Dec. 20) 

Superpower: One-two punch. Things haven't been great for 
the Oilers lately. Nor has it been a great run in December for 
Connor McDavid and Leon Draisaitl. However, having those 
players anchoring Edmonton's top six is what makes this 
team go. It makes them special. And there's certainly time for 
a turnaround. 

17. Dallas Stars 

Previous ranking: 12 
Points percentage: 0.538 
Upcoming schedule: @ STL (Dec. 17), vs. CHI (Dec. 18), vs. 
MIN (Dec. 20) 

Superpower: Top tandem. The Stars don't score a lot. That's 
less of a problem when Braden Holtby and Jake Oettinger 
are tag-teaming between the pipes. The rookie Oettinger 
went 5-1-0 with a .951 save percentage in his first six starts 
this season, and Holtby had a .923 save percentage through 
his first 14 games. If Dallas can get out of the bottom third in 
scoring, the Stars will really rise. 

18. Winnipeg Jets 

Previous ranking: 16 
Points percentage: 0.554 
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Upcoming schedule: vs. WSH (Dec. 17), vs. STL (Dec. 19), 
@ NSH (Dec. 21) 

Superpower: Top-tier effort. Winnipeg gets a lot out of its key 
players. When adversity strikes, that consistency keeps the 
Jets aloft. Kyle Connor (32 points in his first 27 games) has 
gone multiple games without a point only once. Pierre-Luc 
Dubois has already passed last season's point totals. And 
now Nikolaj Ehlers is stepping up too. Those efforts -- and 
even more from Mark Scheifele -- will be crucial to Winnipeg 
surviving the latest injury to Blake Wheeler. 

19. San Jose Sharks 

Previous ranking: 23 
Points percentage: 0.534 
Upcoming schedule: vs. VAN (Dec. 16, Dec. 21) 

Superpower: Killer instinct. The Sharks have had an up-and-
down season, except for one area: the penalty kill. No matter 
what's befallen the Sharks, San Jose continuously draws 
momentum from its special teams. Over the season's first 28 
games, the Sharks had allowed multiple power-play goals 
against them only once, given up the second fewest man-
advantage goals overall (10) and been top five overall on the 
kill throughout. 

20. Columbus Blue Jackets 

Previous ranking: 21 
Points percentage: 0.537 
Upcoming schedule: @ EDM (Dec. 16), @ CGY (Dec. 18), 
@ BUF (Dec. 20) 

Superpower: Home cookin'. Home is really where the heart 
is for Columbus. The Blue Jackets owned a 9-3-1 record 
through 26 games at Nationwide Arena and outscored 
opponents 47-33 on home ice. 

21. Los Angeles Kings 

Previous ranking: 20 
Points percentage: 0.537 
Upcoming schedule: @ FLA (Dec. 16), @ CAR (Dec. 18), @ 
WSH (Dec. 19) 

Superpower: Veteran moves. Anze Kopitar. Drew Doughty. 
Jonathan Quick. That's it. That's the list. When those three 
are the Kings' best players, which they have been (when 
healthy) this season, Los Angeles can look great. And 
everyone else knows to follow their lead. 

22. Vancouver Canucks 

Previous ranking: 27 
Points percentage: 0.467 
Upcoming schedule: @ SJ (Dec. 16), vs. TOR (Dec. 18), vs. 
ARI (Dec. 19), @ SJ (Dec. 21) 

Superpower: "Bruce, there it is." Ignore everything that 
happened before Bruce Boudreau's arrival in Vancouver (just 
for a second). The Canucks responded well to their new 
coach, starting 4-0-0 with Boudreau behind the bench. For 
now, at least, things are looking up. 

23. Detroit Red Wings 

Previous ranking: 19 
Points percentage: 0.534 

Upcoming schedule: @ CAR (Dec. 16), vs. NJ (Dec. 18), vs. 
COL (Dec. 20) 

Superpower: Rising stars. It's been a weird month for the 
Red Wings, with a five-game win streak stuck between sets 
of consecutive losses. But like a microcosm of Detroit's 
season, those five games highlighted the true strength of its 
team: young talent. Lucas Raymond had three goals, Moritz 
Seider had four points and Dylan Larkin had five. The more 
Detroit gets from them, the merrier. 

24. New Jersey Devils 

Previous ranking: 22 
Points percentage: 0.463 
Upcoming schedule: vs. VGK (Dec. 16), @ DET (Dec. 18), 
vs. PIT (Dec. 19), @ PIT (Dec. 21) 

Superpower: Scoring threats. New Jersey might be middle of 
the pack in scoring, but it has gotten some seriously talented 
shooters. Jesper Bratt is having a career year, Andreas 
Johnsson is also playing some of his best hockey and 
Dawson Mercer's impressive rookie season has earned 
plenty of attention. When they're all creating, the Devils are 
fun to watch. 

25. Philadelphia Flyers 

Previous ranking: 25 
Points percentage: 0.481 
Upcoming schedule: @ MTL (Dec. 16), vs. OTT (Dec. 18), 
vs. WSH (Dec. 21) 

Superpower: Carter Hart. The Flyers don't help Hart out 
much, but the young netminder muddles along well 
regardless. Philadelphia averages the most shots against in 
the NHL and Hart still owned a respectable .913 save 
percentage and 2.91 goals-against average through 17 
starts. In short, Hart gives Philadelphia a chance most 
nights, and that's pretty super. 

26. New York Islanders 

Previous ranking: 26 
Points percentage: 0.396 
Upcoming schedule: vs. BOS (Dec. 16), vs. VGK (Dec. 19), 
vs. MTL (Dec. 20) 

Superpower: Leadership pedigrees. Is it too late for the 
Islanders to recover from a 7-11-5 start through 23 games 
(which included an 11-game winless streak)? Maybe. And 
you can only give New York the benefit of the doubt because 
it's got Barry Trotz and Lou Lamoriello. If any coach-GM 
tandem can guide a team through this muck, it's them. 

27. Chicago Blackhawks 

Previous ranking: 24 
Points percentage: 0.407 
Upcoming schedule: vs. WSH (Dec. 15), vs. NSH (Dec. 17), 
@ DAL (Dec. 18), vs. FLA (Dec. 21) 

Superpower: Seen it all. There's no other way to put it: The 
Blackhawks have seen it all at this point. Never mind the off-
ice sexual assault investigation and subsequent front office 
purge. From starting 1-9-1 under Jeremy Colliton to winning 
seven of their next 10 under Derek King, from overachievers 
and underperformers, Chicago's run the gamut. And when 
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you've already weathered so much together, it can help unite 
a dressing room like nothing else. 

28. Seattle Kraken 

Previous ranking: 28 
Points percentage: 0.411 
Upcoming schedule: @ ANA (Dec. 15), vs. EDM (Dec. 18), 
vs. TOR (Dec. 19), vs. ARI (Dec. 21) 

Superpower: Creating (franchise) history. Everything the 
Kraken do is being done for the first time. The highs and 
lows of an expansion team's first season are only 
experienced once. Each game, each record, it's milestone 
city and only this group of players gets to go through it. That 
excitement can fuel a roster. 

29. Buffalo Sabres 

Previous ranking: 31 
Points percentage: 0.393 
Upcoming schedule: @ MIN (Dec. 16), @ PIT (Dec. 17), vs. 
CBJ (Dec. 20) 

Superpower: No excuses. The Sabres could blame the Jack 
Eichel trade or Craig Anderson's injury for their doldrums. 
But Buffalo has tried to keep on a positive path. The results 
haven't been there often lately, but Kyle Okposo and Tage 
Thompson have led the way in dragging Buffalo along. 

30. Ottawa Senators 

Previous ranking: 29 
Points percentage: 0.365 

Upcoming schedule: @ TB (Dec. 16), @ PHI (Dec. 18), vs. 
BOS (Dec. 19), vs. STL (Dec. 21) 

Superpower: Rattling the cage. The Senators draw a lot of 
penalties (averaging over four per game). They're annoying 
that way. Ottawa wants to channel its inner Brady Tkachuk 
and get under the skin of opponents. It's also a team that 
aims to play hard. When Ottawa achieves that (and gets 
good goaltending, natch), it has toppled even top teams like 
Tampa and Carolina. 

31. Montreal Canadiens 

Previous ranking: 30 
Points percentage: 0.250 
Upcoming schedule: vs. PHI (Dec. 16), vs. BOS (Dec. 18), 
@ NYI (Dec. 20) 

Superpower: Carey Price. It's assumed that goaltender Price 
will be back at some point, and do the Habs ever need him. 
Someone find that man a cape. 

32. Arizona Coyotes 

Previous ranking: 32 
Points percentage: 0.222 
Upcoming schedule: vs. NYR (Dec. 15), @ ANA (Dec. 17), 
@ VAN (Dec. 19), @ SEA (Dec. 21) 

Superpower: Staying in Arizona. No amount of unpaid taxes 
or loss of venues will change Gary Bettman's mind about 
moving the Coyotes out of Arizona. For now, anyway. 
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Quick Whistles: Another Setback, Replacing Sebastian Aho, Jaccob Slavin’s Elite 
Performances 

By Brett Finger  

On the eve of the Carolina Hurricanes finally getting back to 
full strength, they were dealt another setback. 

Yesterday, the team announced that Sebastian Aho, the 
team leader in all major scoring categories who had logged 
five goals and 12 points in his last five games, was put on 
the COVID protocol list alongside rookie Seth Jarvis and a 
member of the Canes’ training staff. 

Aho missed the team’s game in Vancouver for what was 
initially described as a non-COVID illness. He, Jarvis, and 
the training staff member will quarantine in Vancouver for the 
time being as the rest of the team finishes the road trip in 
Minnesota tonight. 

The Canes are expected to get some huge reinforcements 
tonight, though, with defensemen Brett Pesce and Tony 
DeAngelo slated to return from COVID protocol and play 
their first games since November 28. 

They will also welcome Andrew Poturalski, who played his 
only two NHL games with the team all the way back in the 
2016-17 season. 

Poturalski leads all AHL skaters in goals, assists, and points, 
thanks in large part to the clinic that he put the Texas Stars 
through over his last three games, racking up ten points in a 
series of efforts that even Aho would be impressed by. 
Yesterday, Poturalski was named the AHL player of the 
week, and Aho was named the second star of the week in 
the NHL. 

The team got bailed out of their defensive jam by the 
impressive play of Jalen Chatfield and some monster games 
from Jaccob Slavin, but it will take a lot for them to get 
anywhere close to the level of production that Aho brings 
them, especially when you take into account that he factored 
in on the scoring on seven of Carolina’s last eight goals 
scored before he missed the game in Vancouver. 

Poturaslki’s role with the team is yet to be seen, but he’s not 
Aho. No one on this team is Aho except for Aho. 

You’re welcome for that great analysis. 

There were other strong call-up options, thanks to how 
stacked Chicago’s forward group is. Stefan Noesen had a 
great camp and has been very good through the first couple 
of months, as has CJ Smith. Jack Drury, a natural center, is 
showing out as an AHL rookie, and Josh Leivo was a favorite 
to compete for a roster spot entering training camp. Given 
that the team only called up one forward, it seems possible 
that Jordan Martinook will make his return tonight from a 

lower-body injury. If not, it will be another 11 forwards/seven 
defensemen game. 

However, the reality is that no one on that team will replace 
what Aho brings. So, they went with the most prolific 
offensive producer, who happens to be a veteran pro player 
who has won an AHL player of the year trophy and a Calder 
Cup, and called it a day. 

Sights should turn to the likes of Vincent Trocheck and 
Jordan Staal, who already carry a substantial weight on their 
shoulders on a night-to-night basis but will be tasked with 
taking on an even greater role. 

Andrei Svechnikov, who is riding a notable cold spell 
offensively, will need to be heard from more over the coming 
weeks, as well. 

This is a precarious situation, and with the Calgary Flames 
placing players on the COVID protocol list as recently as this 
morning, it’s entirely possible that this outbreak isn’t over yet 
for the Hurricanes. 

We’re in the wait-and-see territory, and you just have to hope 
for the best. 

The Road Trip 

The Hurricanes are on the verge of closing out this five-game 
road trip, and despite the obstacles that have stood in their 
way, they have crushed it to this point and have clinched a 
winning record out west. 

They played one of their best games of the season a week 
ago in Winnipeg, scoring early and closing out in the third 
period en route to a 4-2 win. 

Treading was more challenging in Calgary, as they needed 
overtime to decide a low-event 2-1 game. Aho scored both 
goals and carried that team-lifting performance over to 
Edmonton, where he scored two more goals and was the 
standout player as the Hurricanes took down Connor 
McDavid and Leon Draisaitl. 

Without Aho in Vancouver, scoring was much tougher to 
come by, and Thatcher Demko snuffed out all but one of the 
chances they did get. Ironically, Jarvis had one of his best 
games in a few weeks against the Canucks and had a 
beautiful saucer pass assist on Martin Necas’ goal. Now, 
he’s also out of the lineup. 

The newly formed trio of Jarvis, Necas, and Jesperi 
Kotkaniemi was probably the team’s best forward line, but 
now they have to go back to the drawing board to find 
something else. 
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After Antti Raanta got the net against the Canucks, expect 
Frederik Andersen to come back in Minnesota. He’s allowed 
just two goals on 50 shots over his last two starts and stole 
the third period against the Oilers thanks to his big saves late 
in that game when Edmonton was stacking their lineup and 
going full throttle. 

The Hurricanes have set themselves up well after their 3-0 
start to the trip. Going into Minnesota and getting a win 
tonight would be an impressive accomplishment, but if they 
can’t secure two points, they can still feel really good about 
this road trip. 

The Work Horse 

Perhaps the biggest benefit of getting Pesce and DeAngelo 
back is now having the ability to reel in Jaccob Slavin’s 
gaudy usage over the last two weeks. 

He has been unbelievably good. 

Over his last six games, Slavin is averaging 28:14 of ice time 
per game and has played north of 29 minutes four times, 
including the overtime game in Calgary, where he played 
32:28. 

Thirty-two minutes and twenty-eight seconds. 

That’s too much, but to his credit, he is also playing his best 
hockey of the season and doing it under severe stress. In 

29:51 of ice time against the Jets, he scored his first goal of 
the season and added an assist. 

Against Edmonton, Slavin turned in a vintage performance 
and successfully shut down the two best players in the 
league. In the third period, the Hurricanes took a penalty that 
gave the Oilers a chance to tie the game, but Slavin was on 
the ice for two full minutes, broke up a grade-A chance from 
Zach Hyman on the doorstep, blocked a one-timer, cleared 
the zone, and then broke up a re-entry to effectively 
neutralize the man advantage on his own. 

Then, in the loss to Vancouver, he was out there for a 
measly 27:04, blocked two shots, and delivered the biggest 
hit of his NHL career and perhaps the best hit in the NHL this 
season while successfully negating the Canucks’ bid on an 
empty-net goal late in the third period. 

Aho has gotten a lot of deserved praise for just how well he 
has played over the last five games, but Slavin has been 
every bit as dominant over that stretch. He has been to the 
defense what Aho has been to the offense. The undisputed 
leader. 

While the Hurricanes’ depth has passed almost every test, 
I’d argue that the Hurricanes have been running on three key 
components: Sebastian Aho, Jaccob Slavin, and 
goaltending. 

It’s really been as simple as that. 

 

 

Carolina Hurricanes at Minnesota Wild Game Postponed due to Covid-19 

By Brian LeBlanc  

An expanding Covid-19 outbreak among the Carolina 
Hurricanes has led to the NHL postponing tonight’s game 
between the Hurricanes and Minnesota Wild in St. Paul. 

Adam Gold of 99.9 The Fan was the first to report on Twitter 
that the game would be postponed, followed by additional 
reports from Michael Russo and Pierre LeBrun of The 
Athletic, Cory Lavalette of North State Journal, and ESPN’s 
Emily Kaplan. The NHL confirmed the news about 30 
minutes later. 

The Hurricanes left Canada yesterday afternoon en route to 
Minnesota, where they received Covid tests this morning. 
Sources indicated to Russo that at least four players have 
tested positive, adding to the positive tests that were 
returned yesterday for Sebastian Aho and Seth Jarvis along 
with a member of the training staff. The three members of 
the traveling party remain in Vancouver, where they will be 
subject to a mandatory 14-day quarantine that would have 
them remain in Canada until December 27. 

The NHL’s standard procedure when postponing games is to 
wait until a later time to reschedule the game. One possibility 
would be January 5, currently an off day for both teams and 

an available date with nothing scheduled at Xcel Energy 
Center. 

Below is the release from the NHL: 

Hurricanes vs. Wild Game Tonight Postponed 

NEW YORK (Dec. 14, 2021) – The National Hockey League 
announced that, as a result of four additional Carolina 
Hurricanes Players entering the NHL’s COVID Protocols 
earlier today, the team’s game tonight against the Minnesota 
Wild will be postponed. The decision was made following 
consultation by the NHL’s, NHLPA’s and Club’s medical 
groups. The League will provide a further update tomorrow. 

The Hurricanes organization has followed, and will continue 
to follow, all recommended guidelines aimed at protecting 
the health and safety of its Players, staff and community at 
large as set by the NHL, local, state and national agencies. 

The Canes have announced the four additional players that 
have entered COVID protocols, as Jordan Staal, Andrei 
Svechnikov, Ian Cole and Steven Lorentz are now in 
protocol. They join Sebastian Aho, Seth Jarvis and a 
member of the training staff in protocol, with the newer four 
in Minnesota and the first three in Vancouver.  
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Canes game postponed because of COVID outbreak 

By Joe Mazur 

RALEIGH, N.C. (WTVD) -- The NHL has postponed Monday 
night's Hurricanes game in Minnesota because of COVID-19. 
 
Four Hurricanes have been added to the league's COVID-19 
protocol. 
 
Captain Jordan Staal along with fellow forwards Andrei 
Svechnikov and Steven Lorentz and defensemen Ian Cole 
are all stuck in Minnesota where they must quarantine. 
 
The NHL's second Star of the Week after a sizzling start to 
December, Sebastian Aho, along with rookie Seth Jarvis and 
a member of the training staff are stuck in Vancouver. 
 
Head coach Rod Brind'Amour is beyond frustrated, 
addressing the media before the news broke about the four 
additional positive tests. 

"I think before we were worried about the sickness part of it, 
Brind'Amour said. "That's not even the issue. They are not 
getting sick, but they are paying the price for it, right? They 
have to just sit there. Super frustrating, especially when it 
happens on the road and then obviously in another country 
because of different rules." 

Defenseman Jaccob Slavin said he was worried about being 
home for the holiday. 
 
"My mindset toward the end of the road trip was to just get 
out of Canada, so you don't have to quarantine for 14 days 
and be home at Christmas with the family," Slavin said. 
 
This won't be the last COVID case for the Canes. Especially 
considering the amount of travel, which is where 
Brind'Amour thinks the danger lies. 

"You go on long road trips and it pops up. You're on a plane 
stuck together for five, six hours at a time. I think this is 
where this stuff probably happens," he said. "At the end of 
the day, everyone did what we had to do. Got vaccinated, did 
our part. I don't know what else that there is to do." 
 
How many games will be affected is anyone's guess. 
Carolina is supposed to host Detroit on Thursday. 
Brind'Amour said it is not as easy as just calling up players 
from the farm club in Chicago. 
 
"There's a lot of other parts involved," he said. "Guys we can 
and can't bring up based on cap issues and the whole nine 
yards, so. kind of limited, all over the map to be honest with 
you."  
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Hurricanes vs. Wild Postponed Because of NHL's COVID-19 Protocols 

By Tim Daniels 

Tuesday night's game between the Carolina Hurricanes and 
Minnesota Wild has been postponed because of the NHL's 
COVID-19 protocols. 

ESPN's Emily Kaplan first reported the decision came after 
the Canes registered four positive coronavirus test results 
earlier in the day. 

Carolina played against the Calgary Flames on Thursday. 
The Flames have since had three games postponed 
because six players and a staff member entered the league's 
COVID-19 protocols. 

Calgary proceeded to play the Boston Bruins on Saturday. 
The Bruins placed Brad Marchand and Craig Smith in the 
protocol on Tuesday. 

The Hurricanes placed Sebastian Aho, Seth Jarvis and a 
staff member in protocols Monday. Today's positive tests 
bring the number of people on the Canes list to seven 
with Brett Pesce and Tony DeAngelo having returned to the 
active roster last week. 

A sudden rise in COVID-19 cases around the league comes 
as players face a decision about whether to participate in the 
2022 Winter Olympics in Beijing. Preliminary guidelines 
suggest they could face a five-week quarantine in China if 
they test positive during the Games in February. 

"It is concerning when you hear about the three- to five-week 
quarantine, having to stay back and stay in China," the 
Bruins' Patrice Bergeron told reporters Tuesday. "I think 
there's a lot of questions right now that need to be answered, 
and that's how I feel about it. Obviously as an athlete I think 
you're torn because you want to be there and, as I said, the 
biggest sports event in the world." 

The Olympics are scheduled to begin Feb. 4. The NHL, 
which barred participation in the 2018 Winter Games, said it 
would honor an agreement with the NHL Players' 
Association to let players go this time despite the rising 
coronavirus concerns. 

Meanwhile, the Hurricanes are scheduled to play three home 
games in a span of four days beginning Thursday against the 
Detroit Red Wings. 

 

 
 

 
 
 
 
 

TODAY’S LINKS 
https://www.newsobserver.com/sports/nhl/carolina-hurricanes/article256593636.html 

https://www.newsobserver.com/article256595311.html 
https://theathletic.com/3016618/2021/12/14/don-waddell-qa-how-the-hurricanes-covid-19-situation-played-out-and-what-comes-next/ 
https://theathletic.com/news/hurricanes-wild-game-postponed-4-other-hurricanes-players-added-to-covid-19-protocol/Y7D0f7Pp8CJ8/ 

https://nsjonline.com/article/2021/12/hurricanes-have-more-covid-positive-players-game-tuesday-in-minnesota-postponed/ 
https://nsjonline.com/article/2021/12/hurricanes-jaccob-slavin-showing-norris-trophy-potential/ 

https://www.wralsportsfan.com/with-seven-on-covid-list-hurricanes-game-against-wild-postpone/20035059/ 
https://www.nhl.com/news/carolina-hurricanes-minnesota-wild-game-postponed-due-to-covid-19/c-328987178 

https://apnews.com/article/coronavirus-pandemic-nhl-sports-health-hockey-ff6f5db212cfcd56099074fbeda450ef 
https://apnews.com/article/nhl-sports-detroit-north-carolina-detroit-red-wings-6674985c73fc49a0ac48d1cfd3d7caa2 

https://www.espn.com/nhl/story/_/id/32867532/carolina-hurricanes-four-more-players-test-positive-covid-19-game-vs-minnesota-wild-postponed-
sources-say  

https://www.espn.com/nhl/story/_/id/32868139/nhl-power-rankings-1-32-poll-plus-every-team-superpower 
https://www.canescountry.com/2021/12/14/22834176/quick-whistles-carolina-hurricanes-another-setback-replacing-sebastian-aho-jaccob-slavin-

elite-nhl 
https://www.canescountry.com/2021/12/14/22834437/carolina-hurricanes-at-minnesota-wild-game-postponed-due-to-covid-19 

https://abc11.com/carolina-hurricanes-covid-outbreak-minesota-wild-games-postponed/11340095/ 
https://bleacherreport.com/articles/10020847-hurricanes-vs-wild-postponed-because-of-nhls-covid-19-protocols  
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Four more Hurricanes positive for COVID-19, game against the 
Minnesota Wild postponed 

 

Justin Pelletier 

 

The Carolina Hurricanes’ game against the Minnesota Wild, scheduled 
for Tuesday night in St. Paul, Minnesota, has been postponed after four 
more Canes players tested positive for COVID-19. 

According to a release from the NHL, the decision was made following 
consultation by the NHL’s, NHLPA’s and club’s medical groups. Ian Cole, 
Steven Lorentz, Jordan Staal and Andrei Svechnikov all tested positive 
Tuesday, the team said. 

The Hurricanes were one of the first teams last season to be stricken 
with a round of COVID-related postponements, and with cases across 
the NHL rising exponentially each day this past week, the Canes will 
once again have to take some time off, beginning with Tuesday’s game 
against the Minnesota Wild. 

The Canes, who were set to get a pair of defensemen back into the 
lineup Tuesday after they cleared the league’s COVID-19 protocols, 
learned Monday that two forwards — top scorer Sebastian Aho and 
rookie Seth Jarvis — and a trainer tested positive in Canada and had to 
remain behind in Vancouver to quarantine. 

“I don’t know what else there is to do,” Canes coach Rod Brind’Amour 
said Tuesday. “Guys are testing all the time, masking up. It is what it is 
right now. Everybody is getting this thing. Fortunately the good news 
they’re not getting sick. ... But they’re paying the price for it. Just sitting 
there is super frustrating. I feel for those guys.” 

Cole addressed the media Tuesday before it was announced he had 
tested positive for COVID and was asked about the challenges of getting 
this season in. 

“I think it will be challenging for sure,” Cole said. “It’s one of those things 
where unfortunately this is the world we live in. We’ve got to be careful. 
We don’t want it to spread to the whole team. We don’t want it to shut 
down and have to tack on (games) to the end of the season. That’s 
probably the worst-case scenario.” 

But the list grew again, making playing in Minnesota on Tuesday night 
impossible. In all, nine Canes have now tested positive for COVID-19 in 
the past three weeks. 

Ethan Bear was the first player to test positive on Nov. 22, followed by 
Brett Pesce and Tony DeAngelo, who were unable to join the team on its 
Canadian road trip after completing quarantine because they weren’t 

allowed to cross the border. They met the team in St. Paul and were 
prepared to play Tuesday. 

“It’s frustrating,” defenseman Jaccob Slavin said Tuesday. “But you’ve 
got to roll with the punches. It’s the game we’re living in right now and 
you just have to roll with it. 

“Every year has a lot of adversity, and it is always the teams in the end 
who battle through that adversity that winds up winning. This is our 
adversity right now.” 

The Hurricanes are now the fourth team to have at least one game 
postponed after the Flames joined the Ottawa Senators and New York 
Islanders, who had games postponed last month. The Canes played in 
Calgary last Thursday. More than 23 players across the league are now 
on the NHL’s COVID-19 reserve list. 
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Don Waddell Q&A: How the Hurricanes’ COVID-19 situation played out 
and what comes next 

 

By Sara Civian  

Dec 14, 2021  

  

Speaking after morning skate Tuesday in Minnesota, Hurricanes coach 
Rod Brind’Amour had a simple message amid his team’s ongoing 
COVID-19 situation. 

“At the end of the day, everyone did what we had to do,” Brind’Amour 
said. “We got vaccinated. We did our part. I don’t know what else there is 
to do. Guys are testing all the time. We’re masking up. But it is what it is 
right now. 

“Everyone’s getting this thing. The good news is that they’re not getting 
sick. I think that’s the whole point of the vaccination: You weren’t gonna 
get sick. I don’t think it was going to prevent you from getting it, so that’s 
the world we live in right now.” 

Shortly after Brind’Amour spoke, his words sounded even truer. Another 
four Hurricanes were announced to have received positive tests — Ian 
Cole, Andrei Svechnikov, Steven Lorentz and Jordan Staal join 
Sebastian Aho and Seth Jarvis on the protocol list — and Tuesday 
night’s game between the Hurricanes and Wild was postponed. 

Will more games follow? How will makeup dates be found? What does 
this mean for the Olympics? 
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For an inside view of how this all went down, and what comes next, The 
Athletic turns to general manager Don Waddell. 

Can you just talk me through the situation and what the past few days 
have been like? 

Ever since this season started, every morning I’m waiting for that call 
from (Canes Head Athletic Trainer) Doug Bennett — and it’s either a 
good day or you find out about guys testing positive. That’s how the day 
starts off. 

We went through it here with Brett Pesce, Ethan Bear and Tony 
DeAngelo. But yesterday, we went through probably the worst-case 
scenario ever, being in Canada in the farthest point in the country in 
Vancouver. 

So we got the call that we’ve got three people testing positive. The team 
was delayed in Vancouver because of the testing, not able to get to 
Minneapolis. So you’ve got two things going on: You’re worried about 
your team getting to the next stop and about these guys being in 
Vancouver — what we’re going to do with them. Then the team gets into 
Minneapolis, and you have to call up a player. Then you wake up this 
morning and go to practice and find out at noon that four guys test 
positive. 

Between three people (Jarvis, Aho and staff member) testing positive in 
Vancouver and no salary-cap exceptions this season when you guys are 
close to the cap, did you see this coming this morning or were you taken 
by surprise? 

To be honest, we were hoping Jarvis and Aho were isolated cases 
because you want to play the game — you don’t want to reschedule 
these games. The schedule is already tough enough, and we’ll see what 
happens with the Olympics. We’ve got 16 games in March and 15 in 
April, so there’s not a lot of places to make up games. You’re hoping you 
get a negative test today, you come home tomorrow and you just 
regroup. Unfortunately, that’s not how it played out. 

You just mentioned the Olympics. There’s so much contingent on this, 
right? If players don’t go to the Olympics, maybe the league could pause 
for a little bit and make up some games during the Olympic break. What 
do you think? 

Well, the Olympics is up to the players, the NHLPA. It was part of the 
bargaining agreement we reached last year during return to play. We’re 
supportive of what they want to do. Obviously, in today’s climate, and 
with everything going on, it’s going to be a tough decision for them to 
make — whether they want to travel or not. If they want to, we’re going to 
support it and hope for the best and for everyone to return here safely. If 
something happens and the players decide it’s not in their best interest, 
then we’re going to have to look to see what we can do. 

Buildings are pretty full. We thought we were going to be off in February, 
so PNC Arena has been booking concerts and everything else. So it’s 
not just us; we have to look at the building availability. And it’s the same 
for all 32 teams. Right now four or five teams have canceled games, but 
by then it might be more. So you try to figure out what the best thing is to 
do. 

To me, one will dictate what the other one does. If the players decide to 
go, we’re going to have to figure out where we’re going to place these 
games. If the players decide not to go, then we’re going to look at what 
options we can. 

Do you think the league should postpone operations with cases rising? 
Or are there are other things the league can implement? Or do you think 
it’s fine the way it is and the league should just push through? 

I think you keep going. You’ve got a 32-team league, and right now there 
are a lot of teams that have only one guy out or don’t have anyone out. I 
don’t think you stop the league at this point. I think you make the most of 
it and move forward the best you can. 

Mike Sundheim (Hurricanes Vice President of Communications and 
Team Services) said you guys were trying to get Aho and Jarvis back to 

Raleigh as quickly as possible. First, is that a 10-day or a 14-day 
quarantine? Second, what kinds of things can you do in this situation? 

It’s a 14-day quarantine in Canada, but there are exceptions to the rule. If 
doctors feel they’re able to travel, they can travel through a MedLife 
service to get into the States, then can charter home. But coming home 
from Canada, they have to come home through some sort of medically 
approved vehicle, whether it’s an airplane or an ambulance, to get them 
to the States. And they can’t get on a commercial flight; they’ve gotta 
charter from there. 

We’re working on all of that right now. We’ve been dealing with the 
British Columbia infections doctor. Aho did have a fever, but he’s good 
now. As long as the players are asymptomatic, there are possibilities to 
get home quicker. They just can’t take public transportation. Those are 
details we’re working on right now, because now we’ve got three guys 
there and four guys in Minnesota. Maybe we can bring them all home 
together. 

Do you anticipate more Canes games getting canceled? 

Well, we’re waiting to hear from the league. There have been no updates 
on that front yet. They’re dealing with some other teams that have had 
some issues today. So I think they’re looking at the schedule, trying to 
see where they can place games and all of that. As of 3 p.m. today, they 
told me “Just hang tight and we’ll get back to you.” So that’s where we’re 
at, still. 
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Detroit Red Wings await word on Thursday's game at Carolina 
Hurricanes 

 

HELENE ST. JAMES   

 

Alex Nedeljkovic circled the date as soon as the schedule came out, but 
he may need to redo his calendar. 

The Detroit Red Wings await word on whether it's game on with the 
Carolina Hurricanes next on the slate, because the Hurricanes — 
Nedeljkovic's former team — had their Tuesday game postponed when 
four players entered COVID-19 protocol.  

"I played with them for a while, started my career there, so hopefully 
they’re all doing well," Nedeljkovic said after Tuesday's 2-1 victory over 
the New York Islanders at Little Caesars Arena. "Obviously, they’re sick 
but they’re doing OK and they’re battling and nobody is too ill." 

The Wings likely will know before their 1 p.m. practice. They are 
scheduled to fly in the afternoon. 

NHL'S LONE ANTI VAXXER: Tyler Bertuzzi says it 'sucks missing 
games,' still won't get COVID-19 vaccine 

The Wings just dealt with three players going through protocol: Danny 
DeKeyser, Tyler Bertuzzi and Marc Staal. The Wings were in enhanced 
measures on their last road trip (meaning players essentially stayed in 
their hotel rooms) and continue to preach caution. 

"We certainly have addressed that going back to when we had a few 
cases in a row and just making sure that our awareness is heightened 
and that our due diligence is heightened," coach Jeff Blashill said. "We’re 
going to do the best we can. But you can do everything right and seem to 
still get the virus. All you can do is try to do it right to be as proactive as 
you can then you hope for the best and that’s what we’re doing." 
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The Hurricanes at Minnesota game was the ninth one postponed this 
season because of the pandemic, four of them this week. 

OLYMPIC QUESTION: Will NHL players go to Beijing? With rising 
COVID cases, It's becoming more uncertain 

"It seems every day there’s multiple — it’s not just one or two or three, it’s 
six or seven different guys across the league getting put in protocol," 
Nedeljkovic said. "It’s unfortunate. Obviously it’s really easy to get and all 
we can do is just do our best to stop the spread and stay healthy — 
social distance when you can and whatnot. Hopefully, you don’t get it." 
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Detroit Red Wings' Alex Nedeljkovic helps end three-game skid with 2-1 
win over Islanders 

 

HELENE ST. JAMES   

 

Alex Nedeljkovic came through with a big performance to make sure 
home fans cheered loudest and last. 

The Detroit Red Wings had looked forward to Tuesday’s game, looked 
forward to playing at Little Caesars Arena again after a tough road trip. 
They needed patience, and they needed Nedeljkovic to make 33 saves 
against the New York Islanders. And it paid off with a 2-1 victory. 

The Wings (14-12-3) improved to 10-3-2 at home and nipped a three-
game losing skid. 

"Losing three games in a row, it sets you back immensely," Nedeljkovic 
said. "To come back and get this win was huge. We had a loud crowd 
tonight, it was awesome to play in front of. That’s what you want, that 
energy, that excitement. It makes it way better to play when you have 
them behind you." 

PLAN IS COMING TOGETHER: What Robby Fabbri's extension shows 
about Red Wings' rebuild 

Michael Rasmussen scored his third goal of the season with seven 
minutes to go in the third period. The Islanders pulled their goalie with 
three minutes to go, and Anders Lee scored 33 seconds later. 

Dylan Larkin scored his 11th goal of the season when he fired a shot 
from the high slot that threaded through traffic, hit goalie Ilya Sorokin, 
and sank into the corner of the net. 

The relief on the Wings’ faces was clear: It had taken half the game, but 
they finally had a lead. With that done, they grabbed momentum and 
buzzed around so much in New York’s zone that the Islanders called a 
timeout. Larkin drew a penalty with three minutes to go in the second 
period when Jean-Gabriel Pageau high-sticked him, but Sorokin made 
consecutive saves on Lucas Raymond, Tyler Bertuzzi and Moritz Seider. 

Nedeljkovic came up with a big save on Anthony Beauvillier in the final 
minute of the period to protect the one-goal lead, and the Wings stuck to 
what worked even as the third period teetered in the balance. 

"That’s part of the learning process of learning how to win," coach Jeff 
Blashill said. "We’d played a good game but you’re only up 1-0 and you 
can’t start changing how you’re playing and taking risks and giving them 
an easy goal. That’s the last thing you can do. You have to find a way to 
keep the pressure on. We were creating chances playing the right way. 
It’s a continual lesson we hope to learn to grow our team. We are going 
to be in lots of close games and you have to learn how to close those 
out." 

Nedeljkovic big from the start 

Nedeljkovic made a big stop on Pageau early in the first period off an 
Islanders rush. The Wings came into the game determined to improve 
their puck management after getting lit up in their last three games, 7-3 at 
Colorado, 6-2 at St. Louis, and 5-2 at home. They did a better job overall 
at both ends of the ice, generating 14 shots on Sorokin, though a power 
play 14:16 didn’t yield any decent chances. 

[ Tyler Bertuzzi: 'Sucks missing games,' still won't get COVID-19 vaccine 
] 

Seider and Raymond a big help 

Seider fired the pass that Larkin turned into a power play goal midway 
through the second period. It was Seider’s 17th assist of the season, the 
most among rookies. Seider's 20 points in 29 games marks the second-
quickest in franchise history a rookie defenseman has reached that mark, 
behind Hockey Hall of Famer Nicklas Lidstrom, who had three goals and 
17 assists in 22 games in 1991-92. Raymond picked up the second 
assist to earn his 15th assists and 25th point, padding his lead as the top 
rookie producer in the league. Raymond’s 25 points top that of fellow 
2020 first round pick, No. 1 overall Alexis Lafreinière, who had 21 points 
in 56 career games entering Tuesday. 

Zadina down & Veleno out 

With Vladislav Namestnikov getting a look on the second line next to Pius 
Suter and Robby Fabbri, Filip Zadina was bumped to the third line, with 
Rasmussen and Adam Erne. Zadina has struggled to establish himself 
as a top-six forward: Teams know he likes the one-timer from the right 
circle and block it, and he needs to improve his effectiveness around the 
net. His frustration showed Tuesday as he directed seven shots on net. 
Veleno, who like Zadina was a 2018 first-round pick, was out of the 
lineup. He seemingly could have been a fit on the fourth line at least, but 
Carter Rowney got the nod. 
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What Robby Fabbri's extension shows about Steve Yzerman's Detroit 
Red Wings rebuild 

 

HELENE ST. JAMES   

 

Detroit Red Wings forward Robby Fabbri celebrated by FaceTiming with 
his parents and enjoying a nice glass of wine over dinner with his 
fiancée. It wasn’t his first contract, but it was a nice piece of job security. 

Fabbri’s new three-year, $12-million extension runs through 2024-25; the 
$4 million annual average value bumps him from the $2.95 million he 
was at this season and last. It also shows that general manager Steve 
Yzerman has gotten a tremendous return on what was a low-risk 
investment when he traded for Fabbri in November 2019. 

At that time, Fabbri said Yzerman told him coming to Detroit was a 
chance “to get my career back on track and playing at the level that I 
know I can play at.” 

HARD LESSON TO LEARN: Why Wings need to keep 'getting slapped' 
to learn lesson about team defense 

Yzerman was seven months into his role as GM and what would become 
a dreadful season was taking shape with a 4-12-1 start. That’s when 
Yzerman made a deal with the St. Louis Blues: In exchange for Jacob de 
la Rose, a forward previous Wings management had claimed off waivers 
the year before, the Blues sent Fabbri to Detroit. 

The Blues drafted Fabbri at No. 21 in 2014, but a series of knee injuries 
had derailed a promising start to his career and left him without a 
foothold in the lineup. Coming to Detroit was like coming up for air. 
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“I was excited,” Fabbri said. “It was a fresh start over here. Things got off 
to a good start and have been great ever since.” 

Fabbri scored twice in his debut, and his 31 points in 52 games earned 
him a new contract in August 2020. 

“When he came in, we definitely needed help,” coach Jeff Blashill said. 
“Our team struggled that year — we didn’t play very good hockey and so 
right away, I knew he could help that team. The question you ask 
yourself is, can the player help you win long term. For a player to help 
you win long-term, one, he’s got to be a winner of a person. He’s got to 
be committed to win above everything else, and Robby is that. Two, he’s 
got to be the type of player who can win when it gets tough and hard, and 
I think Robby can do that. Robby has shown us that not only is he a guy 
who helped us over the last couple years, but can also help us win as we 
try to move up the standings.” 

There was talk last season of Fabbri playing more at center than wing, 
but that abated when Yzerman signed center Pius Suter last offseason. 
Fabbri and Suter — who seven years ago played together with the 
Guelph Storm — have formed a solid pairing this season: Both are smart, 
play bigger than their 5-foot-11, around 180-pound bodies, and have 
some grit to their games. 

SWISS IMPORT: Pius Suter Looks like a good fit with Wings. Here's why 

“I think him and Suits have been a pretty good pairing together,” Blashill 
said. “We’re just trying to figure out the best way for each line to be 
successful and figuring out what the best three-man combo is for that 
group is still important. They’ve created lots of chances over the course 
of the season. I didn’t think Robby got rewarded with the number of 
chances he created early and he’s been rewarded more lately. He can 
score, for sure.” 

ANOTHER HOLIDAY IDEA: How to order new Free Press book 
commemorating the Wings' 1997 Stanley Cup title 

Fabbri, who turns 26 in January, fits into the early-to-mid 20s age group 
of the core rebuild group. 

Blashill described him as a winning-type player who had the mental 
fortitude to not let his knee injuries soften his play for long: “When he got 
here, we had a conversation early about, you’re not going to be a really 
good player if you play careful. You have to have that great intensity in 
order to make up for maybe a lack of size and a lack of speed. He’s done 
that.” 

The payoff was the relief of having an extension done before Christmas. 

“It was the plan going into the season,” Fabbri said. “It’s just such a great 
group we have going in there, improving each and every year, and it’s 
fun to a be part of and I wanted to be a part of it. It’s fun to be with this 
group and working towards what we want to be in the near future.” 
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Detroit Red Wings beat New York Islanders, 2-1: Game thread replay 

 

ANDREW HAMMOND   

 

Detroit Red Wings (13-12-3) vs. New York Islanders (7-11-5) 

When: 7:30 p.m. Tuesday. 

Where: Little Caesars Arena in Detroit. 

TV: Bally Sports Detroit. 

Radio: WXYT-FM 97.1 (Red Wings radio affiliates). 

• Box score  

Game notes: Entering Tuesday night's contest, the Wings have lost three 
straight games but despite the losses, they do gain perhaps their best 
player in return as forward Tyler Bertuzzi returns to the ice. The forward 
was in the NHL's COVID-19 protocol after testing positive for COVID-19 
on Dec. 1. If the Red Wings can find a comforting trend on home ice, 
during their recent five game winning streak, four of the five games were 
played in Detroit. Three of the next four games are at home (Islanders, 
Devils 12/18, and Avalanche 12/20) with Carolina (12/16) on the road. 
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Red Wings snap 3-game skid with 2-1 win against Islanders 

 

TED KULFAN  | The Detroit News 

 

Detroit — Again, a return to Little Caesars Arena proved to be the cure 
the Red Wings needed to right all their ills. 

Returning home with a three-game losing streak — including two 
lackluster losses in St. Louis and Colorado — the Wings looked like a 
different team Tuesday while defeating the New York Islanders, 2-1. 

The Wings played a much better defensive game than was evident on 
the road, and looked like a confident team while back on home ice. 

"We played a real good game, a real good hockey game," coach Jeff 
Blashill said. "They played hard and we played hard and it was a good 
hockey game. 

"We played much better defensively than we did on the road, kind of like 
we did before we left LCA, we were much better in the defensive zone 
and offensively we used our speed to get on their defense." 

Dylan Larkin scored a power-play goal in the second period, Michael 
Rasmussen added one in the third period, and goaltender Alex 
Nedeljkovic stopped 33 shots including a glove save on Jean-Gabriel 
Pageau as time expired, as the Wings (14-12-3) continued their 
dominance at LCA. 

The Pageau shot likely wouldn't have counted, but it was a dramatic way 
to end the game and left nothing to chance. 

"We had a loud crowd tonight and it was awesome to play in front of and 
it was a little tough to hear, but if that buzzer did go off or not before he 
shot it, that's what you want, you want that energy and excitement they 
bring," Nedeljkovic said.  

Blashill didn't think the goal would've counted but "it was a heck of a 
glove save." 

Nedeljkovic played much better than in his previous two games, but the 
team defense was significantly better than in those two losses, as well. 

"It's usually a combination of both," Blashill said. "For a goalie to play real 
good, you can't give up big time Grade A chances after Grade A 
chances. We did a pretty good job in large parts of the game of giving up 
chances, but chances that were second tier, or shots from outside. When 
we gave up a chance, he did an excellent job.  

"He was great and our team defense was real good." 

Interestingly, Nedeljkovic has an opportunity to face Carolina, the team 
that traded him to the Wings last summer, Thursday in Raleigh — if the 
game isn't postponed. 
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The Hurricanes had a game Tuesday postponed as six players have 
landed on the COVID protocol list, and it's unclear whether any were 
false-positive and Thursday's game can be played. 

Nedeljkovic is looking forward to facing his former teammates — 
whenever that'll be. 

"Right now we're going to prepare as if we are going to travel and play on 
Thursday," Nedeljkovic said. "That's all anybody can really do right now. 
We'll find out (Wednesday) a more definitive answer on whether we'll 
play or not, and as far as those guys (Hurricanes), I played with them for 
a while to start to my career and hopefully they're doing well. 

"They're sick but they're doing OK and battling and nobody is too ill."  

Wings' Robby Fabbri on 3-year, $12 million contract extension 

Red Wings forward Robby Fabbri talks about his new 3-year, $12 million 
contract extension. 

Blashill is taking a wait-and-see approach regarding Thursday's game. 

"We're coming to practice tomorrow morning and planning on going on 
the road trip," Blashill said. "Until we hear differently, that's what we're 
going to do." 

The Wings are 10-3-2 at LCA, incorporating a true home-ice advantage 
they haven't had since moving into their new home. 

Still, the Islanders did make it interesting near the end. 

Anders Lee scored his eighth goal for the Islanders - who had pulled the 
goaltender - deflecting a point shot, at 17 minutes 27 seconds of the third 
period, cutting the Wings lead to 2-1. 

More: With new deal, Robby Fabbri happy to stick with Red Wings: 'I 
want to be part of it' 

The Wings welcomed back forward Tyler Bertuzzi (COVID protocol) and 
defenseman Gustav Lindstrom (lower body) to the lineup. Bertuzzi didn't 
get on the scoresheet, but supplied his usual grit and energy. 

"When you return one of your better players, it gives your team 
confidence and we probably needed it coming out of a three-game losing 
streak," Blashill said. "Tyler looked pretty good for the layoff he had. 
From that aspect, it was a positive, and certainly a positive to have him 
back." 

With the Wings clinging to a one-goal lead in the final seconds of the 
second period, Nedeljkovic made a huge 3-on-1 save on Brock Nelson, 
gathered himself, and saw Robin Salo blast a shot off the post, as the 
Wings maintained the lead. 

"Just being as patient as possible, that's all I can do in those situations, 
especially with good players on the ice," said Nedeljkovic of his thought 
process on the odd-man rush. "At the end of the period, it was a huge 
save and going into the third (period) up 1-0, I'll take it no matter what." 

Rasmussen gave the Wings a 2-0 lead at 12:55 of the third period, his 
third goal. 

Adam Erne intercepted an Islander pass attempt through the crease, 
turned, and fed Rasmussen with an outlet pass. Rasmussen found 
himself on a 2-on-1 rush, kept the puck, and snapped a shot past goalie 
Ilya Sorokin. 

Larkin's power-play goal, his 11th, gave the Wings a 1-0 lead in the 
second period. 

Moritz Seider faked a move to create a lane and fed Larkin near the top 
of the slot. Larkin snapped a shot that Sorokin got with his blocker, but 
the puck deflected through and into the net at 10:32. 

Seider and Lucas Raymond, who made a nice play chipping the puck 
along the boards hounded by two Islanders, drew assists on Larkin's 
goal. 

Seider's assist gave him 17 for the season, leading all NHL rookies, as 
he also reached the 20-point plateau, reaching 20 points in the second-
fewest games by a rookie defenseman on the Wings, behind only Nicklas 
Lidstrom (22 games). 

Raymond's assist was his 15th, and gave him an NHL-leading 25 points 
(Raymond also has an NHL-rookie leading 10 goals). 

And for good measure, Nedeljkovic competes the Wings' rookie star trio 
with nine victories (9-6-3), best among rookie goaltenders. 
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With new deal, Robby Fabbri happy to stick with Red Wings: 'I want to be 
part of it' 

 

TED KULFAN | The Detroit News 

 

Detroit — From the sound of it, Robby Fabbri didn't really want to go 
anywhere else.  

The Red Wings are his team, now, and there was no desire to see if 
anything else was out there after this season. 

So Fabbri was excited to sign the three-year extension worth $12 million 
($4 million salary cap hit) Monday night that'll keep Fabbri in an 
organization he cares about. 

"Definitely that was the plan going into this season," Fabbri said after 
Tuesday's morning skate, of trying to remain in Detroit. "Ever since I 
came here, really. It's such a great group we have in there. It's improving 
every year, and it's been fun to be part of and I want to be part of it." 

Fabbri was in the last year of a two-year contract worth $5.9 million 
($2.95 cap hit) and could have been an unrestricted free agent this 
summer. 

Fabbri was acquired from the St. Louis Blues in November 2019 for 
forward Jacob de la Rose in a trade that's safe to say was won by the 
Wings. Fabbri has become a part of the core the Wings want to keep 
moving forward, while de la Rose lasted 47 games over two seasons in 
St. Louis and is currently in the Swedish Elite League. 

Fabbri is the lone Red Wings player signed into the 2024-25 season, the 
last season of his three-year contract. 

In 28 games this season, Fabbri has eight goals and six assists while 
playing on either scoring line, and filling in for Dylan Larkin as the first-
line center when Larkin has been unavailable. 

"When he came in here we definitely needed help, our team struggled 
that year and we didn't play good hockey, and right away I knew he could 
help that team," coach Jeff Blashill said. "The question you ask is can a 
player help your team long-term? A player has to be a winner of a person 
and committed to winning above all else, and Robby is that. 

"Robby has shown us to be a player who has helped us over the last 
couple of years, but also who can help us as we try to move up the 
standings. Management felt, and I certainly feel, he's a winning-type of 
player and person. 

"From the start of training camp this season, he's done an excellent job 
of really competing on a day-to-day basis." 

In St. Louis, despite being a first-round pick in 2014 and being part of the 
2019 Stanley Cup champion, Fabbri saw his playing time dwindle and his 
spot on the depth chart insecure after two major knee surgeries. 
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More: Red Wings look for positive bounce back at home after rough road 
trip 

Coming to the Wings was an opportunity to spark his career. 

"I was excited, a fresh start over here," Fabbri said of his reaction to the 
trade, and immediate impact (he scored two power-play goals his first 
game). "There were some familiar faces (Fabbri was a junior teammate 
of Tyler Bertuzzi) and it was exciting. Things got off to a good start, and 
it's been great ever since. 

"Basically I was just trying to get my career on track and playing to the 
level I know I can play at." 

The progress the Wings have shown this season, along with the growing 
excitement around Little Caesars Arena fans, excites Fabbri. 

"The fans have been great," Fabbri said. "We've been feeding off what 
they've been feeling this year. We're feeling the same way in the room. 
We're just trying to get better and it's fun to be with this group right now 
and working towards what we want to be in the future." 

Fabbri celebrated the new contract with a glass of wine with his fiancée, 
and Facetiming his parents back in Toronto. 

"I'm the type of player, I control what I can control, and that's playing and 
let all the noise control itself," Fabbri said of the relief of knowing where 
he'll be in the near future. "But it is a little bit of a weight off the shoulders 
and I can just play now. I'm excited to play here for another three (years) 
after this."  

Ice chips 

Defenseman Marc Staal is out of COVID protocol and participated in 
Tuesday's morning skate, but Blashill ruled Staal out for Tuesday's 
game, being it was Staal's first day back on the ice. 

... What do the Wings need to do better, compared to the three-game 
losing streak recently? 

"Our starts to the game have to be a lot better," Fabbri said. "That sets 
the tone for the rest of the game and we're not digging ourselves to big of 
a hole. We have to play the way we did to start the second and third 
periods, and not wait." 
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New York Islanders vs. Detroit Red Wings - NHL (12/14/21) | Faceoff. 
How to Watch 

 

By Tyler Kuehl 

 

After an embarrassing loss to an old rival, the Detroit Red Wings will look 
and try to end their losing streak when they host the struggling New York 
Islanders on Tuesday night. 

Less than 24 hours from a 6-2 defeat at the hands of the St. Louis Blues, 
the Red Wings went to Mile High to take on the Colorado Avalanche, and 
it was a wild one. The Avs jumped out to a three-goal lead, including a 
marker from former Wing Darren Helm. Despite goals from Vladislav 
Namestnikov and Joe Velno to make it 3-2, Colorado scored three 
unanswered again, and went on to win by a final score of 7-3. 

Watch the Detroit Red Wings on DirecTV Stream 

This marks the third time this season Detroit has lost three or more 
games this season. They are still fourth in the Atlantic Division, but the 
gap between them and the Tampa Bay Lightning has increased to nine 
points during this skid. 

A team that has been on nearly a season-long skid has been the New 
York Islanders. While they are not sitting at the bottom of the league 
standings, the team’s 6-11-5 start is certainly well below expectations. 
The Isles have only been victorious once in their last 10 games, with their 
win against the Ottawa Senators last Tuesday ending an abysmal 11-
game losing streak. 

This is the second of three meetings between the two teams, with Detroit 
taking the first one at home back on December 4, when Mortiz Seider’s 
tally in overtime gave the Wings a 4-3 win. 

  SEIDER GAME-WINNER!   

Moritz Seider claps in the @SUBWAYCanada OT winner to lift the 
@DetroitRedWings past the Islanders.   pic.twitter.com/GT5edaGyfk 

— Sportsnet (@Sportsnet) December 5, 2021 

Check out more stories about the Detroit Red Wings here on MLive 

What: NHL Hockey 

Who: New York Islanders (6-11-5) vs Detroit Red Wings (13-12-3) 

When: Tuesday, December 14 

Time: 7:30 p.m. ET 

Where: Little Caesars Arena (Detroit, Mich.) 

Channel: Bally Sports Detroit 

Stream: DirecTV Stream 
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Kings fall to Lightning in overtime 

Kings center Anze Kopitar, left, and Lightning defenseman Zach 
Bogosian battle for the puck during the first period. 

 

BY ASSOCIATED PRESS DEC. 14, 2021 7:16 PM PT 

 

TAMPA, Fla. — Mathieu Joseph scored with 1:35 left in overtime to give 
the Tampa Bay Lightning a 3-2 win over the Kings on Tuesday night. 

Tampa Bay’s Andrei Vasilevskiy made 28 saves to win his 62nd game in 
2021 regular-season and playoff games, tying Marc-Andre Fleury of 
Pittsburgh’s 2009 record for a calendar year. 

Victor Hedman and Taylor Raddysh also scored for the Lightning. Steven 
Stamkos had an assist and moved within a point of becoming the 118th 
player to reach 900 points. 

The two-time Stanley Cup champion Lightning (7-4) have gone into 
overtime in 11 of 28 games this season. 

“You get into overtime, at least, you’re bunching points,” Tampa Bay 
coach Jon Cooper said. “Yes, we’ve been in a few this year, and we’ve 
been in more this year than we had all last year combined. Guys believe 
they can win games, especially in overtime.” 

Drew Doughty and Viktor Arvidsson scored, and Jonathan Quick stopped 
27 shots for the Kings. Doughty has 68 career power-play goals. Among 
Kings defensemen, only Rob Blake, with 92, has more. Anze Kopitar had 
an assist, moving him within one of tying Wayne Gretzky (672) for the 
second-most in Kings history. 

“We came into the Stanley Cup champs building, we’re pretty short on 
the back end, we played a pretty solid 64 minutes and earned a point,” 
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Kings coach Todd McLellan said. “Without sounding satisfied because 
we’re not, we came for two points, it was well-played solid game by us.” 

The Kings are without key defensemen Alexander Edler and Sean 
Walker. 

After both teams had several great scoring chances in overtime, Joseph 
had his shot from the right circle trickle past Quick. 

Vasilevskiy stopped Kopitar on a breakaway earlier in overtime. 

“Vazy has been huge for us in overtime and saved another one there 
tonight,” Raddysh said. 

Quick made a nifty post-to-post save in the first on Ondrej Palat, and 
stopped Stamkos during breakaways in the second and third periods. 

Vasilevskiy stymied Adrian Kempe on a breakaway in the game’s 
opening minute. 

Arvidsson put the Kings up 2-1 when Matt Roy’s shot went off his back 
and past Vasilevskiy 30 seconds into the second. 

Raddysh’s redirection made it 2-2 at 14:19 of the second. 

Doughty scored a power-play goal midway through the first, before 
Hedman tied it on a delayed-penalty call with 1:59 left in the period. 
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Kings focus on positive after OT loss to Lightning 

 

By THE ASSOCIATED PRESS |PUBLISHED: December 14, 2021 at 
7:15 p.m. | UPDATED: December 14, 2021 at 10:15 p.m. 

 

TAMPA, Fla. — As satisfying losses go, this one would have to be pretty 
high on the list for the short-handed Kings. 

Mathieu Joseph scored with 1:35 left in overtime to give the Tampa Bay 
Lightning a 3-2 victory over the Kings on Tuesday night, but L.A. kicked 
off a challenging four-game East Coast road trip with a spirited effort 
against the two-time defending Stanley Cup champions. 

Drew Doughty and Viktor Arvidsson scored, and Jonathan Quick stopped 
27 shots for the Kings, who are without key defensemen Alex Edler and 
Sean Walker. 

“You always have to look at the game as a whole. We came into the 
Stanley Cup champs’ building, we’re pretty short on the back end, we 
played a pretty solid 64 minutes and earned a point,” Kings coach Todd 
McLellan said. 

“Were there moments in the game where we’d like to be better? Of 
course, but on your best night you’re going to find that. Without sounding 
satisfied, because we’re not – we came for two points – it was a well-
played, solid game by us.” 

Victor Hedman and Taylor Raddysh also scored for the Lightning. Steven 
Stamkos had an assist and moved within a point of becoming the 118th 
player to reach 900 points. 

Tampa Bay’s Andrei Vasilevskiy made 28 saves to win his 62nd game in 
2021 regular-season and playoff games, tying Marc-Andre Fleury’s 2009 
NHL record for a calendar year set with Pittsburgh. 

After both teams had several great scoring chances in overtime, the 
Kings looked like they would get a power play (Arvidsson appeared to be 
tripped), but no call was made. That led to an odd-man rush the other 
way, and Joseph had his shot from the right circle trickle past Quick. 

“That’s what’s frustrating about our game, there’s the human element in 
it,” McLellan said of the moment that led to the game-winner. “Referees 
have a tough job to do. I get it. I make a ton of mistakes on the bench, 
but I would agree. I thought that Arvy was tripped. I don’t know if they 
missed it or what. There’s fewer players on the ice and he had the puck, 
but they didn’t see it the way we did.” 

It was no surprise to see Tampa Bay make the most of the quick 
transition opportunity. 

“You give them all that open ice and they go and that’s how they’re built 
and trained and we have that in our game too, it was going back and 
forth,” McLellan said of the pace, especially in overtime. “There were a lot 
of times when a mistake is made at one end and it ends up being an 
opportunity at the other. That’s what we saw in overtime.” 

Lightning coach Jon Cooper liked his team’s confidence in the extra 
period. 

“You get into overtime, at least, you’re bunching points,” Cooper said. 
“Yes, we’ve been in a few this year, and we’ve been in more this year 
than we had all last year combined. Guys believe they can win games, 
especially in overtime.” 

Vasilevskiy stopped Anze Kopitar on a breakaway earlier in OT. 

“Vazy has been huge for us in overtime and saved another one there 
tonight,” Raddysh said. 

Quick made a nifty post-to-post save on Ondrej Palat in the first period 
and stopped Stamkos during breakaways in the second and third 
periods. 

Vasilevskiy stymied Adrian Kempe on a breakaway in the game’s 
opening minute. 

Arvidsson put the Kings ahead, 2-1, when Matt Roy’s shot went off his 
back and past Vasilevskiy 30 seconds into the second. 

Raddysh’s redirection made it 2-2 at 14:19 of the second. 

Doughty scored a power-play goal midway through the first period before 
Hedman tied it on a delayed penalty call with 1:59 left in the period. 

Tampa Bay went 0 for 3 against a Kings’ road penalty kill that ranked last 
in the NHL going into the game. The Kings converted one of their two 
man-advantage chances. 

Kings forward Andreas Athanasiou suffered a lower-body injury during 
the third period and did not return. 

POINT AND MORE 

Tampa Bay center Brayden Point (upper body, 12 games) resumed 
practicing this week in a non-contact jersey. 

When asked if Point could be back before Dec. 25, Cooper said “that 
would be a Christmas present.” 

Lightning right wing Nikita Kucherov (lower-body, 25 games) is skating 
with coaches, but won’t return until the new year. 

NUMBERS 

Kings center Anze Kopitar had an assist, moving him within one of tying 
Wayne Gretzky (672) for the second-most in Kings history. … Doughty 
has 68 career power-play goals. Among Kings defenseman, only Rob 
Blake, with 92, has more. … Stamkos and the Kings’ Dustin Brown each 
had six shots on goal. … The Lightning have allowed five power-play 
goals over their last three games. 

UP NEXT 

The Kings play at Florida on Thursday night. 
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A transition in goal for the Kings? Jonathan Quick’s play is making it 
tough — ‘He’s had this amazing resurgence’ 

 

By Lisa Dillman Dec 14, 2021 

 

Kings fans have been watching Jonathan Quick for nearly 15 years and 
they know what a supreme competitor he is on the ice. 

What’s less known is that he’s just as competitive when it comes to 
fantasy football, which is a way for him to stay in touch with teammates 
past and present. 

“You get toward the end of the year and some of the trade offers you’re 
receiving – or giving – they’re usually pretty one-sided,” Quick told The 
Athletic, sounding amused. “So it’s difficult to get a fair trade done in our 
league.” 

Quick is in a league with several former Kings players, including Alec 
Martinez and Jeff Carter. Kings defenseman Drew Doughty is the only 
other current Kings player still involved. 

It’s a way for the tight-knit Stanley Cup championship-winning group – 
most of whom live in the South Bay area in the summer — to connect 
during the season now that they’ve scattered. 

The fun of fantasy leagues is trash-talking, and this group excels. 

“He proposes the worst trades in the league,” Martinez said of Quick. 

Quick joked about Carter’s league win last season, saying, “It’s under 
investigation. Technically, pending the hearing, he was the winner.” 

Indianapolis Colts running back Jonathan Taylor is the centerpiece of 
Team Quick. “I’m in the mix, close to a playoff spot, got a couple of 
injuries,” Quick said. 

Yes, his fantasy world is a lot like his real world. 

Quick has helped keep the Kings in the mix this season. They are four 
points behind the third-place Edmonton Oilers in the Pacific Division and 
have a couple of long-term injuries on the back end, to Sean Walker and 
Alex Edler. 

But December has been close to flawless for Quick. He has saved 78 of 
80 shots in three straight victories, including a shutout against the Dallas 
Stars on Thursday. His goals-against average is 0.67 in his past three 
starts. 

By now, a lot of people around the NHL would have thought that the 
Kings’ transition plan in goal would be further along than it is. That Cal 
Petersen, the heir apparent, would have been asserting himself as the 
team’s No. 1 goalie. 

The reality is that Quick hasn’t loosened his grip on the job at all. And in 
many ways, it’s tighter than ever. He competes as hard in his day job as 
he does in his fantasy football league. 

Competitors are like that. They don’t give an inch. 

“He’s had this amazing resurgence and amazing uptick,” said former 
NHL goaltender Kevin Weekes, NHL Network and ESPN analyst. 

“The plan clearly was to transition to Cal and maybe Cal would have 45 
to 50 starts and Quickie 30. Everybody got that memo – except Quickie. 
That’s what makes the greats great. He’s just going back to being 
himself. He doesn’t rest on any laurels. He competes the exact same 
way he always has.” 

Quick, 35, is not the first goaltender to have some success despite the 
years on the chassis. His style of goaltending, which relies so much on 
athleticism, can put a strain on the body. But this season he looks as 
nimble as ever going post-to-post, which was always a strength. 

“I don’t look at it from an age standpoint,” Quick said. “When I signed that 
contract eight years ago, I planned on playing it out and playing here and 
playing as well as I could. 

“I’m not really looking at it as still hanging on. I have a job to do, and I 
take a lot of pride in going out and performing my job.” 

David Marcoux was the Flames’ goalie coach during Darryl Sutter’s first 
coaching stint in Calgary and worked closely with star goalie Miikka 
Kiprusoff and later worked in Carolina. Marcoux, who is now a private 
goalie coach based in Calgary, was in the Flames’ organization from 
2003-09, which included the run to the Stanley Cup Final in 2004 and 
Kiprusoff winning the Vezina Trophy and William Jennings Trophy. 

According to Marcoux, what allows players such as Quick or Marc-Andre 
Fleury of the Chicago Blackhawks to play at a high level even at their 
advancing ages is, “Their sliding capacity is just tremendous. Just his 
(Quick’s) range of motion and his flexibility — playing from his knees — 
you’d think that time and age would have him evolve and change his 
game. But like I said, the body is holding up and when it is, he is a 
specimen because he is very thick in the quads and glutes.” 

Quick has benefitted to some extent from the fact the Kings have a more 
responsible group of veteran forwards playing in front of him after they 
signed center Phillip Danault as an unrestricted free agent this summer. 
Danault takes some of the pressure off Anze Kopitar when it comes to 
defensive-zone faceoffs. 

“If it wasn’t Kopi on the ice, you never really had a good shutdown 
center,” Weekes said. “Now for half the game, you’ve got either Kopi or 
Danault. You know you are getting that D-zone help down low. You also 
know somebody’s winning draws outside of Kopi too, with consistency. 

Quick is 7-5-3 this season with a 2.04 goals-against average (sixth in the 
league) and a .933 save percentage (tied for fifth) and two shutouts. 
Jacob Markstrom of the Flames is the league leader with five shutouts. 

TOP GOALIES THIS SEASONHTTPS://T.CO/RTBKDPBKVW 
PIC.TWITTER.COM/LJEB3YINFO 

— MONEYPUCK.COM (@MONEYPUCKDOTCOM) DECEMBER 10, 
2021 

Weekes brought up another point that hasn’t garnered much attention 
outside the hockey equipment industry. 

“He went back to his Vaughn gear setup that they had when they won 
Cups,” Weekes said. “He went back to the same glove, the same blocker 
graphic, pad graphic. He went back to that because he had been trying 
stuff coming out of the surgery that might have been a little bit lighter for 
him, which means less weight impact on his body.” 

Weekes added, “That’s really comfort food for him. There’s something to 
be said for using what works. Sometimes you want to adopt new 
technology or lighter gear to make you a little lighter, quicker, faster. 

“But then he looks up at those banners and thinks, ‘We won those 
(championships) when I wore these, so we’re going back to them.” 

Familiarity is important and Quick has had the same NHL goaltending 
coach, Bill Ranford, for his entire career. Ranford’s faith in Quick runs 
deep and it goes the other way, too. 

“I think I’m extremely lucky,” Quick said. “I remember my first summer 
camp and Billy was the goalie coach. I had this relationship with him for 
so long. He’s continued to find different ways to coach. The game has 
evolved over the past 15 years but he’s never been stuck in his ways. 

“He’s always trying to be a better coach and it allows us to be better 
goalies. He’s done a great job with everyone that’s walked through this 
building and I think that’s a testament to his ability to not get stuck in just 
one way of thinking. He tries to look at things from all different angles and 
it helps us a ton.” 

The Athletic LOADED: 12.15.2021 
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FINAL – Kings 2, Lightning 3 (OT) – Maatta, McLellan 

 

By Zach Dooley 

 

The LA Kings picked up a hard-earned point tonight but were unable to 
snag the second in a 3-2 overtime defeat against the Tampa Bay 
Lightning. 

Defenseman Drew Doughty and forward Viktor Arvidsson each scored in 
tonight’s game. The Kings appeared to earn a power play in overtime, 
though the call wasn’t made, leading to an odd-man rush the other way, 
which resulted in the game-winning goal for the Lightning. 

The Kings opened the scoring on the man advantage midway through 
the first period, as Doughty ripped home his third goal of the season from 
the slot. Anze Kopitar’s centering feed hit Alex Iafallo on the skate and 
ricocheted to Doughty, who walked in and wired a shot past Tampa Bay 
netminder Andrei Vasilevskiy to put the visitors on the board. 

With a delayed penalty called against the Kings, the Lightning evened the 
score at one late in the second period, though if not for the goaltending of 
Quick, it could have been two. First, Steven Stamkos fed Victor Hedman 
for a one-timer in the right-hand circle, to tie the game. The Lightning 
nearly scored on another one-timer from a similar area, but Quick robbed 
Ondrej Palat with a glove save right at the end of the second to keep the 
game tied. 

Less than a minute into the second period, the Kings took back the lead, 
through a redirected goal in front. Matt Roy sent his shot from the right 
point, which deflected off of a Tampa Bay stick, off Viktor Arvidsson’s 
back and in. The tally was Arvidsson’s sixth of the season, giving him 
nine points from his last nine games played. 

The Lightning struck back with another goal in the back half of a period, 
as Taylor Raddysh tied the game at two just shy of five minutes left on 
the clock. Raddysh got a stick on Jan Rutta’s shot from the point, 
redirecting it low, past Quick, to tie the game once again. Raddysh’s goal 
was his fourth of the season. 

After a back-and-forth overtime, the game ended following a non-call 
went against the Kings. Skating into the offensive zone, Arvidsson 
appeared to be tripped, forcing a turnover that went the other way. The 
result was the game-winning goal for the Lightning, buried by Mathieu 
Joseph, to give the hosts the two points this evening. 

*Note that forward Andreas Athanasiou suffered a lower-body injury 
during the third period and was ruled out for the game. 

Hear from Olli Maatta and Todd McLellan following tonight’s game. 

Olli Maatta 

Olli stepping up in Edler’s absence #GoKingsGo | @LAKings 
pic.twitter.com/O475gyQmcq 

— Bally Sports West (@BallySportWest) December 15, 2021 

Todd McLellan 

On balancing tonight’s result versus the overall performance 

I think you always have to look at the game as a whole. We came into 
the Stanley Cup champs building, we were pretty short on the backend 
and played a solid, 64 minutes and earned a point. Were there moments 
in the game where we’d like to be better? Of course there are, but on 
your best night you’re going to find that. Without sounding satisfied, 
because we’re not, we came for two points, it was a well-played, solid 
game by us. 

On other defensemen stepping in with Anderson and Edler out 

They did a really good job, minutes went up for just about everybody. 
Having Olli come back in, who has played in the NHL but he hasn’t been 
around us for a little while, a little bit nervous early but I think he settled in 
real well. Durzi continues to give us exactly what we need, night in and 
night out, and his confidence is growing and the rest of the group as well. 
The veteran group, and I include Olli in that, did their job. 

On the pace of play tonight during overtime 

It’s fast. You give them all that open ice and they go and that’s how 
they’re built and trained and we have that in our game too, it was going 
back and forth. There were a lot of times when a mistake is made at one 
end and it ends up being an opportunity at the other. That’s what we saw 
in overtime, it was pretty exciting. 

On Arvidsson being taken down prior to the GWG, and a similar situation 
earlier 

That’s what’s frustrating about our game, there’s the human element in it. 
Referees have a tough job to do, I get it, I make a ton of mistakes on the 
bench, but I would agree. I thought that Arvy was tripped, identically to 
what Kopi did to I think Corey Perry [at the end of the second period]. I 
don’t know if they missed it or what, there’s fewer players on the ice and 
he had the puck, but they didn’t see it the way we did. 

Notes – 

– With his goal in the second period, forward Viktor Arvidsson has now 
collected nine points over his last nine games played (4-5-9). 

– With the game-opening goal, defenseman Drew Doughty has 13 points 
(3-10-13) from 11 games played so far this season to lead all 
defensemen in scoring. 

– Goaltender Jonathan Quick made 27 saves on 30 shots in tonight’s 
overtime loss. Quick has allowed three or fewer goals in 14 of his 16 
starts so far this season. 

– In his return to the Kings lineup, defenseman Olli Maatta logged 22:58, 
second-most on the blueline, while Christian Wolanin played 14:54 in his 
first game with the Kings this season. 

– The Kings dropped their ninth consecutive game against Tampa Bay 
and their sixth consecutive game at Amalie Arena. 

The Kings are scheduled to practice tomorrow afternoon at 1 PM at FLA 
Live Arena, home of the Florida Panthers. 
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Game Thread – Kings vs. Lightning, 12/14 

 

By Zach Dooley 

 

Los Angeles Kings 2, Tampa Bay Lightning 3 

FINAL – OT 

Game Preview 

WATCH: Bally Sports West 

LISTEN: LA Kings Audio Network 

SOG: LAK – 30 TBL – 30 

PP: LAK – 1/2 TBL – 0/3 

First Period 
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1. LAK – Drew Doughty (3) – (Alex Iafallo, Anze Kopitar) – 9:06 (PP) 

2. TBL – Victor Hedman (6) – (Steven Stamkos, Pat Maroon) – 18:01 

Second Period 

3. LAK – Viktor Arvidsson (6) – (Matt Roy) – 0:30 

4. TBL – Taylor Raddysh (4) – (Jan Rutta, Boris Katchouk) – 14:19 

Third Period 

No Scoring 

Overtime 

5. TBL – Mathieu Joseph (5) – (Ross Colton) – 3:25 

Tonight's @LAKings Line Rushes – 

Kempe – Kopitar – Brown 

Iafallo – Danault – Arvidsson 

Kaliyev – Kupari – Athanasiou 

Lemieux – Moore – Grundstrom 

Bjornfot – Doughty 

Wolanin – Roy 

Maatta – Durzi 

*Mikey Anderson is unavailable tonight due to a non-COVID illness 

— Zach Dooley (@DooleyLAK) December 14, 2021 

*Defenseman Mikey Anderson is unavailable tonight due to a non-COVID 
illness. Christian Wolanin will make his Kings season debut this evening 
in his place. 

Tuesday, December 14, 2021 – 4:00 p.m. PT 

Amalie Arena – Tampa, FL 

Referees: Corey Syvret (23), TJ Luxmore (21) 

Linesmen: Kilian McNamara (93), Devin Berg (87) 

Bally Sports West, Bally Sports App, LA Kings Audio Network 
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The Nashville Predators have become a tough team worth rooting for 
again 

 

Gentry Estes 

 

These Nashville Predators are a team after John Tortorella’s own heart. 

As someone so averse to flashiness and fun on the ice, Tortorella plays 
the hard-nosed, veteran hockey coach to a tee for ESPN. In that spirit, 
Torts singled out the Predators — fresh off Friday’s road win at the New 
Jersey Devils — for praise on his network’s “In The Crease” highlight 
show. 

“I just really like how Nashville and Johnny Hynes has that team playing,” 
Tortorella said. “It's just straight ahead. Not a lot of fluff to it, you know? 
They don't get rattled. They just keep on playing.” 

His sentiment mirrored that of ESPN’s national broadcast team during 
that Devils game. Announcers kept detailing the Predators’ fortitude, their 
resiliency, their tenacity on the forecheck. 

Composure? Steadiness? Tenacity? 

Forechecking? 

The Predators? 

What is happening to our NHL franchise? The one that was headed 
irrevocably toward a full-scale roster rebuild it kept trying to deny — yet 
started this past offseason. 

These Predators (17-10-1) don’t look much like those Predators. These 
guys look like contenders. They mean business. They are fun to watch 
and easy to root for again. Their work rate is consistently reflecting the 
passion of the fans at Bridgestone Arena. 

And the Predators are winning because of it. Entering this week, they 
were fourth in the Western Conference — only four points off the top spot 
— and 10th overall in the NHL. 

JOHANSEN OUT:Nashville Predators center Ryan Johansen placed on 
COVID-19 protocol list 

GAME SUSPENDED:Six Calgary Flames players in COVID protocol; 
game against Nashville Predators suspended 

After a four-game win streak in October, they’ve won five in a row. They 
just went 4-for-4 on a road trip that ended with a New York sweep of the 
Islanders, Devils and Rangers in four nights. 

"It was a mentally challenging road trip,” coach John Hynes said, “and 
the guys, they rose up to the task.” 

Results are garnering attention, and rightfully so. But it’s more the way 
that this is happening under Hynes. Those who’ve watched the Predators 
slide toward mediocrity in recent seasons understand this is a 180-
degree turn in many aspects. Weaknesses have become strengths. 

They are being widely lauded for toughness after recent seasons in 
which they’d become … well … soft. 

Physically, sure, but more so mentally. 

Used to be that this team would fold when faced with a hint of adversity. 
Remember the Winter Classic at the Cotton Bowl? The Preds’ led that 
game 2-0. Then they collapsed when pressured. That was routine for a 
long time. 

This season, the Preds are a solid 11-0 when leading after the first period 
and 12-0 when leading after the second. 

Speaking of the first period, used to be that this team would start games 
passively. When they did get going, they’d rarely impose their will 
offensively. They might keep other teams from scoring, but they 
struggled to make them uncomfortable. 

They couldn’t punish an opponent's mistakes. The Predators' power play 
has been a problem for years. This season, Nashville has the ninth-best 
power play in the NHL at 23.7%. Opposing defenses are “not having 
easy nights anymore,” said forward Eeli Tolvanen. 

“It's team toughness,” he said. “We're playing really physical right now. I 
think it's wearing teams down, too, that every line is hitting.” 

It’s true. Ask the Rangers, who’d won eight of nine games before being 
shut out 1-0 Sunday night at Madison Square Garden by Juuse Saros, 
who teammate Philip Tomasino called afterward “the best goalie in the 
world.” 

Saros was lights-out last season and has maintained an elite level. This 
season, captain Roman Josi has also been outstanding and is at the 
forefront of Norris Trophy discussions. Forwards Matt Duchene and Ryan 
Johansen have combined for 21 goals after scoring 13 all of last season. 
The Predators’ highest-paid players have again become their best 
players, and that matters. 
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That said, these Predators aren’t overwhelming opponents with ability. 
They appear to be winning because they want it more. That’s a glaring 
difference, and it speaks to the job Hynes is doing. 

This was his vision from the start in Nashville. Hynes has stressed such a 
style since he arrived, though the results — and the buy-in from his team 
— had been mixed until now. There were glimmers in the second half of 
last season. The Predators fought hard to make the playoffs after digging 
a hole for themselves. Once there, they worked to make the Carolina 
Hurricanes earn it. But the better team did win that first-round series. 

Julio Jones says he's 'ready to go.' The Titans sure hope so 

Tennessee Titans get right and worsen a Jaguars season going wrong 

Whoa, the Titans got Zach Cunningham? That was easy. Too easy? 

How worried should Titans be about Tannehill's regression? 

36 hours with Vanderbilt: Clark Lea and the search for one program's 
rage 

The Predators had no choice but to admit to themselves that the roster 
was no longer equipped to win on talent alone. They’d have to rebuild. Or 
else do it the hard way — Hynes’ way, muddying up games, doing 
everything it took to outlast foes and win out on effort. 

So far this season, Nashville has done that. It has played four one-goal 
games (in regulation) on the road, including three in the past week. 

It won them all. 

Only a tough team does that. 

Finally, these Predators —  if nothing else — are that tough team. They 
may not be good enough to win it all, but the team that ends up stopping 
them probably won’t enjoy the experience. 

Tennessean LOADED: 12.15.2021 
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Nashville-area sports figures who died in 2021 

 

Mike Organ 

 

The Nashville sports community lost several well-known and 
accomplished sports figures in 2021.  

Here's a look at some of those who died from the high school ranks to 
college all the way up to the pros: 

• Tom Acker, 90 (Jan. 4). Acker, described by The Tennessean as a 
"fireballing pitcher" for the Nashville Vols, went 11-8 in 1955 before 
spending four years with the Cincinnati Reds.  

• Maceo Coleman, 72 (Jan. 5). Coleman was a 1,000-yard rusher at 
Pearl High (1966) who signed with Iowa then transferred to Tennessee 
State, where his father Alvin Coleman was the backfield coach. Maceo 
moved to wide receiver and became one of quarterback Joe Gilliam Jr.'s 
favorite receivers. He became the football coach at Fisk in 1982.  

• Brad Stuart, 52 (Jan. 19), Stuart was a Trevecca NAIA All-American 
baseball player (1988-90) who batted .406 as a senior. He was enshrined 
into the Trevecca Hall of Fame in 2002. 

• Ron Johnson, 64 (Jan. 26). Johnson was a first baseman and outfielder 
for the Nashville Sounds in 1985. He was manager of Omaha (1998-
1999), Pawtucket (2005-2009) and Norfolk (2012-2018). He died in 
Murfreesboro because of Covid-19. 

• Charlie Anderson, 86 (Jan. 27).Anderson won 1,080 games as a high 
school and junior college basketball coach during his 40-year career. He 
coached at Central, Stratford, Bellevue, Hillsboro, Nashville Christian and 
finished his career at M.L. King, where he was an assistant for his 
grandson Caden Anderson. The Stratford gym is named in his honor. 
Anderson was also the basketball coach and athletic director at Aquinas 
College and won the National Junior College Championship in 1991. 

• Stan Palys, 90 (Feb. 8). Palyshit .359 for the Nashville Vols in 1957 and 
lost the batting title to Peanuts Lowrey by just two points.  

• Melvin James, 54 (Feb. 18). James was an MTSU All-Ohio Valley 
Conference tight end in 1989. He helped lead the Blue Raiders to the 
quarterfinals of the FCS (then Division I-AA) playoffs. 

• Kyle Bills, 65 (March 2). Bills started his basketball coaching career at 
Goodpasture. He moved to Lincoln County, where he was The 
Tennessean Class AAA Midstate boys coach of the year in 1989 and 
later coached at Franklin and MBA. 

• Frankie De La Cruz, 37 (March 14). The Dominican Republic native and 
right-handed pitcher was 7-6 for the Nashville Sounds in 2011 and 1-7 in 
2013. He died of a heart attack in his hometown of Santo Domingo two 
days after his 37th birthday. 

• Jackie Pope, 80 (March 22). Pope transferred from Tennessee to 
MTSU, where be became an Associated Press All-American running 
back and defensive back in 1962. He also ran track and played baseball 
at MTSU. He went on to coach at Western Kentucky and was inducted 
into the Tennessee Sports Hall of Fame and MTSU Sports Hall of Fame. 

• Ray “Hoss” Fuller, 96 (April 24). Fuller refereed more than 7,500 high 
school football, basketball, baseball and softball games. He was inducted 
into the TSSAA Hall of Fame and Middle Tennessee Football Officials 
Hall of Fame. The MTFOA sponsors college scholarships each year for 
three high school players in Fuller’s name. 

• Jimmy Hagan, 85 (May 4). Hagan became Tennessee Tech’s first All-
American basketball player when made the AP third team in 1958-59. He 
finished third in the nation in scoring (28.8 points) and 10th in rebounds 
(18.2). Hagan was enshrined in the Tennessee Tech Sports Hall of Fame 
in 1979 and his jersey No. 42 is among only four to be retired. 

• Ben Cates, 76 (May 15). Cates became Oakland’s first girls basketball 
coach and spent 14 years there before retiring in 1986. He posted a 331-
175 record. Cates was also founding director of the Rutherford County 
Recreation Department. 

• Don Moser, 81 (May 26). After leading DuPont High's basketball team 
to the state tournament twice as a player in the 1950s, Moser spent 20 
years as a high school coach with stints at Mt. Juliet, Portland, Joelton, 
DuPont, Whites Creek and Maplewood. He later served as athletics 
director and assistant principal at McGavock. 

• Teegan Hill, 31 (July 4). Hill was a Vanderbilt track star (2009-12) from 
Lancaster, Texas. She specialized in the 200-meter run and 400. Hill ran 
24.48 seconds in the outdoor 200 in 2009, which is 10th fastest in school 
history. She also ran a 55.01 in the outdoor 400 in 2009 which is sixth all-
time. Hill and her sister Troinee Broom drowned in a boating accident. 

• Mike Lorance, 89 (July 8). Lorance spent 35 years as outdoors editor of 
the Daily News Journal before retiring in 2015. In 1978 he became the 
first blind fisherman to compete on the Bassmaster tournament circuit.  
His autobiography, “Out of the Darkness into Light: A Blind Fisherman’s 
Story,”  

Published in 2012 was enshrined for inclusion at the Smithsonian 
Institution. 

• LaDarrell McNeil, 27 (July 9). McNeil was a safety for the Tennessee 
Vols who started a total of 41 games in his career (2012-15). He was the 
first member of the Vols' 2012 freshman class to earn a starting job and 
made the Freshman All-SEC team. 
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• Danny Gibson, 79 (Aug. 8). Gibson was a two-time high school state 
individual golf champion who led East to the 1958 team state 
championship. He spent 36 years working in Metro Parks and 
Recreation, including 22 as director of golf operations before retiring in 
2002.  

• Floyd Reese, 73 (Aug. 21). As general manager of the Houston 
Oilers/Tennessee Titans, Reese directed the franchise's transition from 
Houston to Nashville. He was a coach and executive director for the 
Oilers/Titans for 21 years. Highlights during Reese's career included a 
trip to Super Bowl XXXIV and two AFC Championship games. Reese 
also spent several years as co-host of a local sports talk call-in radio 
show. 

• Parys Haralson, 37 (Sept. 13).Haralson was a defensive end and two-
time captain for the Tennessee Vols (2002-05). He finished his career 
with 21 sacks, which is sixth all-time at UT. Haralson played in the NFL 
(2006-14), where he moved to linebacker for the San Francisco 49ers 
and New Orleans Saints. 

• Germont Wade, 48 (Sept. 25). As a Hillwood basketball standout, Wade 
scored 43 points in a game against Battle Ground Academy. He made 
The Tennessean 1991 Class AAA All-Metro first team and went on to 
play at Northeastern State. 

• Major Wingate, 37 (Oct. 2). Wingate played basketball for Tennessee 
(2003-06). He was a 6-foot-10 center who started 52 games and played 
in 89. He averaged 6.4 points and 3.2 rebounds in his career. 

• Mike Caldwell, 49 (Oct. 7). Caldwell was a longtime Hume Fogg softball 
coach who became the first coach at Sycamore when the school opened 
in 1998. He led Sycamore to the 2002 state tournament. The softball field 
at Sycamore was named in Caldwell's honor. 

• Randall Tidwell, 78 (Oct. 11).  After being an all-city guard on the 1960 
Antioch football team, which won the Nashville Interscholastic League 
championship, Tidwell spent 40 years coaching football, cross-country 
and track at his alma mater. He moved into administration at M.L King 
and retired as principal at Middle Tennessee Christian School in 2005. 

• Chuck Bean, 58 (Oct. 19). Bean was a 1981 state champion wrestler 
and The Tennessean wrestler of the year. He made the All-NIL wrestling 
team as a junior and senior. Bean posted a 40-0-1 record as a senior and 
had 106 career wins. He went on to wrestle at Chattanooga and was 
inducted into the National Wrestling Hall of Fame in 2017.  

• Claude Humphrey, 77 (Dec. 3). Humphrey, a Memphis native, was a 
TSU defensive tackle who was inducted into the Pro Football Hall of 
Fame in 2014, the Black College Football Hall of Fame in 2012, the 
Tennessee Sports Hall of Fame in 1988 and the TSU Athletics Hall of 
Fame in 1983. He helped lead TSU to a 35-3-1 record from 1965-67. The 
1967 team won the national championship for predominately Black 
schools. 

Chase McCabe is the new program director for The Game 102.5-FM  

Chase McCabe was named program director/brand manager for The 
Game 102.5-FM following the departure current program director Ryan 
Porth. 

Porth, who spent 10 years at the station, was hired as assistant brand 
manager for The Score WSCR 670-AM in Chicago. Porth also served as 
executive producer of the Nashville Predators Radio Network.  

McCabe, an MTSU graduate, began his career with Cromwell Media as a 
producer for various shows on The Game before joining as co-host of the 
“Darren, Daunic and Chase” midday show. 

Vanderbilt's Carlton Hall named football coach at Millikin 

Former Vanderbilt All-SEC linebacker Carlton Hall is the new football 
coach at Millikin University in Decatur, Illinois. Hall spent the past two 
years as the team’s defensive coordinator. 

“This is an incredibly special opportunity,” Hall said. “It is my honor to be 
the head football coach here and it will be our duty to create and 
generate relationships that will not only last for the next four, three or two 
years with our players but for the next 40 or 50 years.” 

Before his arrival at Millikin Hall spent three seasons at Southern Oregon 
as linebackers coach. He also had stops at Yale, Harvard, Houston and 
Williams College. 

Hall was a three-year starter at Vanderbilt who led the SEC in tackles 
(97) as a senior in 1997 and made the All-SEC team. 

Ex-Belmont star Paris Lawson up for sportscaster of the year 

Former Belmont women's basketball player Paris Lawson is now an in-
game broadcaster in the NBA and has been nominated for the National 
Sports Media Association Oklahoma Sportscaster of the Year. 

The Murfreesboro native serves as a broadcast and digital reporter for 
the Oklahoma City Thunder, where she is one of four on-air, in-game 
personalities. 

Lawson helped lead Belmont to four-straight OVC championships and 
NCAA Tournament berths. 

Pearl-Cohn's Xavier Shepherd, now at Kennesaw, is an All-American 

Former Pearl-Cohn quarterback Xavier Shepherd, now a sophomore at 
Kennesaw State, was named a Hero Sports FCS first team All-American. 
He had 1,341 passing yards and 1,016 rushing. 

Shepherd set several records while becoming he Owls’ first quarterback 
to win 11 of his first 12 starts. He set the school record for most 
touchdowns in a season (15) and in a single game (4). He also set the 
Big South Conference record for most rushing yards by a quarterback in 
a conference game (179). 

He rushed for an FCS-best 23 touchdowns. 

TSU's Nick Harper Jr. and Tech's Kurt Huff played in FCS Bowl 

TSU defensive back Nick Harper Jr. and Tennessee Tech offensive 
lineman Kurt Huff teamed up to play in the FCS Bowl in Daytona Beach, 
Florida. 

Harper Jr., the son of former Titan Nick Harper, and Huff were on the 
National Team, which lost to the American Team 67-16. 

McGowan hired as Austin Peay soccer coach 

Kim McGowan was named coach of the Austin Peay women’s soccer 
team, meaning she will lead the Governors into their first season in the 
Atlantic Sun Conference in 2022. Austin Peay is leaving the OVC. 

The Cincinnati native spent the last four seasons on the staff at Miami 
(Ohio).  
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The Athletic / If NHL players skip the Olympics, what happens to the 
schedule in February? 

 

By Sean Shapiro Dec 15, 2021 

 

Right now the NHL is still planning for an Olympic break. 

There are no regular-season games scheduled between Feb. 5 and 22, 
and as NHL commissioner Gary Bettman said last week, it’s now up to 
the NHL Players Association and its members on whether or not NHL 
players will be boarding flights to China after the NHL All-Star Game in 
Las Vegas. 
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“We have concerns. We’ve expressed those to the players’ association,” 
Bettman said. “We see that a number of players are now also expressing 
concerns, and we’ll have to see how this all plays out.” 

So what happens if players decide it’s not worth the risk to go to China? 
How many games could the NHL realistically reschedule into that empty 
16-day window after the All-Star Game? 

NHL deputy commissioner Bill Daly, in an email to The Athletic, said it 
was “very premature to project at this point because we have not yet 
given direction to begin working with the Clubs on a revised schedule.” 

Multiple team officials, however, were a little bleaker and painted a 
picture where very few, if any, games could be realistically scheduled into 
that window. One team executive simply said, “it’s a logistical nightmare,” 
when asked about the potential of a revised schedule with that many 
moving parts across the league. 

For two-thirds of the league, building availability would be a major hurdle 
to start. Twenty of the 32 NHL buildings have at least five events already 
booked during the scheduled Olympic break, with eight buildings already 
having 10 or more events on the calendar. Because of building 
schedules, the only way teams like the Washington Capitals or Los 
Angeles Kings could take part in a revised schedule would be if they 
were on the road for each contest. 

The Edmonton Oilers, Minnesota Wild, Seattle Kraken and Vancouver 
Canucks currently have open calendars in their respective homes during 
the Olympic break, while eight other teams have four events or less that 
schedule revisers would have to juggle to make all of the puzzle pieces 
work. 

“I just don’t see how it happens,” one team president said. “Honestly, I 
don’t see how you could find a schedule that works and includes every 
team. And once you figure out what you can, it creates more headaches 
where it’ll just be easier to see the whole break out. It’s going to be 
unfortunate.” 

Some teams also have more flexibility than others. The San Jose Sharks 
and Winnipeg Jets, for example, share a building with their AHL affiliate, 
and hosting an AHL-NHL doubleheader in California or Manitoba isn’t 
unheard of. Teams that run their own building, as opposed to just acting 
as a tenant, also have a bit more wiggle room when it comes to potential 
scheduling changes. 

“That helps us, but it only goes so far,” said one team executive who also 
manages the building. “I don’t have to worry about renting the building, I 
can just change the schedule. But that doesn’t help for many other 
places where leases and management companies come into play.” 

Another team executive pointed out that moving games and rescheduling 
things last season was much simpler because most NHL buildings were 
devoid of fans or at least had limited capacity. Rescheduling a game this 
season, with full capacity buildings, requires answers to consumer-facing 
questions about tickets and how fans will be able to adjust to the revised 
slate of games. 

“It’s not ideal from a customer relations and fan relations perspective,” 
they said. “You’d obviously find a way to make it work if the games get 
moved around like that, but we are getting closer and closer to that date 
and without a decision already.” 

The longer the NHLPA waits to make a decision, the more complications 
start to pile up for teams from an event-hosting perspective. 

It’s all painting a potential lose-lose situation for NHL owners and 
executives, many of whom have long held the stance that Olympic 
participation is more of a hassle to the NHL than a benefit. As evidenced 
in 2018, owners don’t have an appetite for a stoppage to the season. A 
best-on-best international tournament is fun for everyone else, but it’s 
also a risk without much direct financial reward for NHL teams and 
ownership. 

And because of the pandemic and the potential late pulling of the chute 
by the NHLPA, teams are looking at a three-week break without any 
Olympic participation that players had pushed so heavily for in CBA 
negotiation. 

There is hope that the non-Olympic-but-still-Olympic break could be 
somewhat salvaged by scheduling games that have been postponed 

because of COVID-19. So far seven games have to be rescheduled, 
including Tuesday’s night game between the Minnesota Wild and 
Carolina Hurricanes. 

The Ottawa Senators missed two games in November, while the Calgary 
Flames are currently in a COVID-19 stoppage of at least three games. 
Ottawa also has decent building availability, so in theory, the home 
games against the Nashville Predators and New York Rangers that were 
postponed would be early schedule entries on any potential revised 
schedule. 

But after that, the puzzle just gets trickier. And as COVID-19 cases 
continue to ramp up in the NHL, and Olympic participation starts to 
become less likely, teams are preparing for some dark nights in 
February. 
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The Athletic / LeBrun: NHL not considering pausing season yet but 
Olympic participation increasingly in jeopardy 

 

By Pierre LeBrun Dec 15, 2021 78  

 

It really is amazing (and depressing) how quickly the COVID-19 situation 
has escalated around the NHL in the last few days. 

More than an entire NHL roster’s worth of players have tested positive 
over the past few days, and the numbers keep growing. 

The Calgary Flames have been shut down, the Carolina Hurricanes are 
on the verge — their game in Minnesota on Tuesday night postponed 
after more players tested positive — and other cases have popped up 
around the league over the past 36 hours or so. 

To which we ask the obvious question: Will the NHL have to pause the 
season if things continue to escalate? 

That’s not being considered at this point in time, a league source said 
Tuesday. An NHL Players’ Association source said the same, that a 
shutdown was not anticipated at this point. 

But that’s not to say the NHL/NHLPA are sitting on their hands. 

First of all, sources say the doctors from both sides who have been 
advising on COVID-19 matters were scheduled to have a call Tuesday 
night to discuss the latest happenings and presumably suggest the next 
steps — which could potentially result in those doctors recommending to 
the NHL/NHLPA more enhanced protocols. That could mean everything 
from more mandated mask-wearing to daily testing of players and staff. 
Under the protocols since the start of the season, players were being 
tested every three days. 

So, buckle up, let’s see how the NHL and NHLPA get through this over 
the coming week or two. 

And further down the road, if this COVID-19 wave continues to worsen, 
you might see some NHL games with limited crowd sizes or no fans 
altogether depending on local government health authorities in different 
NHL markets. 

In the meantime, the Olympic question looms larger than ever. 

The NHLPA had two separate calls Monday with players on Olympic long 
lists, another call is scheduled for Wednesday. The mood on those calls, 
I’m told, was sobering, the confirmation of quarantine rules and 
regulations in Beijing lasting up to five weeks potentially for players who 
test positive and really, the biggest takeaway, was probably the 
realization that once the players are over there, there’s not a whole lot 
the NHL and NHLPA can do. The players are in the hands of Chinese 
organizers and authorities at that point. 
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So it’s an eye-opening reality indeed for some players who desperately 
want to represent their respective countries in the Olympics but also 
worry about the dynamics around it. And for good reason. 

But as far as both of Monday’s NHLPA player calls went, I don’t believe 
there were any players who outright said they were out. It’s more along 
the lines of wait and see, digest the information, and make a decision 
later on when ultimately faced with it next month. Which is probably the 
only way to go right now. 

Just last Friday at the Board of Governors meeting, NHL commissioner 
Gary Bettman basically put it on the players for the Olympic opt-out, 
saying that while the league would rather not go it would honor the CBA 
agreement after the players pushed for Olympic participation in negations 
in June 2020. Except for one caveat, Bettman said, which just a few days 
later seems more pertinent now given the escalation of COVID cases 
around the league — the caveat being the NHL season playing out to its 
full 82 games per team being threatened by COVID. 

“Let’s assume a number of teams came down with major outbreaks and 
in effect, we were missing lots and lots of games that had to be re-
scheduled and it became clear that we couldn’t re-schedule without doing 
something else including using some portion of the (three-week) break,’’ 
said Bettman. 

To which NHL deputy commissioner Bill Daly added: “We have an 
agreement (with the NHLPA) that any material disruption to our season 
would certainly give us reason to withdraw.’’ 

So, in a matter of days, the Olympic question went from almost solely at 
the feet of the players to now perhaps the league itself stepping in and 
pointing to the language in the agreement if COVID cases continue to 
postpone games and create havoc with the NHL schedule. But we’re not 
there yet. 

Canucks GM search underway, but no rush 

Canucks president of hockey operations Jim Rutherford was expected to 
start reaching out to teams for permission to talk to candidates Tuesday 
afternoon, although the process itself will be methodical and it’s not out of 
the realm of possibility that a GM isn’t hired until the offseason, 
depending on candidates’ availability. 

Rutherford mentioned at his news conference Monday that he’s got a list 
of 40 names on his GM candidate list, the expectation is that he will 
interview between 5-10 of those names before the process is over. 

My understanding is Rutherford hopes to hire a GM who ends up being in 
Vancouver a very long time, somebody who can really be part of the 
transformation there and be part of a year-in, year-out contending team 
for many years. Somebody who will grow into the role. That suggests to 
me that while no doors will be closed early on in the GM process, 
Rutherford is looking for an up-and-comer type, somebody he can mould 
and mentor. 

Canadiens GM search won’t start until after Christmas 

Meanwhile in Montreal, my understanding is the Habs have not started 
reaching out to teams yet to ask permission to speak to anyone. My 
sense is new boss Jeff Gorton wants to wait until after Christmas to get 
the ball rolling on the GM search process. Gorton has been travelling a 
lot with the team and I think it’s clear his priority right now is to really get 
to know his team inside out as quickly as possible. So the GM search 
process can wait a bit. 
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Sportsnet.ca / 32 Thoughts: As urgency over COVID-19 grows, pausing 
schedule will be last resort 

 

Elliotte Friedman@FriedgeHNICDecember 15, 2021, 1:28 AM 

 

The names came pouring out as if shot from an uncontrolled firehose: 
Craig Smith. Brad Marchand. Sebastian Aho. Seth Jarvis. Elias 
Lindholm. Andrew Mangiapane. Brad Richardson. Adam Ruzicka. Chris 
Tanev. Nikita Zadorov. Noah Hanifin. Milan Lucic. Sean Monahan. 
Jordan Staal. Andrei Svechnikov. Ian Cole. Steven Lorentz. Ryan 
McLeod. Luke Schenn. Juho Lammikko. Dave Tippett. Brad Hunt. 
Whatever Nashville is dealing with among players and coaches. 

Then, Morgan Frost and Tucker Poolman were pulled in-game. 

All of them entered into COVID protocol. Undeniably, more to come. The 
NFL reported 62 positive tests. Less than 24 hours after beating the 
Arizona Cardinals on Monday Night Football, the Los Angeles Rams 
announced six positives. The NBA postponed two Chicago Bulls games 
and a Los Angeles Lakers practice (after one positive test). NBA Finals 
MVP Giannis Antetokounmpo entered protocol, as did seven Brooklyn 
Nets. Even Manchester United had its Tuesday match called off. 

And, we’re all asking: “WTF?” 

Just like sports brought COVID into the mainstream in March 2020, we’re 
here again with the Omicron variant. According to multiple sources, it is 
present among the NHL’s positive tests. The good news is current data 
indicates vaccination is effective against the worst symptoms/cases, and 
everyone (but one player) is there. 

If there’s a concern right now about spread, simply by number of cases, 
it’s in Calgary. But we may not have a true picture until sometime 
Wednesday. 

The NHL and NHLPA held a call Tuesday night, as urgency grew over 
two intertwined issues: Should more games be postponed and how much 
does this jeopardize player participation in the Olympics? 

Pausing the schedule will be an absolute last resort. Everything else will 
be tried before going there. More likely: A return to much tougher 
protocols, reminiscent of last year’s incredibly challenging 2020 season 
— mask-wearing at all times, staying at home/in your hotel away from the 
rink. No restaurants, movie theatres, team parties, you name it. Teams 
moving from testing every three days to testing every day. 

Winter is worse for COVID-19 and the numbers are skyrocketing in the 
wrong direction. 

32 Thoughts: The Podcast 

Jeff Marek and Elliotte Friedman talk to a lot of people around the hockey 
world, and then they tell listeners all about what they’ve heard and what 
they think about it. 

Some of the U.S.-based teams think a big part of the problem is slower 
test results in Canada. (The late Poolman pull is an indicator of that, but 
to be fair, Frost’s game was in Philadelphia.) There are more options for 
privately-owned testing south of the border, and they feel lengthy wait 
times for results lead to greater risks of outbreaks when playing in 
Canada. They are pointing at this week’s 
Boston/Calgary/Carolina/Vancouver crossover as proof. 

I’m not sure that’s easily fixable, but, it’s definitely a talking point — a 
defect in the system. 

I can definitely see teams across the border from home base being 
extremely concerned. Calgary didn’t fly to Chicago as scheduled 
because the Flames were worried players would be stranded in the 
States. Aho, Jarvis and a member of the Hurricanes’ training staff are 
currently trapped in Canada, although the Hurricanes are trying to find 
ambulance/private charter options. Hopefully, that happens. It would be 
absolutely brutal if the staffer misses what would be their child’s first 
Christmas. 

If you told me anyone on Columbus wasn’t crazy about facing 
Vancouver, could you really blame them? 

At some point, if teams are going to be forced to play through COVID-
crushed rosters, there must be cap relief to add extra bodies. No one 
should be forced to play shorthanded through this. Almost everyone is 
vaccinated. They’ve done what was asked of them, and there’s no 
excuse to make anyone more vulnerable to illness, exhaustion or injury 
because Omicron is more transmissible. 
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No more talk about, “Well, everyone should have managed the cap 
better.” It’s enough. Make it like bonus overages for next season. 
Whatever. It’s enough already. It affects the product, too. 

As mentioned, the good news is that the vaccines are preventing serious 
symptoms in the majority of cases. There are players/staff who feel that, 
since they are doing what they’re supposed to do, only symptomatic 
players should be tested and/or prevented from playing. However, I’ve 
tested that theory and been told there’s no desire to risk a worst-case 
scenario if a COVID-positive player is knowingly allowed to play. 

It’s almost impossible to draw any conclusions, because the world as we 
understand it could change in minutes. The variables change rapidly. 
Once again, we’re in that aggravating place where COVID’s spread is 
uncontrollable. 

    Editor's Note: The COVID-19 situation, in the NHL and around the 
world, is constantly evolving. Readers in Canada can consult the 
country's public health website for the latest. 

32 THOUGHTS 

1. “I think the COVID explosion comes at the perfect time to back out of 
the Olympics,” one agent said Tuesday. There are spaceships full of non-
players who think this way, but how do the players themselves feel? The 
NHLPA held two conference calls on Monday and another is scheduled 
for Wednesday. According to multiple sources, potential Olympians were 
told the risk is this: once they get on the flight to Beijing, they lose control 
of their personal destiny should they receive a positive COVID test. 

According to the Athletes’ Playbook, released this week, “If you have a 
confirmed positive test: You will not be allowed to compete/continue your 
role. If you are symptomatic, you will be asked to stay at the designated 
hospital for treatment. If you are asymptomatic, you will be asked to stay 
in an isolation facility.” At a hospital, you will be discharged when: “Your 
body temperature returns to normal for three consecutive days; 
respiratory symptoms improve significantly; lung imaging shows 
significant improvement; you have two consecutive negative PCR test 
results with a sample interval of at least 24 hours; and you display no 
other COVID-19 symptoms.” At an isolation facility: “You will be tested 
every day, beginning 24 hours after your last test. You will be discharged 
once you have two consecutive negative PCR test results with at least 24 
hours between the two samples and no other COVID-19 symptoms.” 

Nowhere does it specifically outline a three-to-five week quarantine. 
However, the players are being warned that is the worst-case scenario 
under Chinese law. And, no matter what the guidelines say, that 
government makes the rules and can adjust them at any time. 

2. As things stand this Tuesday evening, it’s going to be each individual 
player’s choice about whether or not to go to China. That could change, 
but it’s where we are right now. 

To no one’s surprise, reaction is all over the place, but two very 
prominent Canadians made their nervousness quite clear. Connor 
McDavid referred to a potentially lengthy quarantine as “unsettling,” but 
declined to say if that meant he wouldn’t be going. “I’ve got four kids 
under the age of three-and-a-half,” added Vegas captain Alex 
Pietrangelo, already named to the Canadian team. “For me to be 
potentially locked up there for five weeks plus the Olympics, that's a long 
time being away from my family.” 

Pietrangelo said he expected to make his own decision “sooner than 
later.” (Team Canada is expected to be named around Jan. 12.) 
Sweden’s Robin Lehner already announced he won’t attend. Ryan 
McDonagh, a Team USA hopeful, said Tuesday morning “there’s no 
doubt in my mind” players want to go, but so many questions are 
unanswered. 

I don’t speak to every player — not even close — but I do think right now 
that is the majority opinion. If the deadline to make a decision was 
tomorrow, it would be far more pessimistic, but there’s still time, as the 
NHL/NHLPA have until Jan. 10 to decline without financial penalty. 

3. What is the financial penalty? No one would give an exact amount, but 
it includes the costs of the private planes that would be sent to bring the 
Olympians from North America to China. 

4. One question I asked: what if, for argument’s sake, the Americans and 
Russians voted to go, while a good chunk of the Canadians and Swedes 
didn’t? Would we get NHLers from those first countries versus a mixed or 
non-NHL group from the latter two? Answer: Yes, that could happen. 

5. At the Board of Governors, Commissioner Gary Bettman happily told 
everyone, "I plan on being here for a long time.” Sounds like a five-year 
agreement is being formalized, but if there are any curveballs involved 
with that — I’m not aware of them. 

6. Arizona GM Bill Armstrong refused to comment when asked, but it now 
sounds like the Coyotes are gauging the market on Jakob Chychrun. I’ve 
heard the ask is massive, but that doesn’t mean opponents are running 
away. He’s signed for three more years at a very reasonable $4.6 million 
AAV and is a terrific player. This is one to watch. 

7. Other than that, most teams are saying trade talks are “quiet.” Writing 
that never turns out poorly. 

8. Believe Winnipeg needs the swelling on Blake Wheeler’s leg to go 
down before the Jets can determine the exact injury. 

9. Edmonton GM Ken Holland to Scott Oake on After Hours: “We score 
about 3.5 goals per game, we give up three. I think we have to find a way 
to get our goals-against down. It’s hard to score four every night... 
Certainly I want to be a buyer at the deadline, but we’ve got to win some 
hockey games. Standings will dictate my thinking.” 

The Oilers have considered upgrades in goal (depending on Mike 
Smith’s health), left defence and third-line centre. 

10. Jim Rutherford’s introduction to Vancouver clarified the timeline of 
Francesco Aquilini’s recent resume crawl. He reached out to Rutherford 
on the weekend of American Thanksgiving, visited him right after in 
Carolina and wished to finalize things the weekend of Dec. 3, only to be 
delayed by the new President’s non-COVID illness. On Dec. 4, the night 
of the ugly home-ice defeat to Boston, Aquilini phoned Bruce Boudreau 
while the latter was attending a Christmas Party in Hershey. 

“He asked me if I was interested in opportunity to coach the Canucks, 
and I said absolutely,” Boudreau told Gord Stellick. “The next day, my 
agent phoned me…’Get your bags packed.’ I said, ‘What are you talking 
about?’ And he goes, ‘You’re going to Vancouver if you want this.’ And 
he read me the deal, ‘Yeah, I’ll go right away.’” 

Stream the NHL season with Sportsnet NOW 

Stream over 1,000 games blackout-free, including the 2022 Stanley Cup 
Playoffs, with a subscription to SN NOW PREMIUM. 

CHOOSE PLAN 

11. The thing we always forget about competitors is they always want to 
leave on a high. It’s very, very difficult to do so. Not everyone can walk 
away after a ninth Cup like Scotty Bowman. But that doesn’t mean they 
don’t try. Both Boudreau and Rutherford wanted another opportunity, and 
it’s an added bonus for them it came in Canada. Boudreau wanted one 
chance to coach here — “I don’t want to cower away from the limelight... 
I want to be the guy that’s on the hook,” he said — while there were 
times Rutherford and Toronto eyed each other during GM openings, but 
it never got close. 

Coaching/managing in Canada has high risks and high rewards. Those 
two see the rewards. Two Leaf fans saving Vancouver? What a story. 

12. Another great line from Boudreau: he told Caroline Cameron, “I’m 
making so many spelling mistakes, (the players) must think I’ve got my 
Grade 3 and that’s it.” 

13. A few of his contemporaries smiled at Rutherford saying he’ll observe 
for a month before assessing what he needs to do in Vancouver. “He’s 
been out a year, he can’t wait to get in on the action,” one exec said. He 
is working for permission on one AGM possibility and there are plenty of 
possibilities for GM. We mentioned Patrik Allvin last weekend. One 
source mentioned Mark Hunter. I turn all CHL questions to Jeff Marek, 
whose intel said no. But, another source mentioned he’d heard Hunter, 
too. So we’ll see. 

14. Play along on this one and assume NHLers are going to the 
Olympics. Big stretch for Bo Horvat. I think he’s on the bubble. 
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15. If all continues to plan, it’s possible Jack Eichel heads to Vegas early 
in 2022. He remains in Charlotte, with rehab going well. 

16. Something has to be done about appeal timelines. No matter what 
you think about Jason Spezza’s suspension, his previously clean record 
should earn him a fair appeal. Unless Commissioner Bettman 
surprisingly drops him a game, it’s almost impossible to get to an 
independent arbitrator before the six games are up. That’s not right, 
especially for someone with no history. 

17. Not hugely surprised Buffalo did not claim Anton Khudobin. The 
Sabres, if going for term (Khudobin has one more year), would prefer 
someone not as close to the end of their career. As game as Craig 
Anderson is, his health has spooked them a bit. 

18. Cale Makar is on-pace for 42 goals after scoring his 13th Tuesday 
night in a 4-2 win over the Rangers. NHL record for a defenceman is 
Paul Coffey, 48 in 1985-86. 

19. Very, very curious to see how much the Sonny Milano/Trevor Zegras 
NFT sells for. 

20. NHL coaching extensions so far this season: Tampa Bay’s Jon 
Cooper (duh), Colorado’s Jared Bednar and Toronto’s Sheldon Keefe, 
who were both entering their final seasons. Also in their final season: 
Craig Berube (St. Louis, very competitive despite extremely difficult 
COVID/injury challenges); Dallas Eakins (Anaheim, first-place in the 
Pacific) and Dean Evason (Minnesota, first in the Central). Evason is 
going to get done. The other two sure are earning it, too. 

21. Would offside reviews be any easier on everyone if the issue wasn’t 
possession inside the zone, but simply, “Do you touch the puck inside the 
zone?” 

22. At the Board of Governors, Bettman said league financial projections 
indicated escrow money owed to owners by players could be paid off by 
the summer of 2024 — leading to a cap jump. It’s ambitious, and 
hopefully the Omicron wave doesn’t jeopardize that. 

23. Really enjoyed last week’s podcast interview with Elvis Merzlikins. 
The Columbus goalie was excellent on several topics. He has a 
reputation for dogged determination, demanding a level of excellence 
that might not be possible. (The great ones are often like this.) He told a 
great story about his first win as the Latvian National Team netminder, a 
victory that he says took him three years to get. 

Basking in the celebration, Merzlikins took photos with fans and signed 
autographs while his mother, Sandra, observed. 

“Why are you smiling? Who are you, a superstar?” Merzlikins said she 
asked him. “What, I win my first game, come on, be happy. The next 
morning, she brought me a gold medal with breakfast. I was like, 'What 
are you doing?' 'Oh you’re a superstar, you finally won a freaking game.'” 
Tough crowd! “I’m thinking, ‘Mom, I played really great. I deserve it and I 
won my first game.’ 

"But my mom is my mom. I love her. That's why I’m where I am. She 
(raised me) like this. I love that. Obviously, you need the compliments, 
and you need to feel it and understand, yeah you are doing a good job. 
But not too much. It’s better to feel that pressure, and it’s better to feel 
something where you did a mistake or something so you can get better.” 

24. Merzlikins’ road to the NHL certainly is unique. Eight years ago, he 
left Latvia for Switzerland, where Canadian goalie coach Michael 
Lawrence became a key mentor. Merzlikins actually started in hockey on 
defence. 

“But I didn’t understand my role,” he said. “When they were shooting, I 
was catching the puck. When the (other) team was attacking, I was 
playing as a goalie. When I had the puck I was going as a forward. I was 
selfish, no passes, just going by myself.” 

His coaches declared he’d switch positions and become a goalie. He had 
some experience at the position many of you will identify with. Merzlikins 
was often stuck in net by his older brother during soccer or roller hockey 
games. “I was always the goalie, they were hammering that ball. I 
remember I was in the nets with the tears, because it was painful... to 
catch those balls against my chest or my shoulders. But I got used to it.” 

Merzlikins’ father, Vjaceslav, died when Elvis was young, and Sandra 
gets a wide berth because she got him on the right path. “We didn’t have 
a nice life (materially), she was all the time fighting to find some money to 
bring me to hockey.” He went to Switzerland without her at age 15, 
finding an excellent support system allowing him to thrive. From there 
comes Merzlikins’ determination, and he’s constantly demanding better 
from himself. 

The day before we interviewed him (Dec. 6), the Blue Jackets beat San 
Jose 6-4, but he was annoyed at some of the goals he allowed. “I hate 
when there are tips, why can’t save the tip? Obviously, it is hard. At the 
same time, I have to give a hard time to myself because I want to be 
better. I want to catch them, I want to save them, but then realistically 
you think, ‘You don’t have that time always to save that thing. But I don’t 
care, find the time.’ This is how I talk to myself. Maybe it’s because I 
grow up like this. I saw (other goalies) who always had new pads, new 
helmets, new sticks… And seeing other boys, they ask, ‘Daddy, I want a 
new stick,’ daddy just goes there and buys him one, and my mom she 
couldn’t. I had one stick for three years. That's how I played hockey. I 
think that’s what built my character and my swagger. It’s never going to 
be enough for me.” 

25. The list of NHL goalies who have scored in a game is Martin Brodeur 
(three times), Ron Hextall (twice), Billy Smith, Chris Osgood, Damian 
Rhodes, Jose Theodore, Evgeni Nabokov, Mika Noronen, Chris Mason, 
Cam Ward, Mike Smith and Pekka Rinne. We’ve heard Merzlikins is 
determined to join them. “Yes I will,” he said. “I will because I’m going to 
go for it. Even if I (get one), I’m not going to stop.” 

26. Finally, discussed Matiss Kivlenieks, who tragically died last summer 
in a fireworks accident. “I play every single game for him,” the goalie 
said, before adding that when he plays badly “in my head, I say that was 
just me. I wasn’t playing for him, because I want to make (good games) 
for him.” 

He still keeps in touch with Kivlenieks' mother, Astrida, and sister, 
Madara. “His little sister became my little sister… I’m going to take care 
of her until my last day. She’s going to be in my life now. If she’s going to 
need help, she’s going to get it from me and my wife as well.” 

Columbus Blue Jackets goalie Elvis Merzlikins taking warmups while 
wearing Matiss Kivlenieks' No. 80. (NHL/Twitter) 

27. One anonymously-made suggestion if the NHLers can’t go to China: 
Why not play the Olympic tournament in the West Coast? For example, 
Seattle has one event scheduled at Climate Pledge Arena from Jan. 29-
Feb. 24. (That’s a Seattle University basketball game on Feb. 10.) I know 
it’s a rush to put it together, and it’s not going to be the full Olympic 
experience, but what’s perfect right now? Build the game. Get the IOC to 
FedEx the medals. It’s better than not playing at all. 

28. Brandon Coe turned 20 on Dec. 1, and received a fantastic gift from 
the San Jose Sharks — who drafted him 98th in 2020. It was an NHL 
contract, very deserving for the OHL’s second-leading scorer, up in North 
Bay. Prior to being selected, he wrote an emotional piece for The 
Players’ Tribune, dedicating the honour to his father, Lance, who was 
diagnosed with cancer late in 2016. 

“I’d see him after games and I could tell he wasn’t himself,” Coe wrote. 
“He was tired and there were bags under his eyes, but he was there. He 
was there. He was diagnosed before my OHL career started, and I think 
he’s only missed 30 games so far. That’s all the motivation I need to do 
an extra rep of anything.” 

Following a brief remission, Lance Coe’s cancer returned and he passed 
away nine days after the Sharks picked Brandon. The NHL journey 
continues for him and his mother Heather, with Lance watching from 
above. 

29. Sending some good luck Daemon Hunt’s way. The 2020 Minnesota 
pick, a defenceman at WHL Moose Jaw, is a fixture on the international 
scene for Team Canada. However, he caught COVID at last year’s World 
Junior camp, and was cut. This year, he injured his hand in a game 
against Canadian University players and can’t play. That’s a lot to 
handle, all the best. 

30. John Gardner stood behind the bench for the first time at Avon Old 
Farms — a prep school in Connecticut — in 1975. He won game number 
799 on March 4, 2020, 6-3 over Noble and Greenough School in a 
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conference playoff quarterfinal. Win number 800 took more than 650 
days, due to COVID, finally coming earlier this month. Among his NHL 
Alumni: Cam Atkinson, Nick Bonino, Christopher Higgins, Brian Leetch, 
Jonathan Quick and Trevor Zegras. 

31. Four out of seven Canadian teams (Edmonton, Montreal, Toronto 
and Vancouver) have had jerseys thrown on the ice this season. 

32. Years ago, we were at a restaurant with my son (very young at the 
time). He was tapping the window whenever anyone walked by. Some 
people ignored it, some smiled, some gave a quick wave. No big deal, he 
was having fun. One couple stopped and spent almost a minute waving 
back-and-forth to him, much to his delight. Was Mel and Marilyn 
Lastman. Made a young boy’s day. 
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Sportsnet.ca / Fuelled by Maple Leafs fans, Auston Matthews and 
teammates dominate in Edmonton 

 

Luke Fox@lukefoxjukeboxDecember 14, 2021, 11:40 PM 

 

EDMONTON -- As pregame warmups winded down and all the Oilers 
had filed off the ice, one player remained alone, stickhandling around the 
dots and flipping pucks into an empty net. 

Gradually, a roar began to swell from the multitude of fans decked out in 
enemy colours. By the time Auston Matthews finally skated off to the 
dressing room, he was showered with a hearty ovation. In Edmonton. 
Twenty minutes before puck drop. 

“I was just warming up, to be honest. We travel really well no matter 
where we go,” Matthews said postgame, after scoring more than the 
Oilers himself. “Really in any building, I find there's a lot of blue and 
white. It's awesome to have that environment, especially in away 
buildings. 

“It was a lot of fun to play in front of that energy today.” 

Yes, Leafs Nation turned out to Rogers Place in giddy droves, 
punctuating Jack Campbell saves with bellowing “Sooooup!” calls and 
drowning out “Let’s go, Oilers!” chants with voluminous rounds of “Go! 
Leafs! Go!” 

Unfortunately for the home side, the Oilers failed to execute a solid road 
game, and a half-crowd-pleasing 5-1 Toronto victory extended 
Edmonton’s losing skid to six games. 

A non-Leafs fan chucked an orange and blue sweater on the ice, 
disgusted by a night that saw Matthews narrow the gap on Connor 
McDavid and Leon Draisaitl, held pointless by Campbell and a team 
committed. 

“I think there's just such a focus anytime they’re on the ice to make sure 
that you're above them and not letting them just get free entries. Because 
when they do, they obviously make you pay,” Matthews said. 

It was an open-net freebie that Draisaitl missed early, however, that 
could’ve changed the story. Particularly because Edmonton has yet to 
lose when scoring first. 

“Very fortunate. He doesn't miss many of those,” said Campbell, 
recounting his reaction. “Definitely a little prayer and I think I let out a little 
a little scream, too: ‘Ah!’” 

A dialled-in Matthews reciprocated his fans’ love late in the first period, 
scoring with Draisaitl in the box for roughing and extending his point 
streak to 10 games. 

The Oilers appeared determined to claw their way back into the game in 
the second, firing the period’s first eight shots and pinning Toronto in its 
own zone. 

But when the Leafs finally did muster a shot at the 8:47 mark -- a crease-
crasher from Wayne Simmonds -- it went in the net. A demoralizing 
moment for the Oil. 

“We scored timely and important goals at key times to build ourselves a 
lead and responded well when we needed to,” coach Sheldon Keefe 
said. “We did a good job of doing the things we were looking to do before 
the game which was to limit the space and the speed of their best 
people.” 

A T.J. Brodie slapshot was redirected by McDavid and past Mikko 
Koskinen, increasing the lead to three and giving Brodie his first of the 
season and 50th of his career. 

“He makes such smart plays with the puck. To see him get rewarded with 
the goal is amazing,” Campbell said. “He deserves it.” 

Colton Sceviour banged in his first as an Oiler, giving Edmonton a rare 
dose of bottom-six production, but Morgan Rielly struck right back for 
Toronto, thanks to a pretty William Nylander feed. 

Matthews sniped his 20th late in the third, the reward for a hard 
forecheck. Starting his career with six consecutive 20-goal campaigns 
ties Matthews with Dave Keon in the franchise record book. 

“I've never played on a team with a guy who could score goals like this. 
This is a first. It's unbelievable to watch,” Simmonds said. 

“The best part about it is he does it in so many different ways. Obviously, 
he's got a lethal shot, but he's been going to the net, banging in 
rebounds. He's got them in a ton of different ways.” 

It was all over but the jersey toss. 

“They’re playing great hockey,” Leaf-turned-Oiler Tyson Barrie said. 
“They’ve really turned it around after a tough start, and they’re one of the 
top teams in the league.” 

With Thursday’s game in Calgary postponed due to the Flames’ COVID 
outbreak, the Maple Leafs will travel to Vancouver and practice for a 
couple of days ahead of Saturday’s matinee against the Canucks. 

And on a night Oilers head coach Dave Tippett slipped into protocol, it’s 
certainly not lost on the Leafs that Vancouver is dealing with its own rash 
of positive tests. 

“We just got to make sure we're staying on our P's and Q's and making 
sure our team is healthy. Not doing anything stupid,” Simmonds said. 

“It definitely sucks. This feels like this has become the fourth wave now. I 
know the NFL had something like 37 guys test positive in one day 
[Monday], and now our league's being hit pretty hard by it. So, we got to 
be smart about it, and the league will make the right decision.” 

Fox’s Fast 5 

• Forechecking presence Zach Hyman (shoulder) missed out on his first 
opportunity to face his former team. 

"I’m sure the D will have a little bit of a sigh of relief going back for 
pucks,” Matthews said pregame. “He’s an amazing guy, amazing 
teammate. Every single guy that has played with him probably can't say 
enough good things about him." 

• McDavid skated one day with fellow “exceptional status” wunderkind 
Connor Bedard in Toronto this summer with Gary Roberts and the crew. 

“First and foremost, just very impressed with his skill level, the way he 
shoots the puck, and it was eye-popping,” McDavid said. 

Like McDavid, Bedard made Canada’s world junior squad at age 16. 

“It’s an amazing thing he’s done, to make the team at such a young age. 
It’s exciting for everybody,” said McDavid, thinking back to his 2014 
experience. “It’s your first games on the big stage. With that comes social 
media and lots of attention. For me and our team that year, things didn’t 
go that well [Canada finished fourth]. So, there's lots of negativity around 
that. I remember it being difficult. So, I would say to go in and have fun. 
And maybe stay off social media for a bit because it can be a bit 
negative.” 

Leafs on Sportsnet NOW 
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Stream the Leafs this season with new pricing options! SN NOW 
STANDARD and PREMIUM let you choose how much hockey you want 
to watch. 

CHOOSE PLAN 

• Justin Holl is really fighting it. At what point does Keefe give veteran 
righty Alex Biega a look on the third pair? Is Saturday in Vancouver an 
option for the former Canuck? 

• Jason Spezza’s suspension appeal was heard by Gary Bettman 
Tuesday. He’s already served four of his six games. 

Victim Neal Pionk didn’t want to comment much on the hit: “It is what it is. 
The league made their decision.” 

The Jets defenceman had more to say about his own knee that sidelined 
Rasmus Sandin. 

“I’m not out there to hurt anybody,” Pionk told reporters in Winnipeg. “It 
made me sick to see him go off the ice and he’s limping off the ice. He’s 
a great young defenceman. I never want to cut his career short, even by 
a game. There’s remorse there and definitely not intent on the hit.” 

• Following a big snowfall in Edmonton overnight, McDavid was asked if 
he gets up and shovels in the morning. 

“I’m lucky enough to have a heated driveway,” McDavid replied. 

Simmonds got a kick out of McDavid’s wintertime flex. 

“No heated driveway. Connor’s a boss,” Simmonds smiled. “We're lucky 
enough to have a snowplow guy come by and help us out a little bit 
there. Because generally, if I'm on the road, it's just my wife at home. So, 
she can't be doing a driveway.” 
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Sportsnet.ca / Canucks' renewed mental fortitude produces most 
impressive win yet 

 

Iain MacIntyre@imacSportsnetDecember 15, 2021, 2:16 AM 

 

VANCOUVER -- A team that was too fragile mentally to win, suddenly 
believes it can’t lose. 

All it took to turn around the Vancouver Canucks was a new coach, a 
new general manager, a new outlook and five wins in nine nights on 
home ice. The awakening of their best players has helped, too. 

The most impressive feat yet by Bruce Boudreau’s re-born Canucks was 
Tuesday’s 4-3 win against the Columbus Blue Jackets, when Vancouver 
overcame a three-goal deficit and the unsettling return of the COVID-19 
virus that decimated the team last spring. 

After an awful opening period that saw the Canucks fall behind 3-0 and 
lose defenceman Tucker Poolman, who was ordered off the ice and 
became the fourth Vancouver player sent into the National Hockey 
League’s COVID protocol, the Canucks outshot the Blue Jackets 31-11 
and outscored them 4-0. 

They won it on captain Bo Horvat’s redirection of J.T. Miller’s diagonal, 
laser pass on a power play with 59 seconds remaining. 

The Canucks killed their only penalty over the final 35 seconds, as the 
Blue Jackets skated six against four, and joyfully mobbed Jaroslav Halak 
at the end as the goalie finally picked up his first win for Vancouver in his 
sixth start of the season. 

This was the “after” picture of the Canucks since Travis Green was fired 
as coach and Jim Benning as general manager on Dec. 5. 

The “before” picture, just two weeks earlier, would have been the 
Canucks blowing a third-period lead on the road against the Boston 

Bruins by yielding two late power-play goals to deprive Halak of what 
should have been his first win. 

As we said at the time, there is an inertia to both winning and losing -- 
and the Canucks, before and after, are living proof of this inexact 
science. 

They are 5-0 since Boudreau took over. They are suddenly within two 
games of .500 and four points of a wildcard playoff spot that felt as close 
as Pluto just six games ago. 

“I just think we believe in each other,” Horvat said after his winning goal 
brought the loudest cheer from a Rogers Arena crowd since the 
pandemic arrived. “I think a lot of guys are playing really good hockey 
right now. Obviously, there's just a new life, a new energy in the room 
and it's kind of showing on the ice. A lot of the guys are buying in and 
doing the little things to help us win. I just find this team right now has no 
quit. When you have confidence and you gain confidence with your 
linemates and your teammates and everybody out there, it's a good 
recipe and we showed that tonight.” 

Canucks Hour 

Jamie Dodd and Thomas Drance dive deep on the issues that matter for 
any die-hard Canucks fan, bringing comprehensive coverage and 
exclusive interviews. 

| Listen to the latest episode of the show here 

| Follow Jamie Dodd on Twitter 

| Follow Thomas Drance on Twitter 

The joy among Canucks players would have been muted post-game by 
the sobering reminder that four of them -- Poolman, Brad Hunt, Juho 
Lammikko and Luke Schenn -- have tested positive for COVID-19 in the 
last three days. 

The Canucks were the National Hockey League team hit hardest by the 
coronavirus last season, when 21 players and four staff members 
eventually tested positive for the frightening P.1 variant in early April, 
before vaccines were widely available to anyone but the elderly and 
immuno-compromised. 

The team is scheduled to travel Wednesday to San Jose to play the 
Sharks on Thursday. 

Coach Boudreau said the players might be tested five times each on 
Wednesday. He was kidding, but the organization is trying to be 
proactive. 

But the use of Poolman in Tuesday’s first period, before his positive 
result from morning testing arrived after faceoff, illustrated how 
dangerous the threat of transmission and how imperfect NHL testing 
protocols are. 

It is impossible to demand rapid, accurate results in all 32 markets 
because lab capacities and capabilities vary from city to city. But when 
an outbreak is possible, it seems reckless that the league would allow 
players to participate in games without clarity on their COVID status. 
According to The Athletic, rapid tests the Canucks conducted before the 
game are believed to have identified Hunt as positive, but the more 
accurate PCR test results that flagged Poolman didn’t arrive until after 
the game had started. 

“It's scary,” Horvat said. “I mean, it just feels like deja vu all over again. 
We want to make sure everybody's healthy, and hopefully the vaccine's 
working and they're not feeling too sick. Obviously, the safety of the 
players is what comes first, and that's what we've got to take the priority 
from. 

“We obviously didn't get off to the start we wanted tonight. I don't know if 
it was just a lot going on. But we stayed mentally tough, battled through it 
and got the job done in the second and third.” 

The Elias Pettersson-Conor Garland-Vasily Podkolzin line drove the 
third-period comeback, producing goals four-and-a-half minutes apart to 
erase a 3-1 Columbus lead. 

Garland appears at times to have more than one stick, so relentless and 
quick is he at reaching through players to pilfer pucks. He stole one from 
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Columbus defenceman Jake Bean a couple of times, the second theft at 
the side of the net allowing him to push the puck across the crease for 
Pettersson to bang in at 4:07. 

Pettersson started the play in the tying goal at 9:35, backing up the Blue 
Jackets on the rush before passing back to the blue line to Tyler Myers, 
who relayed to Quinn Hughes. The dynamic defenceman, playing like a 
Norris Trophy candidate under Boudreau, circled the Columbus net, froze 
goalie Elvis Merzlikins, then passed across the crease (and through the 
skates of Blue Jacket Jakub Voracek) for Podkolzin to score into a semi-
open net. 

For the line’s next shift, the whirling Garland merely drew a hooking 
penalty from Vladislav Gavrikov for the game’s first power play. On the 
second power play, Horvat won it from Miller’s pass. 

The Canucks haven’t won six straight games in nearly two years. 

But as we know, COVID can stop anything. 

The Canucks may try to have two rounds of tests done on Wednesday, 
when it should become more apparent whether this is an actual outbreak, 
like the one currently afflicting the Calgary Flames, with positive results 
multiplying. 

Everyone needs to know before Thursday’s game. Literally, before the 
game. 

Sportsnet.ca LOADED: 12.15.2021 

1196005 Websites 

 

Sportsnet.ca / As Flames brace for more bad news, justifying a Saturday 
return is hard to fathom 

 

Eric Francis@EricFrancisDecember 14, 2021, 8:15 PM 

 

It’s hard to fathom how the NHL could potentially justify having the 
Calgary Flames return to play as early as Saturday night. 

Surely their home game against Columbus will soon be added to the list 
of postponements around the league that grew by one to nine Tuesday. 

In a series of announcements that are starting to feel eerily similar to 
what ultimately shut down all of pro sports in March 2020, the Flames 
kicked off a lengthy list of new players placed in the NHL’s COVID-19 
protocol Tuesday. 

With Milan Lucic, Sean Monahan and Noah Hanifin all testing positive, 
the Flames have nine players who are ineligible to leave isolation until at 
least the afternoon of Dec. 21. 

Three Flames games have already been postponed through Thursday, 
and more are surely in order. 

This is not to suggest, as some have, that the league should consider 
shuttering because seven more teams added names to the list of COVID-
19 protocol list on Tuesday alone. 

While daunting, this virus has proven to require localized responses. 

    Editor's Note: The COVID-19 situation, in the NHL and around the 
world, is constantly evolving. Readers in Canada can consult the 
country's public health website for the latest. For readers in Alberta, 
province-specific resources are available here. 

In Calgary, you can’t ask a team that has almost half its roster out with 
the virus to return to play after just one skate Friday. 

That’s assuming a Friday skate is even possible, which is pretty 
presumptuous at this time. 

The team’s facilities have been closed and the players have been told to 
stay away other than to get the daily test that has everyone in the 
organization and city bracing for more bad news. 

If any more Flames players test positive later Tuesday or Wednesday, 
Saturday’s postponement is clearly the very next announcement. 

The league knows that and doesn’t need to rush to pull the pin just yet. 

The NHL did well to postpone three Flames games already, and there’s 
little doubt they’ll do the right thing again here soon. 

While a compressed schedule due to potential Olympic involvement puts 
understandable pressure on the NHL to avoid postponements, how well 
is the league served by featuring a shorthanded, depleted roster on 
Hockey Night in Canada that would see the cap-strapped Flames play 
with just three forward lines? 

Asked if he could picture that game happening, Flames GM Brad 
Treliving shrugged. 

“We’re keeping the picture small,” he said. “I don’t want to make any 
proclamations about what’s going to happen tomorrow, let alone 
Saturday. We have to prepare. The lesson for all of us at this time is you 
take the information you have, you make the best decision you can and 
you move forward. We know games are postponed until Thursday and 
we have to plan accordingly until we have more information. Certainly 
there’s challenges, but we’ll see. 

“It’s Tuesday. In today’s world, what I’m finding, Tuesday-to-Saturday 
seems like an eternity right now. We’ll see what happens today, 
tomorrow and as we get closer to Saturday." 

There was plenty of talk Tuesday connecting dots between teams the 
Flames have played and the growing list of players on them who have 
since tested positive for COVID-19. 

Flames' COVID-19 situation, Loubardias and Mark Binetti 

December 14 2021 
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While it’s a fool’s errand to try determining the source of every player’s 
infection, the list is an interesting one. 

Carolina visited the Saddledome Thursday and now has Sebastian Aho, 
Seth Jarvis, Jordan Staal, Andrei Svechnikov, Ian Cole and Steven 
Lorentz in protocol. 

On Saturday, the Bruins came calling and now Brad Marchand and Craig 
Smith are also in protocol. 

Carolina went on to play in Vancouver Sunday, where Canucks Luke 
Schenn and Juho Lammikko are now in isolation. 

The Hurricanes' game against Minnesota slated for Tuesday night was 
postponed five hours ahead of time due to Carolina’s infections. 

The Oilers, who also hosted both Carolina and Boston this week, placed 
Ryan McLeod in protocol Tuesday. 

“Could you have in-game transmission? Sure, that’s possible,” said 
Treliving. “You go through this process and you’ve seen everybody is 
dealing with it throughout the league and you can’t pinpoint where it has 
come from or where you’ve got it from. We haven’t done that yet.” 

There has been some frustration voiced by people with American-based 
clubs over the lag time in Canada between taking tests and getting the 
results, a frustration shared by every Canadian. 

A detailed look at the timelines surrounding the Flames' horrific weekend 
shows three players who played for the Flames Saturday did so while 
infected. The results from their Saturday morning test were revealed as 
the players were sleeping Saturday night. Had they received them 
earlier, they obviously wouldn’t have played. 

“I don’t think it’s a problem,” said Treliving of the lag time drawing 
criticism. “You can have test results back in 30 seconds, and you can get 
a test result that doesn’t necessarily mean you haven’t had exposure 
prior to getting that test result. Once this thing started you do your best to 
try to limit it. 
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"I don’t think there’s any perfect situation or way to go about it. Our 
medical staff and doctors do the best they can to keep the players safe.” 

Remaining Time -1:43 

Flames GM Treliving says team tried to do its best to limit spread 

No one is criticizing team doctors, that’s for sure. 

Treliving’s priority continues to be the well-being of all his players and 
their families, as daily testing continues. 

He happily declared Monday all positive players were asymptomatic and 
believed on Tuesday it was still the same. 

He said it hasn’t been determined if the affected players have the 
Omicron variant, as further testing was needed for that. 

“We’re sort of dealing with this on an hourly basis,” he said, well-aware of 
a raft of NHL players, NFL players, and NBA players who have been 
entering their league’s COVID-19 protocol the last 36 hours. “At what 
point is it determined getting them together you’re not putting them at 
further risk for spread? It’s too early to say. That will be determined by 
doctors.” 

And so, the target remains Saturday. 

“That’s the plan right now,” he said. “As we learned the last couple years 
you stay limber and nimble and prepared to pivot. We’ll see how the rest 
of the week unfolds. Nothing other than that at this point.” 
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Sportsnet.ca / Flames GM Brad Treliving says COVID-positive players 
'doing well' 

 

Emily Sadler@EmmySadlerDecember 14, 2021, 3:53 PM 

 

Calgary Flames general manager Brad Treliving said all team members 
who tested positive for COVID-19 in the past few days are "doing well." 

Treliving addressed the media via Zoom on Tuesday in the wake of a 
series of positive tests -- nine among players and one member of the 
training staff -- that prompted the NHL to shut down team activities and 
press pause on the club's schedule until at least Thursday, postponing 
three games. 

As Treliving explained, the Flames' situation began late Saturday 
night/early Sunday morning, when results of tests performed earlier 
Saturday -- prior to Calgary's game against the Bruins, in anticipation of 
the club's stateside travel for a U.S. road trip -- came in and included 
three positives. Soon, that number grew to seven and on Tuesday, three 
more Flames were added to the COVID list. 

All players, and the staff member, are fully vaccinated against COVID. 

The Flames' outbreak is far from an isolated incident in the NHL right 
now, with positive tests popping up more and more league-wide. 
Tuesday also brought news of another postponement -- the upcoming 
Hurricanes-Wild matchup. In the past 36 hours alone, we've seen 23 
players test positive around the NHL. 

Remaining Time -1:43 

Flames GM Treliving says team tried to do its best to limit spread 

'Too early' to say whether Flames can return by Saturday 

With three Flames games postponed this week, Calgary's next scheduled 
matchup is a home date against the Columbus Blue Jackets on 
Saturday. With more tests popping up Tuesday and just four days 
separating the team from suiting up again, one of the biggest questions 
around the team right now is whether that game will be possible 
considering the current outlook of the organization. 

"Too early (to say) probably. That’s the plan right now. As we learned the 
last couple years you stay limber and prepare to pivot," Treliving said on 
the matter. "We’ll see how the rest of the week unfolds." 

Regarding when facilities might re-open in preparation for a possible 
game on Saturday, Treliving said again it's simply 'too early' to know the 
answers. 

“At what point is it determined getting them together you’re not putting 
them at further risk for spread? It’s too early to say. That will be 
determined by doctors,” he said. 

Treliving said the team does not know what variant the Flames are 
dealing with, and whether it's Omicron -- the variant behind increased 
global measures and case counts. 
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TSN.CA / Wright centres top line as Canada's combos come into focus 

 

Mark Masters 

 

TSN SportsCentre Reporter Mark Masters reports on the upcoming 
World Junior Hockey Championship. Team Canada practised at 
Fenlands Banff Recreation Centre on Tuesday.  

The team has been picked. Now, the real work begins.  

"Going to the World Junior championship as Team Canada, we have 
expectations that we're going to win a gold medal," said Kingston's 
Shane Wright. "We believe that we've got a good enough team to win." 

It sure looks that way. Tuesday was the first practice since the final cuts 
and the first chance to see what the lineup may look like on Boxing Day. 
Wright skated between Winnipeg Jets prospect Cole Perfetti and Arizona 
Coyotes prospect Dylan Guenther on the top line. Wright may be the 
second-youngest player on the team, but he's already proven adept at 
handling hype.  

"For all the pressure that's on Shane, he's got the complete game going 
right now," head coach Dave Cameron said.  

The points didn't flow as expected early this year, but the Frontenacs 
captain never wavered despite the added expectations that come in a 
draft year.  

"It's pretty amazing," Cameron continued. "When you think about the 
pressure that's on with being [the projected] first overall pick and the way 
his season's gone in terms of the points put up, it'd very easy to cheat 
and he hasn't. He's stuck to his guns and he's playing the right way." 

"There are really no gaps in his game," Guenther gushed. "He's reliable 
all over the ice. He's someone who can do it all. He's also a guy who has 
a really good shot. Playing with him at the U18s, he's a guy who scored a 
lot of goals with his release." 

Wright captained Canada to a gold medal at the World Under-18 
Championship in Texas earlier this year. He scored nine goals in five 
games.  

    Shane Wright picking a corner pic.twitter.com/7BLW7z7lrT 

    — Mark Masters (@markhmasters) December 14, 2021 

Wright's hockey sense is off the charts and he should mesh well with 
Perfetti, who's been playing in the American Hockey League.  

"He does everything right," Wright observed. "He's such a smart player. 
He thinks the game at such a high level and he can make plays out of 
nothing. He's a guy that's super easy to play with because he can find 
you in any area of the ice." 

Guenther will be ready to finish off any opportunities Wright and Perfetti 
create.  
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"He's a shooter," Wright noted. "He can score from almost anywhere. 
He's got an unbelievable shot. If you give him the puck he's most likely 
going to score or create an opportunity from it." 

--- 

That top line will be no fun to play against, but it may not be Canada's 
most feared unit. That distinction may go to the shutdown line of 
Brandon's Ridly Greig between Edmonton's Jake Neighbours and 
Vancouver's Justin Sourdif. 

"They're fast. They're big. They're heavy. They're mean," said Everett 
defenceman Ronan Seeley. "It's kind of everything you don't want to be 
up against as a d-man, that's for sure. I wouldn't want to be against them, 
I'll just say that." 

"We can be an everything line," Neighbours said. "Can get in on the 
forecheck, be physical, shut down top lines and, at the same time, 
produce for our team. We can play with speed and work well with each 
other. We're all close friends." 

Neighbours started the season in the National Hockey League playing 
nine games with the St. Louis Blues.  

Greig, an Ottawa Senators prospect, has already racked up 46 penalty 
minutes in just 19 games this season.  

"He's always using his stick to agitate you and things like that," 
Neighbours noted. "[Sourdif] is someone who's physical and also 
dominant on the puck and so fast. He's hard to play against on both sides 
of the ice. I think I fall into that category as well with the two of them. I 
think the three of us, all together, can be that edgy line that produces." 

The second line at practice featured Peterborough's Mason McTavish 
between Halifax's Elliot Desnoyers and Kamloops' Logan Stankoven. 
Michigan's Kent Johnson, who missed selection camp due to COVID 
protocols, appears like a good candidate to take that left-wing spot on 
that line when he joins the group later this week.  

Shawinigan's Mavrik Bourque anchored the fourth line with fellow 
Cataracte Xavier Bourgault and Windsor's Will Cuylle on his wings. 

Gritty Greig is keen to stay on the right side of IIHF officiating 

Brandon Wheat Kings forward Ridly Greig has racked up 46 penalty 
minutes in 19 games this season. The Ottawa Senators prospect plays 
with an edge and projects to play a shutdown role with Team Canada at 
the World Juniors. But Greig readily admits he may need to dial back his 
aggressive approach, because IIHF officials tend to call things stricter. 

--- 

After stealing the spotlight during the selection camp, Regina's Connor 
Bedard skated as an extra forward. The message from Cameron?  

"Trust the process," the coach stressed. "You're on this team now, 
there's no pressure other than to be who you are. You're on this team for 
a reason, play to that." 

Bedard is the first 16-year-old to make Team Canada since Connor 
McDavid in 2014. The pair skated in the same group during one session 
early in the summer.  

"First and foremost, very impressed with his skill level, the way he shoots 
the puck," McDavid told reporters in Edmonton on Tuesday. "It was eye-
popping. He's a young kid and it's an amazing thing that he's done to 
make that team at such a young age. It's exciting for everybody." 

McDavid scored one goal and added three assists in seven games 
during the 2014 World Juniors in Malmo, Sweden, where Canada 
finished fourth.   

"It feels like a long time ago," the Oilers captain said. "I just remember it 
can be a little bit overwhelming at that age. You're so young and you're 
stepping into the first games on the big stage and with that comes lots of 
attention. For me and our team that year, things didn't go all that well so 
there was lots of negativity around that. I remember it being difficult." 

McDavid suggested that Bedard tune out social media during the 
tournament.  

Salmond on Bedard: ‘By the end of this, if you don’t know who he is, you 
probably will’ 

Bryan Hayes and Dave Feschuk are joined by Hockey Canada Senior 
VP of Hockey Operations Scott Salmond to discuss the Covid protocols 
in place at the World Juniors and the expectation of 16 year old Connor 
Bedard. 

--- 

When Guenther makes a good play this season you'll often see the Oil 
Kings social media team post about it while using the hashtag #SpicyDyl.  

"I don't like spicy food," the Edmonton native said with a grin, "but 
#SpicyDyl sounds good and it flows so I like it. Our media person picks 
three nicknames that we can choose from. I didn't think that'd be coming, 
but I thought that was pretty cool so I said, 'Sure,' and it kind of stuck. 
They've been using it quite a bit. I think it's funny." 

"He's a pretty mellow guy," Neighbours said. "The spice comes on the ice 
more than anything."  

    #spicydyl 🇨🇦 https://t.co/C7txTKbv9q 

    — Edmonton Oil Kings (@EdmOilKings) December 14, 2021 

Guenther and Neighbours have been teammates throughout their junior 
careers.  

"His skill speaks for itself," Neighbours said. "The way he can shoot the 
puck speaks for itself. But the work he puts in off the ice and in practice is 
what makes him so good. He's so easy to play with. He's talking to you 
on the bench and we're always having conversations about how we can 
improve our game." 

Spice on the ice: Guenther embraces #SpicyDyl hashtag 

When Dylan Guenther makes a good play this season you'll often see the 
Edmonton Oil Kings social media team post about it while using the 
hashtag #SpicyDyl. "I don’t like spicy food," the Coyotes first rounder 
said, "but #SpicyDyl sounds good and it flows so I like it." The Edmonton 
native is looking forward to spicing up Team Canada’s attack at the 
upcoming World Juniors. 

--- 

Desnoyers was on the phone with his parents when he got a knock on 
the door and learned he had made Team Canada on Sunday night.  

"It was just a lot of pride," the Philadelphia Flyers prospect said. "I've 
been thinking about this moment for a couple years now." 

It's been a long road to this point.  

Desnoyers was working his way back from hip surgery during the 
summer when Hockey Canada held its evaluation camp so he wasn't 
able to take part in the on-ice sessions. It was still a valuable experience 
and he left with a souvenir: a Hockey Canada hat. He wore the hat every 
day since then as a way to keep his goal top of mind, literally.  

And he won't be taking it off any time soon.  

"I still need it," he said with a smile. "Got to win that gold medal."  

Among the forwards to make Team Canada, Desnoyers is the lowest 
draft pick. He was selected in the fifth round, 135th overall, in 2020.  

"I'm the lowest draft pick, but I have my place on this team like anyone 
else and I'll prove it," he said. "I'll prove I can do anything and play in any 
role."  

Mental strength is a big part of what makes Desnoyers a successful 
player. He wears a bracelet with the the words, 'Clearer Mind' and 'Better 
Performance.' 

"A guy gave a conference in Philadelphia this summer and I talked to him 
a lot and read his book and it was a great thing," Desnoyers said.  

The guy was Dr. Jarrod Spencer, a sports psychologist, and the book 
was titled, 'Mind of the Athlete: Clearer Mind, Better Performance.' 

"It's about having your mind clear and thinking about positivity and being 
yourself," Desnoyers said. 
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'Destroyer' Desnoyers willing to fight in pursuit of World Junior dream 

 

Elliot Desnoyers earned the nickname 'Destroyer' while tearing up the 
QMJHL last season. The Halifax Mooseheads forward is determined to 
fight for his dreams whether it be dropping the gloves in his first NHL pre-
season game or pushing hard for a spot on the World Junior team. He's 
worn a Hockey Canada hat every day since the summer camp. 

--- 

Lines at Tuesday's practice:  

  Perfetti - Wright - Guenther  

Desnoyers - McTavish - Stankoven  

Neighbours - Greig - Sourdif  

Cuylle - Bourque - Bourgault  

Bedard  

  Power - Zellweger  

Guhle - Cormier  

Sebrango - Lambos  

O'Rourke - Seeley  

  Garand  

Cossa 

Brochu  

  Absent: Johnson 
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TSN.CA / Down half their roster, Flames fighting through after COVID 
outbreak 

 

Salim Valji 

 

On Saturday afternoon, the Calgary Flames tested their players hours 
before their game against the Boston Bruins. Calgary was scheduled to 
fly to Chicago on Sunday and needed those results before crossing the 
border the next day.  

PCR tests have to go to a lab to be examined, and that process can take 
hours. The results of those tests from Saturday afternoon were not 
known before puck drop that same night at the Saddledome, said Flames 
general manager Brad Treliving. The game went ahead as scheduled 
and Boston won 4-2. 

The Flames organization then received the results of the tests late 
Saturday night after the game –and some were positive. They then re-
tested players the following day, and more positives came up.  

All told, nine Flames players – one from every forward line and defence 
pairing that suited up Saturday night – are now in the league’s COVID-19 
protocol, as is one staff member. So is Bruins forward Brad Marchand, 
who scored in that Saturday night win over the Flames.  

On Sunday evening, the Flames and the National Hockey League 
decided to delay Calgary’s trip to Chicago to play the Blackhawks on 
Monday.  

“We made the decision to hold our flight up and delay it a little bit until we 
got the confirmation of the remaining tests,” Treliving said on Tuesday, 
recounting perhaps the craziest 48 hours in recent franchise history. 

“After a couple of hours [on Sunday], we let the players go home…we 
even looked at rescheduling the flight for Monday morning.” 

According to the NHL’s COVID-19 Protocol for this season, vaccinated 
players are required to get a PCR test every 72 hours. PCR tests, which 
detect the virus in genetic material and diagnose COVID-19, can take 
hours to deliver results. PCR tests are viewed by the medical community 
as being more accurate than rapid antigen tests, which are available to 
the public more broadly and can deliver results in as little as 15 minutes. 

The Flames outbreak sheds light on possible challenges with the 
league’s current COVID protocols.  

The protocols don’t expand on in-game transmission, nor do they give 
comprehensive guidelines for testing on game days and whether games 
can go ahead if results of those same-day PCR tests aren’t known. The 
outbreak also highlights the challenges teams face having to potentially 
wait several hours for results.  

The NHL did not immediately respond to questions about its protocols or 
the Calgary outbreak. 

As of Tuesday afternoon, the league had not reached out to the Flames 
about possible in-game transmission. 

Calgary hosted the Carolina Hurricanes last Thursday evening. On 
Sunday, after their 2-1 loss to the Canucks in Vancouver, Canes 
forwards Sebastian Aho and Seth Jarvis, plus a member of the Carolina 
training staff, entered the COVID-19 protocol. 

“I’m sure that’s possible,” Treliving said, about the possibility of in-game 
transmission. “But we haven’t talked about that [with the league].” 

The Flames players in protocol now, a contingent that includes Milan 
Lucic, Elias Lindholm and Andrew Mangiapane, are doing fine, said 
Treliving 

“I would say that people are doing well,” Treliving said. “We’ve been 
communicating back and forth, but so far guys are feeling good.” 

Calgary’s next two games (tonight in Nashville against the Predators and 
a home game Thursday versus the Toronto Maple Leafs) have been 
postponed. 

Given that nine of their players now have to miss at least 10 days, their 
short-term schedule beyond that looks unclear as well.  

The Flames are slated to host the Columbus Blue Jackets on Saturday, 
Anaheim next Tuesday, and then welcome back former captain Mark 
Giordano with the Seattle Kraken on Dec. 23 before a three-day holiday 
break.  

Treliving was asked if he could even fathom icing a roster without his top-
line centre (Lindholm), leading scorer (Mangiapane) and No. 1 blueliner 
(Noah Hanifin), plus several other key contributors, in the lineup. 

“We’re keeping the picture small,” he said. 

Despite a four-game losing streak, the Flames (15-7-6) remain in second 
place in the Pacific Division, one point back of the Anaheim Ducks. 

“I don’t want to make any proclamations about what’s going to happen 
tomorrow, never mind Saturday. We have to prepare. The lesson for all 
of us at this time is you take the information you have and make the best 
decision that you can and you move forward.” 
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USA TODAY / Will NHL players go to Beijing Olympics? With rising 
COVID-19 cases in NHL it's becoming more uncertain 

 

Chris Bumbaca 
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On Tuesday, Bill Guerin was formally introduced as the general manager 
of the U.S. men’s ice hockey team, which still plans to send NHL players 
to the 2022 Winter Olympics in Beijing.  

A few hours later, the Minnesota Wild – the team Guerin runs as general 
manager in his day job – had their game against Carolina postponed due 
to additional COVID-19 positives on the Hurricanes.  

The coronavirus pandemic is, once again, causing NHL schedule 
disruptions, this time also casting the Olympics excursion for NHL 
personnel in doubt. Players fought for the chance to go to Beijing in the 
most recent collective bargaining agreement, after NHL players did not 
play in the 2018 Games in Pyeongchang, South Korea. At a NHL Board 
of Governors meeting in Florida last week, commissioner Gary Bettman 
punted, saying it is "ultimately going to have to be a players' decision" if 
they want to opt out of the Games – either individually or as a whole.  

“We certainly are hopeful that all systems will be go by the time we get 
ready to go to Beijing but there’s still some work to be done,” USA 
Hockey executive director Pat Kelleher said, citing “a lot of moving parts.”  

Players would travel to China following NHL All-Star Game festivities the 
weekend of Feb. 5 in Las Vegas.  

Four additional positives for Carolina triggered the ‘Canes-Wild 
postponement. Four teams have now paused due to rising COVID-19 
cases, with 23 players entering the league’s COVID-19 protocol as of 
Tuesday afternoon over a 36-hour window, according to TSN. Vancouver 
Canucks defenseman Tucker Poolman was even placed in COVID 
protocol mid-game, pulled from Tuesday's contest after skating 5:37.  

As one agent told USA TODAY Sports, it is “looking more and more 
problematic by the day.”  

The NHL is not the lone major league currently experiencing trouble on 
the COVD front – the NBA and NFL have seen a swath of positives in 
their own right, with both leagues instituting deadlines for staff members 
to receive their booster vaccinations. The NHL, which has a nearly 100% 
vaccination rate among players, has not yet announced booster plans for 
staff.  

More:COVID-19 booster shots may be MVP as positive cases hit NFL, 
NBA and NHL hard 

'I just got used to being sick':How long-haul COVID has cost WNBA star 
Asia Durr two seasons 

Until this week, the line from USA Hockey and the NHL Players’ 
Association was that the parties were awaiting information on the latest 
“playbook” from Beijing 2022, an 84-page document released Monday 
that details the COVID-19 protocols. The main hang-up is the potential 
quarantine a person who tests positive while at the Olympics may face. 

"I hope when the clarity comes, it resolves that uncertainty," NHLPA 
executive director Donald Fehr told reporters last week. "And if it doesn't, 
then we'll have to see what comes next." 

Guidelines say a person who tests positive must return two negative 
tests 24 hours apart before being released. However, Beijing 2022 and 
the Chinese government have final say in determining the length of the 
quarantine, and the possibility of that timeline lasting three to five weeks 
if players are unable to test negative is “unsettling,” said Edmonton Oilers 
star Connor McDavid.  

"Obviously, it's unsettling if that were to be the case when you go over 
there,” McDavid, who is one of three players already selected by Team 
Canada, said. “Obviously, I'm still a guy that's wanting to go play in the 
Olympics. But we also want to make sure it's safe for everybody and all 
the athletes, not just for hockey players." 

McDavid's coach, Dave Tippett, was placed in the COVID protocol 
Tuesday night.    

The NHLPA has set up several video calls for players with Olympic 
hopes to help answer questions this week. Kelleher said USA Hockey is 
“working to get finalization” on the expected quarantine measures in 
China from the U.S. Olympic and Paralympic Committee.  

“Part of our responsibility is to make sure that they feel comfortable 
going, to get all the information that we can and pass along to them,” 

Guerin said. “The last thing we would want to do is put anybody in harm’s 
way.”  

The NHL admitted in a memo to teams last month (that directed clubs to 
cancel holiday parties and outings with fans amid COVID-19 fears) that 
spread within teams had come from more than one source, meaning 
multiple instances of community spread were brought into dressing 
rooms.  

And before Beijing, the NHL has more than six weeks worth of games to 
contest, with players weighing options in a situation that is beginning to 
pose more questions than answers with each passing day. 

“There's a lot of things, especially guys with families, that we're taking a 
look at,” Vegas Golden Knights defenseman Alex Pietrangelo said, 
according to the Las Vegas Review-Journal. “I'm not going to make a 
decision until we get all the answers, because I think those are hard to 
come by right now. 

“I've got four kids that are under the age of three and a half,” Pietrangelo, 
another player already designated by Team Canada, added. “For me to 
be potentially locked up there for five weeks plus the Olympics, that's a 
long time being away from my family.”  
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USA TODAY / COVID-19 booster shots may be MVP as positive cases 
hit NFL, NBA and NHL hard 

 

Gabe Lacques 

 

Despite player populations that are overwhelmingly vaccinated, COVID-
19’s second winter has decimated North American sports leagues at a 
level not seen since the industry restarted in 2020. 

From the NFL reporting a single-day high in cases, to the NHL’s Calgary 
Flames forced to postpone three games and the Chicago Bulls 
postponing two games after 10 players entered COVID-19 protocols, 
every active league is seeing its regular season – and, in the NFL’s case, 
playoff push – imperiled by the pandemic. 

Tuesday marked the first anniversary since a New York critical-care 
nurse became one of the first Americans to receive the COVID-19 
vaccine, and in the 12 months since, sports leagues re-wrote safety 
protocols and urged their players to get vaccinated once they became 
widely available last spring. 

Entering the teeth of this winter, the effort was largely a success: The 
NFL reports nearly 95% of its players vaccinated, the NHL has just one 
unvaccinated holdout and the NBA also exceeds 97%, despite high-
profile holdouts such as Brooklyn Nets guard Kyrie Irving and Detroit Red 
Wings forward Tyler Bertuzzi. 

Yet the past week has resulted in more postponements and players in 
protocol than even navigating through an unvaccinated 2020-21 winter. 

Monday, the NFL reported its highest day of positive COVID-19 tests 
over two seasons of the pandemic, according to the NFL Network, with 
36 players and one staffer forced into protocols. The hits kept coming 
across all sports on Tuesday: 

Eight Cleveland Browns – including five key players – were placed on the 
COVID-19 list. 

Los Angeles Rams receiver Odell Beckham Jr. tested positive for 
COVID-19 one day after two other key Rams – tight end Tyler Higbee 
and cornerback Jalen Ramsey – were scratched from a key Monday 
night game against Arizona due to positive tests. 

The Calgary Flames, who had three of their games postponed, have nine 
players in protocol. Two recent opponents - the Boston Bruins and 
Carolina Hurricanes - also reported cases, and Tuesday night's Carolina-
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Minnesota Wild game was postponed as the number of Hurricanes 
players in protocol rose to six. 

The Los Angeles Lakers canceled a Tuesday practice ahead of a trip to 
Dallas after guard Talen Horton-Tucker tested positive for COVID-19. 
They join the Bulls, Nets and Charlotte Hornets as clubs suffering 
COVID-related setbacks in recent days. 

With the winter not yet arrived and the money portion of the NFL season 
– the playoffs – fast approaching, why the rash of positive tests? And 
what can be done to slow the spread in the frequent-test, highly-
vaccinated sports environment? 

Fortunately for the leagues involved, the answers to both questions are 
related. 

Will Humble, director of the Arizona Public Health Association, says the 
rash of breakthrough cases can very likely be traced to waning immunity 
among vaccinated players – particularly NBA players who might have 
been fully immunized as far back as March or April. That’s increasingly 
likely for those who received the less effective Johnson & Johnson 
vaccine, which was popular among athletes because of its one-shot 
regimen. 

And waning immunity begets a simple solution: Booster shots. 

“The evidence is really clear that circulating antibodies start dropping off 
dramatically after eight months,” Humble said, “especially Johnson & 
Johnson, followed by Pfizer and then Moderna. Those early, vaccinated 
athletes now have antibody tiders that are a lot lower than they were a 
few months ago.” 

A study by a quintet of Veterans Affairs and public health officials showed 
that from February 2021 to October 2021, vaccine antibodies declined 
from 88% to 48%, with the steepest curve for the Johnson & Johnson 
vaccine – which bottomed out at 13% at the eight-month mark. 
Fortunately, says Humble, performance of T cells remain robust in 
providing protection against perilous health outcomes. 

In the wake of its Monday outbreak, the NFL mandated booster shots for 
all tier 1 and 2 employees who work closely with players, including 
coaches who already agreed to a vaccine mandate. 

The league cannot impose a vaccine mandate on players and can only 
strongly encourage them to receive booster shots. Yet with league 
testing frequency ramping up as community spread increases with the 
highly contagious omicron variant, the likelihood is far greater for 
asymptomatic players to test positive. 

And with a majority of NFL teams in playoff contention – followed by a 
month worth of playoffs culminating in the Feb. 13 Super Bowl – the 
consequences for a rash of positives will only increase. 

“If you’re a playoff team you damn well better make sure everyone has 
their booster shot,” says Humble. “Because with this frequency of testing, 
you can’t afford what happened to the Rams last night to happen in the 
playoffs. It’s inexcusable to let that happen to a key player when a 
booster could have solved that.” 

While the booster shot may not be a silver bullet, both peer-reviewed and 
anecdotal data indicate it will be a crucial weapon to maintain immunity. 

The newly discovered omicron variant, meanwhile, poses another 
potential crisis for frequently-tested athletes. 

While just one person in the sports league environment – a Washington 
Football Team staffer – was confirmed to test positive for omicron, it has 
the characteristics to decimate a roster even if it proves not as damaging 
to one’s health as the delta variant. 

Humble, while stressing that data is still emerging, says omicron is 
proving highly contagious, much more than delta, particularly for those 
unimmunized and previously infected with COVID-19. But it’s also not 
shown to escape immunity via vaccination any more than previous 
variants. And a preliminary study released Tuesday in South Africa – 
where the variant was first discovered – shows it to be less virulent, 
although more contagious, than the delta variant. 

That’s great news in the U.S., where just 70% of the population is fully 
vaccinated and states such as New Mexico and Arizona are once again 

hovering close to crisis standards of care due to rising hospitalization 
rates. 

The contagious piece of it is not as encouraging for immunized athletes, 
who are more frequently tested even when asymptomatic. A positive test 
in the NBA, for one, requires a 10-day isolation period or consecutive 
negative tests at least 24 hours apart, followed by a health screening. 

Even if asymptomatic, these detours are enough to derail a season. And 
that’s why the booster may prove to be the 2022 MVP in several leagues. 

“If you get the booster, the huge increase in antibody types overwhelms 
the virus,” says Humble, who notes a Johnson & Johnson vaccine 
followed by a Pfizer or Moderna booster has proved a particularly 
effective combination. 

“After the booster, you’re as protected against omicron as you were 
against delta.” 
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